THESIS ON NATURAL AND EXACT SCIENCES B177

Determination of B-group Vitamins in Food Using an LC-MS Stable Isotope Dilution Assay

KRISTEL HÄLVIN



TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY Faculty of Chemical and Materials Technology Department of Food Processing

This dissertation was accepted for the defence of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Chemical and Material Sciences) on 13 October, 2014.

Supervisor:Associate Professor Ildar NisamedtinovDepartment of Food Processing, TUT

Opponents: Dr. Dalal Aoudé-Werner Project Manager Aérial, France

> Prof. Dr. Vieno Piironen Professor in Food Chemistry University of Helsinki, Finland

Defence of the thesis: 28 November, 2014

Declaration:

Hereby I declare that this doctoral thesis, submitted for the doctoral degree at Tallinn University of Technology, is my original investigation and achievement and has not been submitted for any academic degree.

/Kristel Hälvin/



Copyright: Kristel Hälvin, 2014 ISSN 1406-4723 ISBN 978-9949-23-694-7 (publication) ISBN 978-9949-23-695-4 (PDF)

B-grupi vitamiinide määramine toiduainetes kasutades LC-MS isotoop-lahjenduse meetodit

KRISTEL HÄLVIN



Contents

Abstract	9
Kokkuvõte	11
List of publications	13
List of Conference Presentations	15
Acknowledgements	17
ACRONYMS	19
THESIS	23
1. Introduction	25
2. Literature review	27
2.1. B-group vitamins	27
2.1.1. Vitamin B ₁	28
2.1.2. Vitamin B ₂	30
2.1.3. Vitamin B_3	32
2.1.4. Vitamin B ₅	36
2.1.5. Vitamin B ₆	37
2.2. Analysis methods of B-group vitamins	40
2.2.1. Vitamin extraction	41
2.2.2. General overview of the methods used to detect B-group	
vitamins	
2.2.3. LC-MS-SIDA	
3. The aims of the present dissertation	49
4. Materials and Methods	
4.1. Materials	50
4.2. Methods	54
4.2.1. Assay for vitamin determination	54

4.2.2. Optimization of the analytical assay
4.2.3. Method validation 59
5. Results and discussion
5.1. Optimization of LC-MS conditions and enzymatic sample extraction 63
5.1.1. Optimization of LC-MS conditions for the separation and detection of B-group vitamers
5.1.2. The effect of enzymes on the liberation of simple vitamers from their derivatives and the food matrix
5.1.3. The effect of acid extraction
5.2. Development of the assay 69
5.2.1. The stability of internal standard (IS) vials
5.2.2. Selection of enzymes and the stability of enzyme vials
5.3. Validation of the LC-MS-SIDA method and analytical assay
5.3.1. Validation of the LC-MS-SIDA method71
5.3.2. Validation of the assay performance
5.4. Applications of the assay
5.4.1. The stability of B-group vitamins during rye sourdough bread production (Publication III)
5.4.2. Comparison of different extraction methods to determine the distribution of free and bound forms of B-group vitamins in quinoa (Publication IV)
5.4.3. The uptake and accumulation of B-group vitamers in <i>Saccharomyces cerevisiae</i> (Publication V)
5.4.4. LC-MS for quantification of B-group vitamins in nutritional yeast and yeast extract (Publication VI)
6. Conclusions 85
References
CURRICULUM VITAE
APPENDICES

PUBLICATION I	107
PUBLICATION II	119
PUBLICATION III	149
PUBLICATION IV	161
PUBLICATION V	175
PUBLICATION VI	187
DISSERTATIONS DEFENDED AT TUT IN NATURAL AND EXACT SCIENCES	187

Abstract

General consumer awareness of what constitutes a healthy diet has improved. Because of this and the fact that many compounds, including B-group vitamins, are essential nutrients in food, there is a pressing need to develop accurate and high throughput analytical methods to evaluate the nutritional composition of food. Despite the rapid development of analytical techniques, the simultaneous quantification of all B-group vitamins in foods remains challenging. The research presented in this dissertation concerns the development, validation, and testing of an LC-MS - stable isotope dilution assay (SIDA) based method and prototype analytical assay that allows for the simultaneous, high throughput quantification of B-group vitamins in foods. LC-MS(-MS)-SIDA is currently recognized as the most sensitive and reliable method for this purpose and can be conducted using a relatively simple sample preparation procedure, compared with conventional methods. To develop an effective LC-MS-SIDA method and prototype analytical assay to determine vitamins B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅, and B₆ in foods, we optimized LC-MS conditions to separate and detect B-group vitamers, tested various extraction conditions, including enzymes for liberation of free vitamers from phosphorylated forms and cofactors, and validated the method using reference food samples and inter-laboratory comparative tests with other food matrices. Mild acidic extraction with acid phosphatase and β -glucosidase treatment was found to be the most efficient method to determine the total concentration of most B-group vitamins in food. To determine the total concentration of vitamins B₃ and B₅ in foods, additional isotope labelled vitamers (e.g. nicotinamide riboside (NR), nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN), NAD⁺, pantetheine, and acetyl-CoA) should be included in the assay kit because none of the enzymes tested were able to completely liberate simple vitamers from these compounds. Currently, precise quantification of these components is made difficult because isotope-labelled versions of these compounds are not commercially available. Therefore, we tested a method that made use of *in house* prepared ¹⁵N-labelled yeast extract fractions as the source of isotopically labelled internal standards for the determination of some B_3 vitamin derivatives, e.g. NR, NMN, and NAD⁺. To determine the total concentration of vitamin B_6 the extraction conditions should be further optimized to completely liberate protein bound pyridoxal and pyridoxal phosphate. Our results demonstrate that our LC-MS-SIDA method and corresponding analytical assay are powerful tools to study the stability and distribution of B-group vitamins in foods and microorganisms, and, in the future, should allow one to determine the total concentration of all bioavailable vitamin forms.

Kokkuvõte

Tarbijate teadlikkuse kasv tervislikust toitumisest on loonud vajaduse täpsete ja suure läbilaskevõimega analüüsimeetodite järele hindamaks toiduainete toiteväärtust, sealhulgas B-grupi vitamiinide sisaldust. analüütiliste meetodite kiirele arengule on Vaatamata B-grupi vitamiinide samaaegne määramine iäänud endiselt tõeliseks väljakutseks. Käesolevas doktoritöös töötati välja, valideeriti ja testiti suure läbilaskevõimega vedelikkromatograafia massispektromeetria – isotoop-lahjenduse metoodika (LC-MS-SIDA) koos analüütilise määramiskomplekti prototüübiga B-grupi vitamiinide samaaegseks kvantitatiivseks määramiseks toiduainetes. LC-MS(-MS)-SIDA meetod on hetkel kõige tundlikum ja usaldusväärsem meetod, mis võimaldab kasutada suhteliselt lihtsaid proovi ettevalmistamise protseduure, võrreldes tavapäraste meetoditega. Tõhusa LC-MS-SIDA metoodika ja analüütilise määramiskomplekti väljatöötamiseks vitamiin B1, B2, B3, B5 ja B₆ määramiseks toiduainetes me optimeerisime LC-MS tingimusi B-grupi vitameeride lahutamiseks ja detekteerimiseks, testisime erinevaid ekstraktsiooni tingimusi, sh ensümaatilist ekstraktsiooni lihtsate vitameeride vabastamiseks fosforüleeritud vormidest ja kofaktoritest, ning valideerisime metoodika, kasutades erinevate toiduainete laboritevahelisi võrdluskatseid referentsmateriale ja teiste toidumaatriksitega. Kõige tõhusamaks metoodikaks suurema osa B-grupi vitamiinide kogukontsentratsiooni määramiseks toiduainetes osutus ekstraktsioon nõrgalt happelises keskkonnas koos ensümaatilise töötlusega, kasutades happelist fosfataasi ja b-glükosidaasi. Vitamiin B₃ ia kogukontsentratsiooni määramiseks toiduainetest tuleks Bъ määramiskomplekti täiendavalt lisada mitmeid isotoop-märgistatud vitameere (nt nikotiinamiidribosiid (NR), nikotiinamiid mononukleotiid NAD⁺, panteteiin, atsetüül-CoA), kuna ükski kasutatud (NMN), ensüümidest ei suutnud lihtsaid vitameere nendest ainetest täielikult vabastada. Hetkel on nende ainete täpne kvantifitseerimine aga keeruline, kuna nende isotoopmärgistatud analoogid ei ole

11

kommertsiaalselt kättesaadavad. Selle probleemi lahendamiseks katsetasime metoodikat, mis võimaldas kasutada isevalmistatud ¹⁵Nmärgistatud pärmiekstrakti mõningate isotoop-märgistatud vitamiin B₃ vitameeride (nt NR, NMN, NAD⁺). allikana Vitamiin B₆ kogukontsentratsiooni määramiseks tuleks ekstraktsioonitingimusi optimiseerida, vabastada ka valk-seotud püridoksaal et ia püridoksaalfosfaat. Meie tulemused näitavad, et väljatöötatud LC-MS-SIDA metoodika ja vastav analüütiline määramiskomplekt võimaldab uurida B-grupi vitamiinide stabiilsust ja erinevate vitameeride sisaldust toiduainetes ja mikroorganismides ning peaks pikemas perspektiivis võimaldama kõikide biokättesaadavate vitameeride määramist.

List of publications

The following publications form the basis of this dissertation and are reproduced in the appendices with permission from the publishers.

Publication I

<u>Hälvin K</u>, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I (2013) Comparison of different extraction methods for simultaneous determination of B complex vitamins in nutritional yeast using LC/MS-TOF and stable isotope dilution assay. Anal Bioanal Chem 405(4):1213-22

Publication II

<u>Hälvin K</u>, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I (2013) Method and Analytical Kit for Simultaneous Quantification of B Complex Vitamin Content in Food. WO/2013/010553

Publication III

Mihhalevski A, Nisamedtinov I, <u>Hälvin K</u>, Ošeka A, Paalme T (2013) Stability of B-complex vitamins and dietary fiber during rye sourdough bread production. J Cereal Sci 57:30-38

Publication IV

<u>Hälvin K</u>, Nisamedtinov I, Paalme T (2014) Comparison of different extraction methods to determine free and bound forms of B-group vitamins in quinoa. Anal Bioanal Chem 406(28):7355-7366

Publication V

Paalme T, Kevvai K, Vilbaste A, <u>Hälvin K</u>, Nisamedtinov I (2014) Uptake and accumulation of B-group vitamers in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in ethanol-stat fed-batch culture. World J of Microb Biotech 30(9):2351-9

Publication VI

<u>Hälvin K</u>, Paalme T, Vilbaste A, Nisamedtinov I (2014) LC-MS for quantification of B-group vitamins in yeast. Advances in Science and Industrial Production of Bakers' Yeast. Proceedings of the 27th VH Yeast Conference. Publication in progress.

The author's contribution to these publications was as follows

In Publication I, the author designed the study, carried out all experiments, interpreted the data, and was responsible for publication of the manuscript.

In Publication II, the author contributed to designing the study, carried out all experiments, interpreted the data, and was responsible for publication of the manuscript.

In Publication III, the author contributed to designing the study and interpreting the data and was involved in writing the manuscript.

In Publication IV, the author designed the study, carried out all experiments, interpreted the data, and was responsible for publication of the manuscript.

In Publication V, the author contributed to designing and interpreting the analytical part of the study.

In Publication VI, the author designed the study, carried out part of the experiments, interpreted the data, and was responsible for publication of the manuscript.

List of Conference Presentations

Hälvin K, Vilbaste A, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I. Determination of vitamin B₃ vitamers in milk and milk products by LC-MS SIDA. Poster Presentation at 20th International Mass Spectrometry Conference, 24-29 August, 2014, Geneva, Switzerland

Hälvin K, Paalme T, Vilbaste A, Nisamedtinov I. LC-MS for quantification of B-group vitamins in yeast. Oral Presentation at 27th VH Yeast Conference, 14-15 April, 2014, Istanbul, Turkey

Hälvin K, Nisamedtinov I, Paalme T. Determination of free and bound Bcomplex vitamins in quinoa by LC-MS-SIDA. Poster Presentation at XVII Euroanalysis 2013, 25-29 August, 2013, Warsaw, Poland

Hälvin K. Application of SIDA for LC-MS quantification of B-complex vitamins in biological samples. Oral Presentation at DSM Nutritional Products Ltd (Analytical Research Center), 3-4 June, 2013, Basel, Switzerland

Hälvin K, Vilbaste A, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I. A Study on accumulation of B-complex vitamins in Saccharomyces cerevisiae by LC-MS and stable isotope dilution assay. Poster Presentation at 3rd International Conference on FOOD-OMICS, 22-24, May 2013 Cesena, Italy

Hälvin K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I. Limitations of LC-MS in B-complex vitamins determination. Poster Presentation at 2nd International Vitamin Conference, 23-25 May, 2012, Copenhagen, Denmark

Hälvin K, Mihhalevski A, Nisamedtinov I, Ošeka A, Paalme T. Determination of the stability of B-complex vitamins during rye sourdough bread production using LC-MS and stable isotope dilution assay (SIDA). Poster Presentation at Advances and Controversies in B-Vitamins and Choline, 5-8 March, 2012, Leipzig, Germany

15

Hälvin K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I. Simultaneous quantification of the Bcomplex vitamins in dried yeast using UPLC-MS and isotope labeled internal standards. Oral Presentation at FoodBalt 2010, 29-30 October, 2010, Tallinn, Estonia

Hälvin K, Ošeka A, Tammel K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I. Effect of hydrolytic enzymes on simultaneous analysis of the B-complex vitamin content in dry yeast using LC-MS and isotope labeled internal standards. Poster Presentation at 1st International Vitamin Conference, 19-21 May, 2010, Copenhagen, Denmark

Hälvin K, Nisamedtinov I, Ošeka A, Paalme T. Quantification of B-group vitamins in food using isotope dilution mass spectrometry (IDMS) and lyophilized internal standards. Poster Presentation at 18th International Mass Spectrometry Conference, 30 August - 3 September, 2009, Bremen, Germany

Acknowledgements

Completing my PhD work and writing this dissertation has been a long and amazing journey that would not have been possible without the support and encouragement of many outstanding people.

My greatest appreciation and gratitude goes to my supervisor Ildar Nisamedtinov. This work would not have been possible without his constant support, guidance, and encouragement throughout my studies. I would like to thank him for giving me a lot of freedom to do things which fascinate me most.

I am also extremely indebted to prof. Toomas Paalme for his kind support and valuable advice. His inspiring, novel, and innovative ideas have given a lot to our Vitamin project!

I would like to thank my colleagues at the Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies (CCFFT) and the co-authors of our manuscripts: Allan Vilbaste is credited for doing all the experiments I do not like to do so much, e.g. those involving fermentation; Kaspar Kevvai is also credited for consulting and solving various fermentation issues; Anna Traksmaa is acknowledged for performing the experiments with bread.

I gratefully acknowledge Dalal Aoudé-Werner and her colleagues from Aérial and Richard Gössl from DSM Nutritional Products for their cooperation in the inter-laboratory comparison tests. I would also like to thank them for their kind support and useful advice.

I wish to thank all of my other colleagues at CCFFT, especially the people from the yeast group for a friendly working atmosphere. I would also like to thank my colleagues Tiina Lõugas and Jelena Gorbatšova at TUT for their kind support and advice. Also, I thank CCFFT for the possibility to combine my studies with work and for giving me the opportunity to visit all the conferences I was interested in!

I am grateful for the financial support provided for this work from the following institutions: EU Regional Development Fund, project EU 29994, Estonian Ministry of Education research grant SF0140090s08, Estonian Science Foundation grants ETF7112, ETF7323, ETF7570, ETF9189, SA Archimedes, and TUT Research Administration Office.

Last but not least, a special gratitude goes to my family and friends for their consistent support, unlimited encouragement, unconditional trust, and endless patience. Thank you!

ACRONYMS

- AOAC Association of Official Analytical Chemists
- ATCC American Type Culture Collection
- AThDP adenosine thiamine diphosphate
- AThTP adenosine thiamine triphosphate
- BAEE N-benzoyl-L-arginine ethyl ester
- BCR Community Bureau of Reference
- CCFFT Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies
- CRM certified reference material
- CoA coenzyme A
- EN European Standard
- ESI electrospray ionisation
- FAD flavin adenine dinucleotide
- FMN flavin mononucleotide
- GIT gastrointestinal tract
- HDL high-density-lipoprotein
- HPLC high-performance liquid chromatography
- HCl hydrochloric acid
- LC liquid chromatography
- LOD limit of detection

- LOQ limit of quantitation
- MS mass spectrometry
- m/z mass to charge ratio
- NA nicotinic acid
- NAD⁺ nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
- NADH nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide reduced
- NADP ⁺ nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
- NADPH nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate reduced
- NAM nicotinamide
- NaR nicotinic acid riboside
- NIST National Institute of Standards and Technology
- NMN nicotinamide mononucleotide
- NR nicotinamide riboside
- PL pyridoxal
- PLP pyridoxal phosphate
- PM pyridoxamine
- PMP pyridoxamine phosphate
- PN pyridoxine
- PNG pyridoxine glucosides
- PNP pyridoxine phosphate
- RP reversed phase

- SIDA Stable Isotope Dilution Assay
- SIL stable isotope labelled
- SRM standard reference material
- TDP thiamine diphosphate
- TMP thiamine monophosphate
- TOF time-of-flight
- TTP thiamine triphosphate
- UV ultraviolet
- WE Wernicke's encephalopathy
- WKS Wernicke-Korsakoff syndrome

THESIS

1. Introduction

General consumer awareness of what constitutes a healthy diet has improved. Because of this and the fact that many compounds, including B-group vitamins, are essential nutrients in food, there is a pressing need to develop accurate and high throughput analytical methods to evaluate the nutritional composition of food. Despite the rapid development of analytical techniques, the simultaneous quantification of B-group vitamins in foods remains challenging, with major hindrances being their low concentration in the food matrix, relatively low stability, as well as their different structures and chemical properties [Gentili et al 2008]. Liquid chromatography mass spectrometry (LC-MS), or LC-MS-MS, combined with a stable isotope dilution assay (SIDA) is currently the most sensitive and selective method and can be conducted using relatively simple sample preparation procedures, compared with conventional methods. Although there are several reports that have used LC-MS-MS together with isotope labelled internal standards to determine B-group vitamins in tablets and dietary supplements [Chen et al 2007, Goldschmidt & Wolf 2010, Phinney et al 2011], studies involving real food samples are rather limited. Method development for the simultaneous determination of B-group vitamins in natural samples is quite challenging, mainly due to the complexity of the sample preparation processes and unavailability of isotope-labelled internal standards for many naturally occurring vitamers. Thus, to determine the total content of vitamins in food, the extraction of vitamers from the food matrix should be maximized and the vitamers should be converted into the same forms as the internal and external standards used in the assay. Ideally, the method should also allow for high throughput analysis which can be accomplished with a single/few-step procedure for complete extraction and the same chromatographic conditions for all vitamins under study. The standard extraction procedures currently used [EVS-EN 14122:2003 for vitamin B₁, EVS-EN 14152:2003 for vitamin B₂, EVS-EN 15652:2009 for niacin, EVS-EN 14663:2006 for vitamin B₆ (including its glycosylated forms)] are designed for single vitamin analysis and determine the total concentration of the pure vitamin compound, i.e. without providing information on the distribution of individual vitamers within a given group. In addition, these methods use extraction buffers that are unfriendly for MS detection (e.g. hydrochloric acid) or high temperatures which are physiologically unrealistic and are not suitable for the analysis of some B-group vitamers (e.g. pantothenic acid). An alternative would be to use hydrolytic enzymes instead of acid hydrolysis for the liberation of simple vitamers from their bound forms, as proposed by Ndaw and co-workers [2000]. Thus, a suitable enzyme or enzyme mixture with the required activities should be used and an MS compatible extraction buffer should be preferred when determining Bgroup vitamins in foods.

The aim of this dissertation is to develop an LC-MS-SIDA based method and a suitable analytical assay for the simultaneous, high throughput quantification of B-group vitamins in foods. The resulting LC-MS-SIDA method and analytical assay were validated with standard reference materials and two inter-laboratory comparative tests using different food samples. In addition, testing was carried out using a variety of other food samples.

2. Literature review

Vitamins are a heterogeneous group of organic compounds that are, in trace amounts, essential for the normal functioning of living organisms. They are generally not synthesized in mammals and thus, must be obtained from our daily diet. Vitamins are classified into two groups based on their solubility: fat soluble vitamins (A, D, E, and K) and water soluble vitamins (vitamin C and B-group vitamins).

In the current study we concentrate on B-group vitamins, and specifically on vitamers that contain structural units of thiamine (B_1), riboflavin (B_2), nicotinic acid and nicotinamide (B_3), pantothenic acid (B_5), and pyridoxine, pyridoxal, and pyridoxamine (B_6). Other B-group vitamins that contain structural units of biotin (B_7), tetrahydrofolate (B_9), and cobalamin (B_{12}) were omitted from this study, because their extraction conditions and concentrations in foods are different from other B-group vitamins.

2.1. B-group vitamins

The group of B-vitamins is relatively large and includes vitamins B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅, B₆, B₇, B₉, and B₁₂. As stated above, each of these B-vitamins exist as individual groups of chemically related compounds termed 'vitamers' which contain the same structural unit and have, after digestion and consumption, similar biological activity [Gregory 2012]. B-group vitamins serve various biological functions as coenzymes or precursors of cofactors that function in the metabolism of cells. The term 'bioavailability', as applied to vitamers in human nutrition, refers to the proportion of the quantity of the given vitamer in the food ingested that undergoes intestinal absorption and utilization by the body [Ball 2004].

2.1.1. Vitamin B₁

Vitamin B₁ exists naturally in a large variety of animal and plant products in a simple form, thiamine, and as one or more of its derivatives: 2-(1hydroxyethyl)thiamine, thiamine monophosphate (TMP), thiamine diphosphate (TDP), thiamine triphosphate (TTP), adenosine thiamine diphosphate (AThDP), and adenosine thiamine triphosphate (AThTP) (Fig 1). The concentration of the two latter forms, however, is relatively low in food. In addition to these distinct chemical forms, thiamine can be also bound to proteins in microorganisms, animal tissues, and plants [Iwashima & Nishimura 1979, Muniyappa & Adiga 1979, Mitsunaga et al 1986].

The major biologically active form of vitamin B₁ is TDP, which serves as a cofactor for several enzymes involved in carbohydrate and amino acid metabolism. TDP works as a coenzyme for three enzymes involved in the oxidative decarboxylation of α -keto acids in the tricarboxylic acid cycle; specifically, the pyruvate dehydrogenase complex (EC 1.2.4.1), the α -keto acid dehydrogenase complex (EC 1.2.4.2), and branched-chain α -keto acid dehydrogenase complex (EC 1.2.4.4). In addition, TDP works as a coenzyme for transketolase (EC 2.2.1.1), which is found in the cytosol and is involved in the pentose phosphate pathway. In higher organisms, thiamine also appears to be related to nerve impulse transmission [Cooper & Pincus 1979].

Thiamine appears in most foods to be either highly or totally available for absorption and utilization in the human gastrointestinal tract (GIT) [Gregory 1997]. Prior to absorption, the phosphorylated forms of thiamine (predominantly as TDP) are hydrolysed into free thiamine in the intestinal lumen by gastrointestinal phosphatases [Rindi & Laforenza 2000]. Absorption of free thiamine takes place primarily in the proximal part of the small intestine via specific carrier-mediated processes [Rindi & Laforenza 2000, Said et al 2004]. Two human thiamine transporters within intestinal epithelial cells (hTHTR-1 and hTHTR-2) have been identified to date [Said 2011]. In addition, thiamine can be obtained via *de novo* synthesis by naturally occurring microflora within the large intestine [Wilson 2005, Said 2011]. Thiamine in excess of the body's needs is rapidly excreted in the urine together with small amounts of its metabolites (2-methyl-4-amino-5-pyrimidine carboxylic acid, 4-methyl-thiazole-5-acetic acid, and thiamine acetic acid) [Tanphaichitr 1999].



Figure 1. Vitamin B1 vitamers

Medical disorders in humans related to thiamine deficiency are beriberi, Wernicke-Korsakoff syndrome (WKS) (an alcohol-linked neurological disorder) [Butterworth 2003]. Beriberi occurs as dry beriberi, which is characterized by peripheral neuropathy consisting of symmetrical impairment of sensory and motor nerve conduction velocities, and wet beriberi which is characterized by oedema, tachycardia, cardiomegaly, and congestive heart failure, in addition to peripheral neuropathy. WKS typically consists of two components, a short-lived and severe condition termed Wernicke's encephalopathy (WE), and a long-lasting and debilitating condition known as Korsakoff's psychosis. The symptoms of WE include mental confusion, paralysis of the nerves that move the eyes, and an impaired ability to co-ordinate movements. Most alcoholics with WE develop Korsakoff's psychosis, a chronic neuropsychiatric syndrome characterized by behavioural abnormalities and impairment of memory related functions [Butterworth et al 1993, Zubaran et al 1997]. Thiamine deficiency could also be related to Alzheimer's disease and heart failure [Lu'o'ng & Nguyen 2011, DiNicolantonio et al 2013]. Preliminary evidence suggests that thiamine, together with other nutrients, may lower the risk of developing cataracts [Cumming et al 2000, Jacques et al 2005].

2.1.2. Vitamin B₂

Vitamin B₂ exists naturally in a variety of animal and plant products in a simple form, riboflavin, and as one of its two derivatives: flavin cofactors riboflavin-5´-phosphate (flavin mononucleotide, FMN) and flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) (Fig 2). Riboflavin and its cofactors, in turn, can be non-covalently bound to proteins resulting in flavoproteins [Adiga et al 1988, Massey 2000]. Some of the flavins can also be covalently bound to proteins but these do not appear to be available for absorption in the human GIT [McCormick 1972]. In addition, some plants may contain glycosylated riboflavin (e.g. riboflavin-5´- α -D-glucoside), however, the nutritional significance of this form appears to be minor [Gregory 1998].

The metabolically active forms of riboflavin are FMN and FAD, which function as cofactors for a variety of oxidative enzymes. FMN and FAD are usually tightly bound to enzymes (flavoproteins), and in some cases even via covalent bonds (e.g. in succinate dehydrogenase) [Walker & Singer 1970]. Flavoproteins are able, in various degrees, to catalyze both one- and two-electron redox reactions and play a wide variety of roles in our intermediary metabolism.



Figure 2. Vitamin B₂ vitamers

The bioavailability of riboflavin containing compounds (flavins) seems not to depend on the form that is digested [Dainty et al 2007]. A prerequisite for absorption is that protein bound riboflavin and flavins are released in the stomach by gastric acidification [Merrill et al 1981]. The flavins released (FMN and FAD) are then dephosphorylated to riboflavin by nonspecific phosphatases in the brush border membranes of enterocytes in the proximal part of the small intestine [Daniel 1983]. The absorption of free riboflavin in the small intestine occurs on the brush-border membrane vesicle via a carrier-mediated system [Said & Arianas 1991]. Two human riboflavin transporters have been identified in intestinal epithelial cells: hRFT-1 and hRFT-2 [Said 2011]. In addition, colonic microflora is able to synthesize considerable amounts of riboflavin [Wilson 2005]. Riboflavin in excess of the body's needs is excreted in urine and to some extent in sweat, mainly as riboflavin or other related metabolites. e.g. 7-hydroxymethylriboflavin, 8αsulfonylriboflavin, 8-hydroxymethylriboflavin [Tennent & Silber 1943, Chastain & McCormick 1987, Monteiro & Perrone 2013].

In humans, the clinical features of human riboflavin deficiency do not have absolute specificity. Early symptoms may include weakness, fatigue, mouth pain and tenderness, as well as burning and itching of the eyes. More advanced deficiency may give rise to cheilosis (lesions of the lips), angular stomatitis (angles of the mouth), dermatitis, and vascularization of the cornea. Riboflavin seems to have a putative role in protecting against cancer and cardiovascular disease and there may be implications for the handling of dietary iron [Powers 2003]. Riboflavin deficiency may also be associated with both the development of cataracts and a reduction of the metabolism of other B-group vitamins, notably folates and vitamin B₆ [Leske et al 1995, Powers 2003].

2.1.3. Vitamin B₃

Vitamin B_3 exists naturally in a variety of animal and plant products as one of two simple forms, nicotinamide (NAM) and nicotinic acid (NA), and as their derivatives, such as nicotinamide riboside (NR), nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN), nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺/NADH), nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate

32

(NADP⁺/NADPH), and their acid analogues, e.g. nicotinic acid riboside (NaR), nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide [Navazio et al 2000, Matsui et al 2007, Bogan et al 2009] (Fig 3). In addition to these free forms, the coenzymes NAD⁺ and NADP⁺ can be also bind to proteins [Bellamacina 1996]. Also, glycosylated forms of vitamin B_3 exist in some grains (e.g. corn and wheat), however, these are thought to exhibit little or no nutritional availability in humans [Carter & Carpenter 1982, Gregory 1998].

NAM, NA, and NR constitute the three salvageable NAD⁺/NADP⁺ precursor vitamers. The latter coenzymes function as electron carriers in a wide variety of metabolic oxidation–reduction reactions. Also, there are several types of enzymes that use NAD⁺ as a co-substrate to modify proteins (e.g. poly-ADP-ribose polymerases, mono-ADP-ribosyl-transferases, NAD⁺-dependent deacetylases or sirtuins), nucleic acids (e.g. tRNA 2'-phosphotransferases, ADP-ribosylating proteins), and small molecules (e.g. ADP-ribosylcyclases) [Lin 2007]. In addition to salvage, the precursor vitamers NA and NAM can both be synthesized *in vivo* in the human body from the essential amino acid L-tryptophan [Fukuwatari et al 2004].

The bioavailability of B₃ vitamers from animal-derived products is considered higher than from plant-derived foods because the latter often contains NA in chemically bound forms (e.g. covalently bound complexes with small peptides and carbohydrates), which results in decreased bioavailability [Ghosh et al 1963, Mason et al 1973, Carter & Carpenter 1982]. For example, even after conventional cooking, the majority of bound NA forms in mature cereal grains remain biologically unavailable [Ghosh et al 1963, Wall & Carpenter 1988]. Free NA and NAM are rapidly absorbed in both the stomach and the upper small intestine [Bechgaard & Jespersen 1977]. There is also evidence for the absorption of NAM and NA across the human buccal mucosa [Evered et al 1980]. NA uptake is proposed to occur through a specific high-affinity, acidic pH-dependent, Na⁺-independent carrier-mediated mechanism

[Nabokina et al 2005, Said 2011] while the transport mechanisms of NAM are still not known. There are no mammalian enzymes which can convert NAM to NA, however, it has been suggested that this transformation can occur by the activity of oral and intestinal microflora [Shimoyama et al 1971, Stratford et al 1996]. Thus, in principle, ingested NAM could be deamidated to NA prior to absorption. The reduced coenzymes NADH and NADPH are acid labile and tend to decompose in the gastric juice [Wall & Carpenter 1988]. Ingested NAD⁺ (or NADP⁺) is thought to be metabolized to NMN by a pyrophosphatase present in intestinal secretions and to a much lesser extent in pancreatic juice. For absorption, NMN can be hydrolyzed to NR and eventually to free NAM by three membrane-bound enzymes excreted by intestinal cells, specifically, 5'-nucleotidase (EC 3.1.3.5), purine nucleosidase (EC 3.2.2.1), and uridine nucleosidase (EC 3.2.2.3) [Gross & Henderson 1983]. Nevertheless, only the expression of 5'-nucleotidase (EC 3.1.3.5) has been found in humans, thus, it is possible that NR can also be absorbed directly. NAD⁺ can also be hydrolyzed directly to NAM by the membrane bound NAD⁺ glycohydrolase (EC 3.2.2.5) [Pfister et al 2001]. In addition to vitamin B₃ uptake from food, natural microflora within the large intestine can also synthesize small amounts of NA [Wilson 2005]. Excess of both NAM and NA is converted by the liver to methylated derivatives (e.g. N'-methyl-nicotinamide, methyl pyridone carboxamides), which are excreted together with urine [Mrochek et al 1976].

The main human disease related to vitamin B₃ deficiency is pellagra (symptoms: dermatitis, inflammation of the mucous membranes, diarrhoea, and psychiatric disturbances). NA is effective in increasing high-density-lipoprotein (HDL) cholesterol and lowering triglycerides, and may also protect against Alzheimer's disease and age related cognitive decline [Morris et al 2004, Sauve 2008].



Figure 3. Vitamin B₃ vitamers

2.1.4. Vitamin B₅

Vitamin B_5 exists naturally in foods in the simple form pantothenic acid, and as one or more of its derivatives: coenzyme A (CoA), pantetheine, and 4'-phosphopantetheine (Fig 4). Both 4'-phosphopantetheine and acyl-CoA esters can, in turn, be bound to proteins [Frolov & Schroeder 1998, Branen et al 2001, Byers & Gong 2007, Xiao & Chye 2011]. No evidence exists for the presence of dietary forms of glycosylated pantothenic acid [Gregory 1998].



Figure 4. Vitamin B₅ vitamers

Pantothenic acid is used as the main precursor in the synthesis of CoA, which plays a central role in the acyl transfer reactions in energy production (via acetyl CoA), fatty acid oxidation, cholesterol synthesis, acetylcholine synthesis, and amino acid catabolism. CoA acts as an acyl carrier to transport carbon atoms within cells.
Little information is available about the bioavailability of pantothenic acid derivatives; however, it is estimated to range from 40 to 60 % of the total pantothenic acid intake in an average diet [Tarr et al 1981]. Ingested vitamin B₅ vitamers are thought to be hydrolysed to free pantothenic acid in the intestinal lumen by the non-specific action of pyrophosphatases, phosphatases, and pantetheinase, secreted from the intestinal mucosa [Shibata et al 1983]. Absorption of liberated pantothenic acid mainly takes place in the jejunum, although, there seems to be no significant difference in the uptake rate in the upper, middle, or lower sections of the small intestine [Shibata et al 1983]. It is known that colonic microflora can also synthesize pantothenic acid [Said et al 1998]. Intestinal absorption of panthothenic acid in the small and large intestine involves a saturable and Na⁺-dependent carrier-mediated process that is shared with biotin and lipoate [Said 2009]. Excess pantothenic acid is excreted in an intact form by the urine stream; however, small amounts are also excreted in both faces and sweat [Tennent & Silber 1943, Bender 2003].

Pantothenic acid deficiency in humans is exceptionally rare and has been observed only in cases of severe malnutrition. Symptoms include headache, fatigue, insomnia, intestinal disturbances, numbness, and tingling of hands and feet [Hodges et al 1958, Tanphaichitr 1999]. A dimeric form of pantothenic acid pantethine has a cholesterol-lowering effect [Gaddi et al 1984].

2.1.5. Vitamin B₆

Vitamin B₆ exists naturally in foods in three simple forms: pyridoxine (PN), pyridoxal (PL), and pyridoxamine (PM), and as phosphorylated forms of these: pyridoxine phosphate (PNP), pyridoxal phosphate (PLP), and pyridoxamine phosphate (PMP) (Fig 5). In addition, some fruits, vegetables, and grains may contain glycosylated PN (e.g. PN-5´- β -D-glucoside, Fig 5) [Kabir et al 1983, Gregory & Sartain 1991]. Both PL and PLP can reversibly bind to proteins through aldimine (Schiff base) and

substituted aldamine linkages, and are thought to be nutritionally significant [Vacca et al 2008].



Figure 5. Vitamin B₆ vitamers

PLP, the main biologically active form of vitamin B_6 , has multiple roles as a versatile cofactor of enzymes that almost exclusively function in the

metabolism of amino compounds. With regards to amino acid metabolism, the reactions catalysed by PLP include deamination, transamination, decarboxylation, trans-sulphuration, and desulphuration. In certain aminotransferases, PMP also functions as the coenzyme.

Information about the bioavailability of vitamin B₆ derivatives is limited. Previous studies have shown that about 75 % of vitamin B_6 in a mixed diet (the average western diet) is assimilated in the human GIT [Tarr et al 1981]. Prior to absorption, dephosphorylation of the phosphorylated B₆ vitamers is carried out by membrane bound alkaline phosphatase in the intestinal mucosa of the small intestine [Mehansho et al 1979]. The uptake of PN, and presumably PL, and PM occurs by a specific acidic pH (but not Na⁺)-dependent carrier-mediated mechanism [Said et al 2008]. The stability of PLP-protein linkages is reversibly dependent on pH and is normally readily dissociated by our gastric fluid [Ball 2004]. The bioavailability of PN glucosides (PNG) (e.g. PN-5'-B-D-glucoside) is thought to be approximately 50 % in humans [Gregory 1998]. PN-5'-β-Dglucoside is hydrolysed to PN by cytosolic PNG hydrolase (EC 3.7.1.4) and brush border lactase-phlorizin hydrolase (EC 3.2.1.108/62) prior to absorption or is absorbed intact by intestinal epithelial cells in a similar manner to that of PN [Mackey et al 2004]. Significant quantities of vitamin B_6 that are readily absorbed are also synthesized by naturally occurring microflora within the large intestine [Wrong et al 1981, Wilson 2005]. The excess vitamin B_6 is excreted in urine mainly as 4-pyridoxic acid, but also as PL, PM, PN, and their phosphates. A small amount of vitamin B₆ is also excreted in our feces [Lui et al 1985].

A primary clinical deficiency of vitamin B_6 in humans is rarely encountered with normal nutrition. According to Hodges et al [1962], vitamin B_6 deficiency may cause scaling of the skin, foul breath, severe gingivitis, soreness and discoloration of the tongue, and dry cracked lips. A severe deficiency of vitamin B_6 may lead to impaired development of brain lipids and incomplete myelination of nerve fibres. Thus, sufficient availability of B_6 in humans plays a critical role in the structural and functional integrity of the central and peripheral nervous systems [Dakshinamurti et al 1990].

2.2. Analysis methods of B-group vitamins

Despite rapid developments of various analytical techniques, the simultaneous quantification of B-group vitamins in foods remains challenging, with major hindrances being their low concentration in the food matrix, relatively low stability, as well as their different structures and chemical properties [Gentili et al 2008]. The variation in metabolic activity and bioavailability of multiple forms of vitamers adds complexity to an overall assessment of the nutritional value of each vitamin in food. The bioavailability of a particular vitamer depends on the rate or extent of release of the active vitamer moiety from its conjugated forms and on its absorption efficiency in the human GIT [Gregory 2012]. Hence, proper analytical methods should allow one to determine all nutritionally active forms of each respective vitamin in food [Gregory 2012].

The diversity of vitamer forms complicates the reporting of analytical results. The problem becomes even more complex when one considers a huge variety of analytical methods used for vitamin analysis in foods. The standard vitamin analysis methods (e.g. AOAC and EN) usually determine the total concentration of each vitamin without substantial details about the content of individual vitamers. The latter, however, is important in order to properly assess the bioavailability and nutritional value of vitamins within a given food product. Furthermore, determination of the vitamer distribution contributes to the study of vitamin biosynthesis and metabolic processes in living organisms.

Another critical issue concerning the development of vitamin analysis methods is a lack of reliable reference materials to test the method against. These are required to improve both the reliability and accuracy of methods. Most commercially available reference materials, such as multivitamin tablets (e.g. NIST 3280), fortified nutritional formulas (e.g. NIST 1849a) have certified values for the simple forms of vitamins only. There are also some reference materials (e.g. slurried spinach NIST 2385, pig liver BCR 487, wholemeal flour BCR 121) where the total B vitamin concentration values are provided, however, without indicating the distribution of individual vitamers.

2.2.1. Vitamin extraction

Extraction of B-group vitamins from the food matrix and their quantitative conversion into forms that can be analytically determined is one of the most critical and complicated parts of vitamin determination. The problems mostly arise due to the diverse chemical structures and resulting chemical properties of the vitamers. Thus, it is difficult to find universal extraction conditions for all analytes, particularly in case of those forms which are bound to the food matrix. In general, to extract and liberate vitamins from the food matrix prior to their conversion into forms that can be determined analytically, acid or alkaline hydrolysis or enzymatic treatment is typically applied under conditions that are not always universal for all vitamins.

Conventional methods for the extraction and liberation of thiamine, riboflavin, and PL/PN/PM from their bound forms include acid hydrolysis (usually with 0.1N HCl) at high temperatures (usually 121 °C for 30 min or 100 °C for 60 min) followed by enzymatic treatment to completely convert the derived vitamer forms into simple forms (e.g. thiamine, riboflavin) [van den Berg et al 1996, Bognar & Ollilainen 1997, Ndaw et al 2000, EVS-EN 14122:2003, EVS-EN 14152:2003, EVS-EN 14663:2006, EVS-EN 15652:2009]. The high temperature acid pre-treatment step is recommended in order to denature the proteins and to convert starch into soluble sugars. For vitamin B₁ and B₂, takadiastase (from fungi) or another appropriate enzyme preparation containing phosphatase and pyrophosphatase activity is used to hydrolyse the phosphate bonds,

while for vitamin B_6 , acid phosphatase and β -glucosidase treatment is used to hydrolyse the phosphorylated and glycosylated forms, respectively.

To extract and liberate nicotinamide (NAM) and nicotinic acid (NA) bound to the food matrix together with other vitamin B₃ derivatives, either acid hydrolysis (0.1 M HCl, 100 °C for 60 min) or acid hydrolysis followed by alkaline hydrolysis (~1 M NaOH, 120 °C for 60 min), or enzymatic treatment with NAD⁺ glycohydrolase can be used [EVS-EN 15652:2009]. During acid hydrolysis, NA is liberated from its derivatives, e.g. NAD⁺, and NAM is also partially hydrolysed to NA [Elvehjem & Teply 1943]. The following alkaline hydrolysis results in complete hydrolysis of NAM into NA and also liberates the bound forms, e.g. covalently bound complexes of NA and NAM with small peptides and carbohydrates, which are not considered bioavailable [Mason et al 1973, Carter & Carpenter 1982]. Enzymatic treatment with NAD⁺ glycohydrolase liberates NAM from NAD⁺ and NADP⁺ but does not liberate NAM from the other bound vitamers of vitamin B₃, e.g. nicotinamide riboside (NR) and nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN).

To quantify vitamin B_5 , pantothenic acid should be liberated from its conjugates, e.g. CoA and pantetheine. Overnight incubation with pigeon liver pantetheinase and alkaline phosphatase has been used [Rychlik 2003]. Notably, in contrast with other B vitamins, hydrochloric acid (HCl) extraction cannot be used for vitamin B_5 because pantothenic acid degrades into β -alanine and pantoic acid under acidic conditions [Velišek & Davidek 2000]. Thus, acid hydrolysis is unsuitable if one wants to simultaneously determine B_5 together with other B vitamins.

For the simultaneous extraction of B-group vitamins other than pantothenic acid, HCl extraction can be combined with enzymatic digestion. For example, Viñas et al [2003] used HCl extraction followed by enzymatic digestion with taka-diastase to determine vitamins B₁, B₂, B₃, PN, and PL in different baby foods, cereals, and fruits. Because HCl can also be detrimental to MS instruments, volatile buffers are preferred

to extract vitamins from food when MS analysis is used. For example, acetic acid and ammonium acetate containing extraction solutions have been used to extract simple vitamers (thiamine, riboflavin, NAM, pantothenic acid, and PN) from foods and nutritional formulations [Aslam et al 2008, Phinney et al 2011, Santos et al 2012, Zand et al 2012].

As an alternative to acid hydrolysis, enzymatic liberation of bound vitamers from the food matrix has been used. Ndaw and co-workers [2000] showed that the treatment of various food samples with a mixture of enzymes containing α -amylase, acid phosphatase, β -glucosidase, and protease activities led, in a single extraction step, to the release of thiamine, riboflavin, and vitamin B₆ vitamers (PN, PL, PM) from phosphorylated, glycosylated, and protein-bound forms, even when acid hydrolysis was not applied. Additional α -amylase was used for starchy foods for better extraction and to resolve possible filtration problems. Jakobsen [2008] further optimized the enzymatic treatment step of this method by introducing ultrasonication to shorten the duration of the enzymatic liberation of protein- and phosphate-bound thiamine and riboflavin. In both studies, the concentration of vitamins B₁ (as thiochrome), B₂, and B₆ was determined using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) coupled with fluorescence detection.

2.2.2. General overview of the methods used to detect B-group vitamins

The most common methods to determine B-group vitamins include microbiological, chemical, and LC based methods. Other methods, such as capillary electrophoresis, gas chromatography, radioimmunoassay, and the use of an enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay are less commonly applied and thus are not reviewed in detail here.

Microbiological assays are based on the absolute requirement of a test microorganism for one or more specific vitamers and thus tend to either under- or overestimate the total content of bioavailable forms. Despite this, microbiological assays are officially recognized methods and are still

commonly used for B-group vitamin analysis: AOAC 940.33 for B₂; 944.13, 985.34 for B₃; 961.15, 985.32 for B6; 945.74, and 992.07 for B₅ determination. The microorganisms used are the bacteria Lb. rhamnosus ATCC No. 7469 for vitamin B₂ (riboflavin) and yeast *S. uvarum* ATCC No. 9080 for vitamin B₆ (different response to PN, PL and PM) determination. Lb. plantarum ATCC No. 8014 is used for both vitamin B₃ (equal response to NA, NAM and NAD⁺) and vitamin B₅ (equal response to pantothenic acid and pantetheine). There is also a microbiological method to determine vitamin B_1 , however, it is seldom applied. To ensure complete availability of vitamins under study for test microorganisms, the extraction methods presented above should be applied. While microbiological methods are highly sensitive, they are relatively timeconsuming and laborious and require multiple determinations to achieve the required precision when determining mean values [Chen et al 2009]. In addition, they are often imprecise because the vitamers that belonging in the same vitamin group may not be equally assimilable by a given test organism.

Chemical detection methods are usually based on a colorimetric reaction between the structural unit of a given vitamin and a chromogen where the absorbance of the resulting reaction products can be measured photometrically. For example, the concentration of NA and NAM can be determined by the König reaction (AOAC 961.14) in which NA and NAM that has been previously liberated from food matrix and from their derivatives react with cyanogen bromide (CNBr) to yield yellow colored pyridinium compounds. The concentration of thiamine can be measured using the thiochrome reaction (AOAC 942.23, 953.17, 957.17, 986.27) in which free thiamine is converted by reaction with alkaline potassium hexacyanoferrate(III) ($K_3Fe(CN)_6$) into its fluorescent oxidation product thiochrome. The latter is extracted with isobutanol and quantified fluorometrically. The major shortcomings in these chemical detection methods is specificity because several other substances may interfere with the chromogen and commonly only the total concentration of vitamin is determined without providing sufficient details about the content of individual vitamers.

LC based methods which use fluorescence, ultraviolet (UV), and MS detection are more selective compared with microbiological and chemical methods. As with all LC based methods, separation is based on the different physical and chemical interactions of the compounds in the sample with the mobile and stationary phases. To separate B-group vitamins, a reversed phase (RP) column is commonly used as the stationary phase. In reversed phase columns, the separation of molecules occurs mainly because of differences in the hydrophobicity of compounds. In recent years, hydrophilic interaction liauid the chromatography (HILIC), a variant of normal-phase chromatography, in which polar sorbents are employed with high-organic, low-aqueous eluents, has been used as an alternative to RP-LC to improve separation [Yang et al 2013]. Chromatographic separation is typically followed by UV detection which enables one to simultaneously determine thiamine, riboflavin, NAM, NA, pantothenic acid, PN, PL, and PM, yet has low sensitivity and selectivity compared to fluorescence detection. Fluorescence detection can be used only for vitamers that act as fluorophores such as riboflavin, PN, PL, and PM; thiamine must be converted to thiochrome prior to fluorescence detection. However, despite the increased selectivity compared with microbiological and chemical methods, traditional LC based methods based on UV or flourimetric detection still have several shortcomings. For example, they are commonly designed for single vitamin analysis and often lack sufficient sensitivity and selectivity and furthermore may produce chromatograms with unresolved interferences with other compounds from the sample matrix if proper purification procedures are not carried out. To overcome these problems LC has been coupled with MS which has proven to be a more selective, rapid, and sensitive method to determine B-group vitamins in food and dietary supplements [Leporati et al 2005, Chen & Wolf 2007, Gentili et al 2008].

2.2.3. LC-MS-SIDA

Coupling LC with MS allows one to remarkably increase analysis selectivity and sensitivity, compared with conventional LC based methods. Using LC-MS, the molecules of interest are first separated in a LC, followed by ionization to acquire positive or negative charges which can then be separated in a mass analyser according to their mass to charge ratio (m/z). Because separation is based on the mass to charge ratio (m/z) and the signal is proportional to the concentration of ions, LC-MS can provide both gualitative and guantitative information about the analytes under study. Several ionization techniques exist, e.g. electrospray ionisation (ESI), atmospheric pressure chemical ionisation and atmospheric pressure photo-ionisation. Due to the high-polarity of B-group vitamins, the ESI techniques are commonly used to ionize these compounds. ESI is considered a "soft" ionisation source, meaning that relatively little energy is imparted to the analyte which results in minimal or a complete lack of fragmentation [Pitt 2009]. Different mass analysers exist, e.g. quadrupole, time-of-flight (TOF), and ion trap analysers. For the quantification of vitamins, a triple-quadrupole MS is most commonly used [Leporati 2005, Midttun et al 2005, Chen et al 2007, Gentili et al 2008, Chen et al 2009].

Despite the popularity of LC-ESI-MS in quantitative analysis there are also some shortcomings to this method. A major drawback of LC-ESI-MS is the so-called matrix effect which refers to either the suppression or enhancement of ionization of the analyte of interest by other compounds that co-elute with the analyte from the LC column. This can cause large uncertainties when applying the LC-ESI-MS technique for quantification [Kurve 2011]. The most effective solution to compensate matrix effects is to use stable isotope labelled (SIL) internal standards that co-elute with their unlabelled analogues [Wieling 2002]. This technique, also termed Stable Isotope Dilution Assay (SIDA), is based on adding a known amount of an isotope labelled analogue of the analyte under study to the sample. The ratio of the MS signal response of the isotope labelled compound to that of the analyte under study is then determined [Chen et al 2009]. The response ratio between the MS signals can then be interpolated onto a standard curve to calculate the absolute concentration of the analyte in the unknown sample. Due to their almost identical chemical and physical properties, the ratio of the MS signals of isotopologues remains stable throughout all analytical steps [Rychlik 2011]. The use of isotope-labelled internal standards with MS techniques increases both their accuracy and precision, and both helps to compensate losses of the analytes during sample preparation and simplify the sample pre-treatment procedures [Vogl & Pritzkow 2010]. In order to obtain very accurate results, particular attention must be given to the choice of calibration procedure. The graphical method of producing a calibration curve is recommended when a number of samples with varying concentrations are to be analysed [Sargent et al 2002]. In order to provide linear calibration curves, an overlap between the ions of the internal standard and analyte (and their natural abundance isotopes) should be avoided. Thus, the mass difference between the SIL internal standard and the analyte should ideally be higher than 3 Da [Fay et al 2000]. If possible, deuterated compounds should be avoided because they cause a slight difference in retention times between the analyte and the SIL internal standard and thus result in a different degree of ion suppression between the two analogues [Wang et al 2007].

Although there are several authors who have used LC-MS(-MS) with SIL internal standards to determine B-group vitamins, these studies have made use of tablets and dietary supplements [Chen et al 2009, Goldschmidt & Wolf 2010, Phinney et al 2011] while data for real food samples is rather limited. Developing a method to simultaneously determine B-group vitamins and their vitamer distributions in natural food samples using LC-MS is quite challenging, mainly due to the complexity of the sample preparation processes and lack of availability of SIL internal standards for many naturally occurring vitamers. The extraction yield of vitamers from the real food matrix should be

47

maximized, and all vitamers should be converted into the same forms as the internal standards incorporated into the sample. Ideally, the method should also allow for high throughput analysis and thus should consist of a simple, single-step procedure for complete extraction and the same chromatographic conditions for all vitamins under study. Currently applied standard extraction procedures (AOAC and EN standard methods) are designed for single vitamin analysis to determine their total concentrations. These methods are time consuming and do not provide additional information about the distribution of individual vitamers. In addition, these methods use extraction buffers which contain compounds that are unsuitable for MS detection (e.g. HCI) and high temperatures which are not suitable for simultaneous analysis of some B-group vitamers (e.g. pantothenic acid). Finally, they are also uncommon to physiological conditions in the human GIT. An alternative would be to use hydrolytic enzymes instead of high temperature acid treatment for simultaneous liberation of vitamins from their bound forms and conversion of those into simple vitamers, as proposed by Ndaw and co-workers [2000]. Thus, proper enzyme or enzyme mixtures with required activities should be selected and MS compatible extraction buffers should be preferred. Also, care should be taken when measuring raw food samples because they contain endogenous enzymes which may modify the structures of the vitamers during sampling and extraction process and may thus lead to false estimation of the vitamer distribution in foods.

3. The aims of the present dissertation

The work presented in this dissertation aims to:

- develop an LC-MS-SIDA method and respective analytical assay for simultaneous determination of vitamin B_1 , B_2 , B_3 , B_5 , and B_6 in food products;
- validate the method and the analytical assay using the reference materials and inter-laboratory comparative tests with food samples;
- test the developed method and the analytical assay on various food samples.

4. Materials and Methods

More detailed descriptions of the materials and methods used are available in the six publications that form the basis of this dissertation. The following sections are provided to make this material more accessible.

4.1. Materials

Reference materials

Standard reference materials (SRM) 1849 Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula and 3234 Soy Flour were purchased from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (NIST) (USA) and certified reference material (CRM) BCR 121 (wholemeal flour) was purchased from the Institute for Reference Materials and Measurements (Belgium). These were used to validate the method and analytical assay developed in Publications I and II.

Food samples

Nutritional inactive yeast powder LBI 2130 (lot no 50-804184E), Engevita Bland (lot no 206477E) and yeast extract FNI100 (lot no 10103308) were kindly provided by Lallemand, Inc. (Canada) and used as model foods to develop, test, and validate the method and the respective analytical assay.

Nutritional inactive yeast powders Engevita Bland, lot no 206477E and LBI 2130, lot no 108706E (Lallemand, Inc., Canada) were used in interlaboratory comparative tests in co-operation with Aérial (Strasbourg, France) and DSM Nutritional Products, Analytical Research Center (Basel, Switzerland), respectively. Rye and wheat flours, and steel cut rye grains were obtained from Tartu Grain Mill Ltd. (Estonia), red and white rye malts were obtained from Eesti Leivalinnase Ltd. (Estonia), fresh baker's yeast was kindly provided by AS Salutaguse Pärmitehas (Estonia) and was used to produce rye sourdough bread, commercial rye breads made from these ingredients were obtained from a local bakery (AS Leibur). Laboratory baked rye sourdough bread and commercial rye breads were used to study the stability of B-group vitamins during rye sourdough bread production.

Quinoa seeds were kindly provided by Vis vitalis, LLC (Salzburg, Austria) and were used to study the distribution of B-group vitamers in quinoa seeds.

The pure culture of commercial baker's yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*, strain 210NG was kindly provided by AS Salutaguse Pärmitehas (Estonia) and was used to study the accumulation of B-group vitamins in baker's yeast.

Chemicals and standards

All necessary reagents and unlabelled standards of vitamins and cofactors for analyses were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Germany), except nicotinamide riboside which was purchased from LGC Standards AB (Borås, Sweden); isotope-labelled standards of vitamins were obtained from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc. (USA) and Isosciences, LLC (USA).

Enzymes, enzyme inhibitors and ultrafiltration tools

 α -amylase from *Aspergillus oryzae* (crude, A6211), β -glucosidase from almonds (crude, G0395), acid phosphatase from potato (P1146), papain from papaya latex (crude, P3375), and taka-diastase from *A. oryzae* (86247) were all purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. Phosphatase inhibitor (88667SPCL) and protease inhibitor (88666SPCL) were sourced from Thermo Scientific (Rockford, IL, USA). Centrifugal filters Amicon Ultra-

0.5, Ultracel-10 Membrane (UFC501008, cut-off 10 kDa) were purchased from Millipore (Malsheim, France).

The components of the analytical assay

The individual components of the analytical assay are: calibration vials, internal standards vials, and enzyme vials. The calibration vials contain known amounts of the unlabelled (natural abundance) B-group vitamers and stable isotope labelled (SIL) standards. The internal standard (IS) vials contain a known amount of the SIL standards. The enzyme vials contain a mixture of hydrolytic enzymes with phosphatase, pyrophosphatase, and glycolytic activities. (Publication II)

Preparation of internal standards vials

100 μ L of SIL internal standard solution (10 - 30 mg/L of [¹³C₃]-thiamine-HCl, [¹³C₄¹⁵N₂]-riboflavin, [D₄]-NAM, [D₄]-NA, [¹³C₃¹⁵N]-Ca-pantothenate, [¹³C₄]-PN HCl, and [D₃]-PL HCl) were pipetted into amber 2 mL LC-MS vials and freeze-dried (Heto Powerdry PL 3000, Thermo Scientific, USA). All SIL standard solutions were prepared with 0.1 % formic acid (FA). Thus, the working concentrations of SIL vitamers in the internal standards vials are in the range of 0.1 - 0.3 mg/L. The prepared vials were applicable for 10 mL of sample extract. The vials were freeze-dried, capped under an N₂ environment and stored at -20 °C until use.

Preparation of calibration vials

100 μ l of the external standard mixtures containing thiamine HCl, riboflavin, NAM, NA, pantothenic acid, PL HCl, and PN HCl at varying concentrations (10.0, 5, 2, 1, 0.5, 0.25, and 0.1 mg/L) and 100 μ L of SIL internal standard solution (1 - 3 mg/L of [¹³C₃]-thiamine-HCl, [¹³C₄¹⁵N₂]-riboflavin, [D₄]-NAM, [D₄]-NA, [¹³C₃¹⁵N]-Ca-pantothenate, [¹³C₄]-PN HCl, and [D₃]-PL HCl) were pipetted into amber 2 mL LC-MS vials and freeze-dried. Thus, the working concentrations of the external standard mixtures are 1.0, 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 mg/L and SIL internal standards in the calibration vials are in the range of 0.1 - 0.3 mg/L. The

prepared calibration vials were applicable for 1 mL of 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer, pH 4.5 (AF buffer). The vials were freeze-dried, capped under an N₂ environment and stored at -20 $^{\circ}$ C until use.

Preparation of enzyme vials

100 μ l of acid phosphatase solution (5 U) or ultrafiltered (cut off 10 kDa) β -glucosidase solution (5 U) was pipetted into the 2 mL LC-MS vials and freeze-dried. All enzyme solutions were prepared with AF buffer. The prepared vials were designed for use with 10 ml of sample extract. The vials were freeze-dried, capped under an N₂ environment and stored at -20 °C until use.

Preparation of vials with ¹⁵N-labelled yeast extract fraction

These vials were produced as internal standards vials for quantification of those vitamers whose isotopically labelled analogues are not commercially available (i.e. NAD⁺, NMN and NR). An *in house* prepared ¹⁵N-labelled yeast biomass was extracted with hot AF extraction (described in more detail in Paper V). Endogenous enzymes were separated using size exclusion chromatography. 100 μ L of ¹⁵N-labelled yeast biomass extract (5 - 50 mg/L of ¹⁵N-labelled NAD⁺, NMN, and NR) was pipetted into amber 2 mL LC-MS vials and freeze-dried. All ¹⁵N-labelled standard solutions were prepared with 0.1 % FA. The working concentrations of ¹⁵N-labelled internal standards in the vials were in the range of 0.05 - 0.5 mg/L. The prepared vials were applicable for 10 mL of sample extract. The vials were freeze-dried, capped under an N₂ environment and stored at -20 °C until use.

4.2. Methods

The development of the LC-MS-SIDA analysis method and the prototype of the respective analytical assay are described in details in Publications I and II.

4.2.1. Assay for vitamin determination

A working principle of the developed analytical assay for quantitative analysis of B-group vitamins in foods is illustrated in Figure 6. Simple vitamers are determined by dissolving the content of internal standard vials (IS vials) in 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer, pH 4.5 (AF buffer) and adding it to the homogenized sample. In case of the measurement of total vitamins, the content of enzyme vial(s), dissolved in AF buffer, is added to the sample. In both cases the total volume of sample extract is 10 mL. Incubated samples are centrifuged (14 000 rpm, 5 min at room temperature), filtered through a Millex-LG 13mm Philic PTFE 0.2 μ m filter (Millipore, Ireland) and analysed by LC-MS. To calibrate the LC-MS system, 1 ml of AF buffer is added into the calibration vials, mixed, and analysed by LC-MS.

The concentration of vitamers in the sample is calculated using linear regression and a seven-point external standard calibration curve (the concentration of each vitamin is in the range of 0.01 - 1.0 mg/L). The concentration of each SIL vitamer in the internal standard vials can be in the range of 0.1 - 1.0 mg/L, for example 0.4 mg/L, but should be equal to that in the calibration vial. The calibration curves are composed by relating each concentration of unlabelled external standard to its relative response factor, as determined by the ratio of the peak intensity of the respective unlabelled external standard to that of the corresponding SIL internal standard.

The principle of the calculation is described below in equations (1) - (3).

First, it is assumed that the integrated peak areas on the mass spectra of isotope labelled and unlabelled vitamers in the calibration standard and

in the sample are proportional to the concentration of respective vitamers:

$$\frac{i_{NATst}}{i_{SILst}} = \frac{C_{NATst}}{C_{SILst}} \tag{1}$$

$$\frac{i_{NATsmpl}}{i_{SILsmpl}} = \frac{C_{NATsmpl}}{C_{SILsmpl}}$$
(2)

where i_{NATst} , $i_{NATsmpl}$, i_{SILst} and $i_{SILsmpl}$ are the integrated peak areas of the natural (*NAT*) and stable isotope labelled (*SIL*) vitamins in the calibration standard (*st*) and sample extract (*smpl*), respectively. Similarly, C_{NATst} , $C_{NATsmpl}$, C_{SILst} and $C_{SILsmpl}$ refer to the respective concentrations of the natural and isotope labelled vitamins in the standard and sample extract, respectively.

Considering that $C_{SILsmpl} = C_{SILst}$, if the external standard and sample are both spiked with the same amount of SIL standards, the concentration of vitamins in the sample can be calculated as follows:

$$C_{NATsmpl} = \frac{C_{NATst} * i_{NATsmpl} * i_{SILst}}{i_{SILsmpl} * i_{NATst}}$$
(3)

Stability of the SIL vitamers in the IS vials

To study the stability of the SIL vitamers in the IS vials, their concentration was measured using freshly prepared external standards with UV detection over a period of one year.

Stability of the enzymes in the enzyme vials

To study the stability of the enzymes (acid phosphatase and β -glucosidase) in the enzyme vials, their activity was measured using freshly prepared 25 μ M solutions of the following co-factors: TMP, TDP, FMN, FAD, PLP, and mixtures of them (mixture 1 contained TMP, FMN, and PLP and mixture 2 contained TDP and FAD) over a period of three months.



Figure 6. A working principle of the prototype of analytical assay for quantitative analysis of B-group vitamins in foods

4.2.2. Optimization of the analytical assay

Selection of enzymes for the liberation of vitamins from cofactors

The effectiveness of using different enzymes on the liberation of vitamins from their respective cofactors was studied in comparison with

acid hydrolysis. The following enzymes were studied: α -amylase (Cat no A6211, Sigma), β -glucosidase (Cat no G0395, Sigma), acid phosphatase (Cat no P1146, Sigma), papain (Cat no P3375, Sigma), and takadiastase (Cat no 86247, Sigma).

The activities and specificity of the enzymes under study were determined using 25 μ M solutions of the following co-factors: TMP, TDP, FMN, FAD, PLP, NAD⁺, NADH, and CoA in 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5). Each solution was incubated with either acid phosphatase (0.12 mg/mL), β -glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL), α -amylase (4.5 mg/mL), takadiastase (5.0 mg/mL), or papain (5.0 mg/mL) for 18 h at 37 °C, followed by determination of liberated thiamine, riboflavin, PL, NAM and pantothenic acid.

Protease side activity in the enzymes was determined using a protease assay kit (Calbiochem, USA). The single enzyme preparation solution (α -amylase 0.225 mg/mL, β -glucosidase 1.2 mg/mL, acid phosphatase 0.12 mg/mL, papain 0.25 mg/mL, takadiastase 5.0 mg/mL) combined with fluorescein thiocarbamoyl-casein and incubation buffer (200 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.8, 20 mM CaCl₂, 0.1 % NaN₃) was incubated at 37 °C for 24 h under subdued lighting conditions using continuous shaking. Protease activity was expressed relative to that of trypsin in N-benzoyl-L-arginine ethyl ester (BAEE) units.

Vitamins were extracted from nutritional yeast powder (LBI 2130, lot no 50-804184E) by an 0.05M ammonium formate buffer, pH 4.5 (AF buffer) with and without adding the enzymes, or mixtures of those. One SIL internal standard solution (the content of IS vial, dissolved in AF buffer) was added to each sample before incubation. The final concentration of SIL internal standards in the extraction mixture was the same as in the calibration vials (i.e. in the range of 0.1 - 0.3 mg/L). Samples were incubated under subdued lighting conditions at 37 °C overnight (18 h). After incubation, the sample extracts were centrifuged (14 000 rpm, 5 min at room temperature), filtered through a Millex-LG 13 mm Philic PTFE 0.2 μ m filter (Millipore, Ireland), and injected into LC-MS.

To study the effect of high temperature acid hydrolysis (as described by Ndaw et al 2000) on liberation of B-group vitamins from the cofactors TMP, FMN, TDP, FAD, PLP, NAD⁺, NADH, and CoA, the cofactors were dissolved in 0.1 M HCl and treated in an autoclave at 121 °C for 30 min, followed by the determination of thiamine, riboflavin, PL, NAM, and pantothenic acid. Similarly, nutritional yeast powder was extracted in an autoclave with 0.1 M HCl, but also with 0.1 M or 0.3 M formic acid as possible alternatives to HCl for MS-TOF analysis. SIL internal standard solution was added to each sample prior to hydrolysis.

Determining the concentration of vitamins by LC-MS

The concentrations of B-group vitamins (thiamine, riboflavin, NAM, NA, pantothenic acid, PL, PN, NR, NMN, NAD⁺) were determined using an ACQUITY UPLC[®] system coupled with LCT Premier™ XE ESI TOF MS (Waters, USA) with an ACQUITY UPLC HSS C-18 1.8-µm (2.1×150 mm) column. Elution was carried out using water + 0.1 % formic acid and acetonitrile + 0.1 % formic acid gradient: 0-3 min 100 % A; 3-8.5 min 80 % A and 20 % B; 8.5–10 min: 5 % A and 95 % B; 10–15 min 100 % A. We used a flow rate of 0.25 mL/min, an auto-sampler temperature of 4 °C, a column temperature of 25 °C and a sample injection of 5 µL. MS analysis was carried out in a positive electrospray ionization mode [M+H]⁺ using a capillary voltage of 2.0 kV, a sample cone voltage of 30 V, a desolvation temperature of 300 °C and a source temperature of 120 °C. The following ions were detected (m/z): thiamine - $[M]^+$ = 265.11, labelled thiamine - $[M]^+$ = 268.12, riboflavin - $[M + H]^+$ = 377.15, labelled riboflavin - [M + H]⁺ = 383.16, NAM - [M + H]⁺ = 123.06, labelled NAM - [M + H]⁺ = 127.08, NA - $[M + H]^+$ = 124.04, labelled NA - $[M + H]^+$ = 128.06, pantothenic acid - $[M + H]^+$ = 220.12, labelled pantothenic acid - $[M + H]^+$ = 224.13, PL - [M + H]⁺ = 168.07, labelled PL - [M + H]⁺ = 171.09, PN - [M $+ H^{+}_{1} = 170.08$, labelled PN - $[M + H^{+}_{1} = 174.10$, NAD⁺ - $[M^{+}_{1} = 664.08$, labelled NAD⁺ - [M]⁺ = 671.08, NR - [M]⁺ = 255.09, labelled NR - [M]⁺ = 257.09, NMN - [M+H]⁺ = 335.06, labelled NMN - [M+H]⁺ = 337.06. Full scan mass spectra were acquired in the range of 100 to 500 m/z. Data were collected and reprocessed using Mass Lynx 4.0 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

4.2.3. Method validation

Determination of LOD and LOQ, accuracy and precision

The detection and quantification limits (LOD and LOQ, respectively) as well as the precision and accuracy of the method were determined using nutritional yeast powder (lot no 50-804184E) extracted with only 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer at pH 4.5 (AF buffer). The LODs were determined in six replicates as the amount of vitamer which produced a three times higher signal than the noise of the MS chromatogram baseline of a sample (S/N ratio = 3) after estimating the original amount in a given matrix [Gentili et al 2008]. The LOQs were set at three times the intensity of the LODs of the respective vitamer. The precision of the method was determined by repeatability (intra-day) and intermediate precision (inter-day). Repeatability was carried out by performing three repeated analysis of the same sample on the same day, and the intermediate precision of the method was assessed by the analyses of the same sample on six different days over a period of 1 month under the same experimental conditions. The accuracy of the method was evaluated by determining the recovery after spiking the sample with a known amount of vitamers at three different concentration levels. The recovery was calculated as follows:

$$R, \% = \frac{C_{\text{spiked}}}{C_{\text{unspiked}} + C_{\text{added}}} * 100$$
(4)

where C_{spiked} is the amount of vitamer determined after spiking the sample, $C_{unspiked}$ is the amount of vitamer determined in the sample before spiking, and C_{added} is the actual amount of vitamer added to the sample. Shortly, a 25-mL aliquot of unlabelled external standard solution at three different concentration levels (0.1, 0.25, and 0.5 mg/L) containing 0.1 - 0.3 mg/L of each SIL internal standard was added to 0.375 g of sample (n = 3). Samples were incubated under subdued

lighting conditions at 37 °C overnight (18 h). After incubation, the sample extracts were centrifuged, filtered and injected into the LC-MS.

The concentration of simple (free) vitamers in reference sample

Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula SRM 1849 was used as a reference sample to validate the method in terms of its ability to determine the concentration of simple vitamers. Vitamins were extracted using AF buffer. SIL internal standard solution (the content of IS vial dissolved in AF buffer) was added to each sample and the samples were mixed thoroughly. The sample extracts were centrifuged, filtered and injected into the LC-MS.

The total concentration of vitamins in the reference samples

Wholemeal flour CRM BCR 121 and Soy Flour SRM 3234 were used as reference samples to validate the method in terms of its ability to determine the total concentration of B-group vitamins. Vitamins were extracted from reference sample CRM BCR 121 using AF buffer with an enzyme mixture containing α -amylase, acid phosphatase, and β -glucosidase while only AF buffer was used in the case of reference sample SRM 3234 to test the effect of endogenous enzymes on the liberation of simple vitamers from their derivatives and the food matrix. The samples were incubated under subdued lighting conditions at 37 °C overnight (18 h). After incubation, sample extracts were centrifuged, filtered and injected into the LC-MS. In case of CRM BCR 121, a SIL internal standard solution (the content of IS vial dissolved in AF buffer) was added to the samples after incubation while the internal standard was added before incubation in the case of SRM 3234.

Inter-laboratory comparative tests with Aérial and DSM

Inter-laboratory comparative tests with nutritional yeast powders were performed in co-operation with external laboratories (Aérial and the Analytical Research Center of DSM Nutritional Products). The samples analysed were Engevita Bland, lot no 206477E (analysed by Aérial) and LBI 2130, lot no 108706E (analysed by DSM).

Aérial determined all vitamins using individual analysis. Their methods were based on acid or enzymatic extraction, followed by LC with fluorescence detection and are described in more detail in Table 1. In our laboratory, all vitamins were extracted simultaneously from nutritional yeast powder using AF buffer and acid phosphatase solution (the content of enzyme vial). SIL internal standard solution (the content of IS vial dissolved in AF buffer) was added to the samples before incubation. The samples were incubated under subdued lighting conditions at 37 °C overnight (18 h). After incubation, sample extracts were centrifuged, filtered, and injected into the LC-MS.

Vitamin	Extraction method and liberation from the bound forms	Purification and transformation		
B₁ (thiamine)	α-amylase, acid-phosphatase, papain, acetate buffer (pH 4.5, 37°C, 18h)	Transformation of the vitamer into a fluorescent compound		
B ₂ (riboflavin)	α-amylase, acid-phosphatase, papain, acetate buffer (pH 4.5, 37°C, 18h)	-		
B₃ (NA, NAM)	0.1M HCl, 1h 100°C	Post column transformation of NA and NAM into fluorescent compounds		
B₅ (panthotenic acid)	Pepsin, acetate buffer (pH 4.5, 50°C, 18h); alkaline phosphatase, pantetheinase, tris buffer (pH 8, 20°C, 18h)	Purification and post column transformation of pantothenic acid into fluorescent compound		
B₀ (PN, PL, PM)	Acid-phosphatase, acetate buffer (pH 4.5, 37°C, 18h)	Transformation of PL and PM into PN		

DSM conducted their analyses with pre-prepared sample extracts using a HR-Q-Tof (50, 000 FWHM) instrument. The yeast sample extracts were prepared in our laboratory using both diastatic enzymes - α -amylase (250 mg per 1 g of sample) and takadiastase (250 mg per 1 g of sample). Notably, diastatic enzymes were used for purpose of generating interfering peptides in order to demonstrate the efficiency of their higher resolution mass spectrometer. The addition of SIL internal

standard and sample incubation was performed as described above. After incubation, the sample extracts were centrifuged, filtered, and frozen at -80 °C. The frozen samples were sent to DSM on dry ice along with the calibration vials, and were analysed in parallel in our laboratory at the Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies (CCFFT) and in DSM.

5. Results and discussion

The main results of this dissertation are presented in Publications I - VI. The main milestones achieved during method development are discussed below.

5.1. Optimization of LC-MS conditions and enzymatic sample extraction

The LC-MS-SIDA method described in Publication II was developed for the simultaneous determination of vitamins B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅, and B₆ in food products. First, we optimized the LC-MS conditions to separate and detect thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide (NAM), nicotinic acid (NA), pantothenic acid, pyridoxal (PL), and pyridoxine (PN) for which the stable isotope labelled (SIL) standards are available. Next, we tested different extraction conditions and studied the effect of enzymes on the liberation of simple vitamers from their derivatives and food matrix using nutritional yeast sample as a model food (Publication I).

5.1.1. Optimization of LC-MS conditions for the separation and detection of B-group vitamers

A fine separation of the peaks of all standard compounds - thiamine, riboflavin, NAM, NA, pantothenic acid, PL, and PN was achieved in an HSS C-18 column with a water + 0.1% formic acid/acetonitrile + 0.1% formic acid gradient (Fig 7); pyridoxamine (PM) had practically no retention in the selected column, and thus, was omitted from this study. Response curves for all the vitamer standards were linear over the concentration range of 0.01 - 1.0 mg/L with correlation coefficients ranging between 0.9995 and 0.9999.



Figure 7. MS chromatograms of unlabelled (¹²C and ¹H) and labelled (¹³C or D) B-group vitamins (the analytes) (left) and the respective MS spectra (right). MS spectra are illustrative.

5.1.2. The effect of enzymes on the liberation of simple vitamers from their derivatives and the food matrix

In order to liberate matrix bound vitamers and convert them into the same chemical forms as the SIL internal standards used, the effect of different enzymes (α -amylase, β -glucosidase, acid phosphatase, papain, and takadiastase) on pure cofactors was studied (Table 2). A good recovery of thiamine, riboflavin, and PL from their respective cofactors was achieved using all enzymes with the exception of papain. The yields of panthotenic acid, NA, and NAM remained low because complete liberation was not achieved and the respective coenzymes were converted into other compounds such as nicotinamide riboside (NR), nicotinic acid riboside (NaR), and pantetheine.

Each enzyme was then tested individually on a model food sample (natural nutritional yeast powder LBI 2130, lot no 50-804184E) over a range of concentrations in the extraction medium. The results (Publication 1, Table 4) reveal an analytical problem related to interfering effect of compounds that arises due to the side effects of several enzymes used. Thus, the concentration of thiamine increased in an almost linear fashion with increasing dosages of the two diastatic enzymes α -amylase and takadiastase. Similarly, the concentration of riboflavin behaved in an enzyme concentration dependent fashion during α -amylase treatment. Notably, in the case of β -glucosidase and acid phosphatase treatment, the maximum observed thiamine and riboflavin concentrations remained remarkably lower than during treatment with either of the two diastatic enzymes. The effect can be at least partly related to proteolytic side activity, which can produce a number of peptides that interfere with either the vitamers or their isotope labelled variants (Paper 1, Table 5). For example, α -amylase and papain were shown to possess high proteolytic side activity - 2804 and 3304 U/mg, respectively (expressed as BAEE units of trypsin); the other enzymes possessed remarkably lower proteolytic side activity - acid phosphatase 50 U/mg, takadiastase 5.2 U/mg, β -glucosidase 0.12 U/mg.

	α- amylase (5.0 mg/mL)	β- glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL)	Acid phosphatase (1.2 mg/mL)	Papain (5.0 mg/mL)	Taka- diastase (5.0 mg/mL)	0.1 N HCl 121°C
Thiamine recovery from TMP , %	95	90	100	20	95	10
Thiamine recovery from TDP, %	100	100	95	0	70	10
Riboflavin recovery from FMN, %	90	100	100	70	90	5
Riboflavin recovery from FAD, %	95	100	95	0	50	5
PL recovery from PLP, %	95	100	100	20	100	75
NAM recovery from NAD ⁺ , %	10	10	0	0	5	90
NAM recovery from NADH, %	15	5	5	0	40	5
NR recovery from NAD ⁺ , %	+	+	+ (as NaR)	ND	+	ND
NR recovery from NADH, %	+ (reduce d form)	+ (reduced form)	+ (as reduced form of NaR)	ND	+	ND
Pantothenic acid recovery from Co-A, %	0	0	0	0	0	0
Pantetheine recovery from Co-A, %	+	+	+	ND	+	ND

Table 2. Molar recovery (%) of vitamer subunits from cofactors

ND – not detected

The concentrations of PN and PL increased only to the extent of 20 - 35 % with the addition of enzyme preparations with high acid phosphatase and pyrophosphatase activity (α -amylase, β -glucosidase, acid phosphatase, and takadiastase). A small effect of enzymatic treatment was also observed for the liberation of NAM and NA, the concentration

of which increased 10 - 30 % with β -glucosidase treatment, while the effect of other enzyme preparations remained negligible. The effect of enzyme treatment on the concentration of pantothenic acid was negligible and remained in the range of statistical experimental error.

In conclusion,

- 1. For the efficient liberation of thiamine, riboflavin and PN, PM or PL from their corresponding cofactors under the extraction conditions used, the combined effect of two specific enzymatic activities are required: i) acid phosphatase (EC 3.1.3.2) is required to release thiamine from TMP and riboflavin from FMN and PN, PM or PL from PNP, PMP or PLP, respectively, and ii) pyrophosphatase (EC 3.6.1.9) is required to release FMN from FAD, or TMP from TDP and TTP. Both enzymatic activities were sufficiently present in the β -glucosidase and acid phosphatase used.
- NAM and NA were not released with any of the enzymes studied. This can be explained by the missing purine nucleosidase (EC 3.2.2.1) and NAD⁺ glycohydrolase (EC 3.2.2.5) activities which are required to release NAM from nicotinamide riboside (NR) or directly from NAD⁺, respectively. Thus, NAD⁺ or NR should be quantified directly, using isotope labelled internal standards.
- 3. The liberation of pantothenic acid from CoA could not be carried out with any of the enzymes studied. This can be explained by the missing pantetheine hydrolase (EC 3.5.1.92) activity, which releases pantothenic acid from CoA-derived pantetheine. Thus, pantetheine should be quantified directly if labelled internal standards are available.
- Application of relatively impure diastatic enzymes can be complicated because they produce assay interfering compounds.

5.1.3. The effect of acid extraction

The effect of enzymes in liberating vitamins from cofactors was compared to a conventional B-group vitamin extraction method with hot HCl (T = $121 \,^{\circ}$ C, 30 min) (Table 2). The effect of hot formic acid extraction (0.1 M and 0.3 M) was also studied on nutritional yeast sample as a convenient alternative to HCl for LC-MS analysis (Paper 1, Table 3).

The experiments with pure cofactors show that the recovery of thiamine from TMP and TDP, and that of riboflavin from FMN and FAD, were less than 10 % (Table 2) which explains the usage of additional acid phosphatase treatment in approved standard methods (EVS-EN 14122:2003, EVS-EN 14152:2003). On the contrary, the recoveries of PL from PLP and NAM from NAD⁺ were quite high - 75 and 90 %, respectively.

Similarly, hot acid extraction had no positive effect on the concentration of thiamine and riboflavin in the nutritional yeast sample. Surprisingly, the hot formic acid treatment decreased the thiamine concentration in the yeast sample compared with the HCl treated sample. This effect could be due to the formation of thiamine formic acid conjugates during hot extraction.

A positive effect of hot acid extraction was observed on the concentrations of NAM and NA which increased by about 20 % and 25 %, respectively. The concentration of PL increased by 3 times compared to enzymatic treatment alone (Paper 1, Tables 3 and 4). This can be explained by more efficient hydrolysis of imines by the acid than by the enzymes. Specifically, in living organisms PLP, as an active cofactor, is involved in various reactions with amino acids, including transamination reactions where the aldehyde group of PLP forms a Schiff-base linkage with the ϵ -amino group of the aminotransferase enzyme [Toney 2005]. Although, it is not known whether such imines would be hydrolyzed in the human gastrointestinal tract, our preliminary experiments with human gastric juice suggest that hydrolysis of PLP covalently bound to

protein is possible and thus imines can contribute to the total vitamin B_6 content in food [Vilbaste et al 2014].

Notably, a detrimental effect on the concentration of pantothenic acid was observed with hot HCl extraction, most likely due to its hydrolysis to β -alanine and pantoic acid [Velišek & Davidek 2000]. The experiments with nutritional yeast sample show that using formic acid extraction the tendency was almost the same as with HCl extraction, excepting the higher recovery of pantothenic acid.

5.2. Development of the assay

The main goal while developing the analytical assay was to utilize universal extraction and chromatographic conditions for the simultaneous quantification of all vitamins under study. In the present study we focused on the determination of vitamers that had commercially available stable isotope labelled (SIL) isotopomers. Due to the high price of many of these isotopomers, the first goal was to optimize their cost per assay. This problem was partially addressed by freeze-drying mixtures of SIL vitamers in chromatography vials. The amount of each vitamer to be freeze-dried in the vials was selected based on their respective LOQs that were previously determined (at least 10 times above the LOQs in yeast). Because the required concentration of each SIL vitamer was too small to precisely weigh, the quantification of the vitamers in the sample was carried out using external standards. Thus, the calibration vials were prepared by adding a solution with known concentration of unlabelled vitamers into the vials containing the same amount of SIL vitamers as in the internal standard vials. Provided that the ratios of MS signal intensities of the labelled and unlabelled vitamers is the same in case of the sample and the calibration solution, this method allows us to determine the concentrations of all vitamers in the sample without knowing the exact concentrations of their internal standards (see Formula 3).

5.2.1. The stability of internal standard (IS) vials

Then the stability of freeze-dried SIL internal standard preparations was also studied (Publication II). The stability of the SIL vitamers in the analytical assay was tested every 1 - 5 months over a period of one year using freshly prepared external standards. All SIL vitamers were found to be stable during the testing period (Fig 8). This knowledge enabled us to prepare calibration vials containing both internal and external standards that accompanied the internal standard (IS) vials in the prototype assay kit.



Figure 8. Stability of the freeze-dried isotope labelled vitamers in the sample vials of the analytical assay

5.2.2. Selection of enzymes and the stability of enzyme vials

The enzymes for the prototype of analytical assay kit were selected based on experiments with pure cofactors and nutritional yeast. The results of these experiments demonstrate that the most efficient enzyme preparations for the liberation of free vitamers from cofactors were those that possessed both acid phosphatase and pyrophosphatase activity with low protease side activity. Thus, acid phosphatase (Cat no P1146, Sigma) and β -glucosidase (Cat no G0395, Sigma) were selected as potential enzymes for the prototype analytical assay kit. β -glucosidase was also chosen due to its glycolytic activity which appears necessary to liberate glycosylated forms of vitamers when present in the food matrix. However, it has to be noted that for some food matrices, proteolytic (side) activity might be necessary to liberate protein bound forms of vitamers. However, in those cases a higher resolution MS should be used to resolve the compounds that interfere with each specific vitamer. Alternatively, conditions that simulate acidic extraction in the human GI tract should be used.

The stability of freeze-dried enzymes was tested over a period of three months and all enzymes were found to be stable over this testing period (not illustrated), the recovery of thiamine from TMP and TDP was in the range of 90-110%, while riboflavin from FMN and FAD was in the range of 85-90% and PL from PLP was in the range of 65-75% using a single cofactor or a mixture of cofactors.

5.3. Validation of the LC-MS-SIDA method and analytical assay

5.3.1. Validation of the LC-MS-SIDA method

The validation of the LC-MS-SIDA method was performed while analysing the extraction of simple vitamers from nutritional yeast powder (LBI 2130, lot no 50-804184E) using 0.05M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) (Publication I). The method validation parameters LOD (μ g/g) and LOQ (μ g/g), recovery (%) and intra-day and inter-day precision values of the vitamers determined in this study are presented in Table 3.

Vitamer	LOD (µg/g) (n = 6)	LOQ (µg/g) (n = 6)	Recovery (%) (0.5 mg/L) (n = 3)	Recovery (%) (0.25 mg/L) (n = 3)	Recovery (%) (0.1 mg/L) (n = 3)	Intra-day precision ^a (%) (n = 3)	Inter-day precision ^a (%) (n = 6)
Thiamine	0.11	0.34	105 ± 1	95 ± 7	97 ± 6	2.1	5.8
Riboflavin	0.04	0.12	104 ± 1	113 ± 4	110 ± 4	3.5	4.9
NAM	0.14	0.43	96 ± 2	106 ± 5	104 ± 7	1.7	6.4
NA	0.17	0.51	95 ± 4	100 ± 7	96 ± 3	1.3	3.8
Pantothenic acid	0.08	0.24	93 ± 8	98 ± 2	103 ± 2	2.9	6.6
PL	0.05	0.14	104 ± 2	90 ± 6	95 ± 2	6.5	5.5
PN	0.03	0.09	97 ± 1	105 ± 7	102 ± 6	2.1	1.2

Table 3. Method validation parameters

^a Expressed as coefficient of variance

5.3.2. Validation of the assay performance

The performance of the given analytical assay was validated with three reference materials: SRM 1849 (Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula, Publication I) for the quantification of free vitamins, CRM BCR 121 (wholemeal flour, Publication III) for total concentration of vitamins B₁ and B₆ (the content of the other vitamins are not provided for this sample) and SRM 3234 (soy flour, Publication IV) for total concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide (NAM), nicotinic acid (NA), pantothenic acid, pyridoxal (PL), and pyridoxine (PN). In addition, interlaboratory comparative tests with nutritional yeasts Engevita Bland, lot no 206477E and LBI 2130, lot no 108706E were carried out together with external food analysis laboratories (Aérial and DSM Nutritional Products, Analytical Research Center).

The concentration of free vitamins determined in SRM 1849 using the given analytical method correlates well with the certified data (Table 4). As for the total vitamin concentration values, the vitamin B_1 concentration determined in CRM BCR 121 correlates well with the certified data, while the concentration of vitamin B_6 is significantly lower than that of the reference value (Table 5). This cannot solely be
explained by the fact that pyridoxamine (PM) remained unquantified with the chromatography method used because the content of PM in flour has been reported to be only 10 - 12 % of the total B₆ content [Polansky & Toepfer 1971]. A more plausible explanation for the lower B₆ content would be incomplete liberation of bound pyridoxal (PL). As proposed in Publication I, some of the PL and PLP might be bound to proteins (e.g. in the form of imines), which could not be completely liberated by the enzymes.

Table 4. The certified concentrations of free B-group vitamers in the SRM
1849 and those determined by us using LC-MS-SIDA method

Vitamer, mg/kg	Certified value	LC-MS-SIDA ^a (n = 30)
Thiamine Cl HCl	15.8 ±1.3	15.5 ± 0.3
Riboflavin	17.4 ± 1.0	17.2 ± 0.3
NAM	97.5 ± 2.3	99.7 ± 1.9
Pantothenic acid	64.8 ± 2.2	63.9 ± 0.9
PN HCI	14.2 ± 1.5	14.2 ± 0.2

^aResults are expressed as a mass fraction for the material as received and as the mean of at least 30 measurements on five different days during one month. The uncertainties are expressed as an expanded uncertainty, U. The expanded uncertainty is calculated as $U = k^* u_c$, where u_c is uncertainty of the measurement results and k is a coverage factor.

In case of SRM 3234 (soy flour, Publication IV) the total vitamin concentrations correlate well with the certified data (Table 6). However, the distribution of the content of NAM and NA in soy flour was slightly different compared with the certified data while simultaneously correlating well with the certified total content of vitamin B₃. The difference in the distribution of NAM and NA is probably related to the different sample extraction techniques applied, however, because the NIST certificate of analysis only indicates a dilute acid extraction, fundamental conclusions cannot be drawn regarding the differences in extraction methods. e.g. influence of endogenous enzymes, temperature, and pH. In addition, also other vitamin B₃ derivatives,

nicotinic acid riboside (NaR) and nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN) were observed in the mass spectra of soy flour, after overnight incubation with endogenous enzymes, thus, the total concentration of vitamin B_3 in soy flour can be even higher than reported by NIST.

Table 5. The certified concentrations of B-group vitamers in CRM BCR121 (wholemeal flour) and those determined by us using LC-MS-SIDAmethod

Vitamin, µg/100 g of DM	Certified value	LC-MS-SIDA (AVG ± SD, n = 3)
B1	364 ± 31	394 ± 31
B ₂	_	325 ± 135
NA	_	391 ± 28
NAM	_	58 ± 2
B ₅	_	658 ± 47
PL	_	28 ± 4
PN	-	189 ± 16
B ₆	377 ± 84	217 ± 19

Table 6. The certified concentrations of B-group vitamers in the SRM3234 and those determined by us using LC-MS-SIDA method

Vitamer, mg/kg dwb	Certified value	LC-MS-SIDA (AVG ± SD, n = 5)
Thiamine	8.60 ± 0.20	8.74 ± 0.26
Riboflavin	3.36 ± 0.04	3.35 ± 0.06
NAM	11.49 ± 0.13	8.62 ± 1.06
NA	4.59 ± 0.17	6.90 ± 1.35
Vitamin B ₃ as NAM	16.04 ± 0.24	15.46 ± 2.03
Pantothenic acid	11.45 ± 0.12	11.48 ± 0.62
PL HCI	1.72 ± 0.10	1.82 ± 0.07
PN HCI	0.73 ± 0.09	0.83 ± 0.05

The results of the inter-laboratory comparative test with Aérial using nutritional yeast (Engevita Bland, lot no 206477E) are presented in Table 7 while the methods used by Aérial are described in Table 1 in the Materials and Methods section. A good correlation was seen in the case of vitamin B_1 and vitamin B_3 . With vitamin B_2 , our method provided higher concentrations and yet with both vitamin B_5 , and, in particular B_6 , our results were lower than those obtained by Aérial.

Vitamin	Aérial	CCFFT
vitamin	mg/100g (AV	G ± SD, n = 3)
B ₁	0.84 ± 0.21	1.06 ± 0.10
B ₂	4.05 ± 0.04	5.66 ± 0.18
NA	9.73 ± 0.35	9.05 ± 0.90
NAM	15.4 ± 0.28	16.11 ± 1.47
B ₃ (NA+NAM)	25.13 ± 0.63	25.16 ± 2.37
Bs	15.90 ± 0.82	11.01 ± 0.68
B ₆	1.50 ± 0.03	0.18 ± 0.01

Table 7. The results of the inter-laboratory comparative test with Aérial using nutritional yeast as a model food

It is difficult to explain why the concentration of vitamin B₂ was found to be different because Aérial used a very similar extraction method, i.e. an overnight mild acid extraction (acetate buffer, pH 4.5, 37°C, 18h) with α amylase, acid-phosphatase, and papain.

The considerably lower result determined by us for vitamin B_6 can be partially explained by PM which was not determined with our chromatography system. Notably, PM can constitute up to a half of the total vitamin B_6 content in Baker's yeast [Ollilainen 2000]. On the other hand, even when including the PM content, the total vitamin B_6 concentration would still be remarkably lower than that determined by Aérial. Because Aérial used a similar mild extraction (acetate buffer, pH 4.5, 37°C, 18h) with incubation with acid phosphatase, the difference cannot also be explained by the poor liberation of bound pyridoxal. Thus, it could be possible that the method used to convert PM and PL into PN also resulted in the conversion of other compounds that contain the structural units of those vitamers.

The lower result for vitamin B₅ was most likely because our method does not determine CoA and related compounds, e.g. pantetheine and 4'phosphopantetheine. In contrast, Aérial's method includes pantetheinase (EC 3.5.1.92, purified from liver acetone powder from pigeon) treatment in combination with the alkaline phosphatase treatment. Thus, adding pantetheinase to the enzyme mixture of our assay should be considered in the future. Because pantheteinase has an optimum pH between five and seven, the pH of the extraction medium should be slightly increased.

Another inter-laboratory comparative test was carried out using nutritional yeast (LBI 2130, lot no 108706E) in co-operation with DSM Nutritional Products, Analytical Research Center. The aim was to test whether a higher resolution MS HR-Q-Tof (50, 000 FWHM) can resolve overlapping peaks which are a potential cause of the false estimation of the vitamin concentration.

The sample extracts prepared with our assay were analysed in parallel at CCFFT and DSM with the results presented in Table 8. These results suggest that some overlap with peptides or other interfering compounds lead to either an over- or under-estimation of the vitamin concentration in our MS-TOF that has five times lower resolution compared with the machine at DSM.

In case of thiamine our results were 25 % lower than those reported by DSM. This is likely due to the peptide isotopomer $[M + H]^+ + 2 = 268.13$ (Paper 1, Table 5) which interfered with labelled thiamine. Also, another peptide isotopomer $[M + H]^+ + 1 = 265.11$ interfered with unlabelled thiamine. Based on the isotopomer distribution of the given interfering

compound its overlapping effect on the intensity of the peak of interest can be predicted using an isotope distribution calculator (http://www.sisweb.com/mstools/isotope.htm) and corrections can thus be made for unlabelled and labelled thiamine peak intensities. Interestingly, after this correction the thiamine concentration was well in accordance with the DSM results.

Table 8. The results of an inter-laboratory comparative test with nutritional yeast treated with enzyme preparations

Vitamer, mg/100g	DSM	CCFFT
B ₁	6.18	6.61* (4.52)
B ₂	2.22	2.81
NA	6.90	5.17
Pantothenic acid	10.26	7.58
PL	0.54	0.43
PN	ND	0.19

ND- not detected

* corrected according to isotopomer distribution

With regards to riboflavin, our results were 20 % higher than those reported by DSM. It can be speculated, that there was overlapping of unlabelled riboflavin with interfering peptides (Paper 1, Table 5). NA, PL, and pantothenic acid concentrations were 25, 20, and 25 % lower, respectively, than the concentrations reported by DSM. This suggests a possible overlap of their labelled internal standards with some unknown compounds. Nevertheless, this possibility is rather speculative. Finally, it should also be mentioned that substantial conclusions on this interlaboratory comparative test cannot be drawn at this stage because it was conducted without replicates. Thus, in the cases when proteolytic (side) activity is necessary to liberate protein bound forms of vitamers, a higher resolution MS should be used to resolve interfering compounds from the vitamers.

5.4. Applications of the assay

The assay developed in Publications I and II was applied for the analysis of B-group vitamins in various food matrices to study the stability of B-group vitamins during rye sourdough bread production (Publication III), the distribution of B-group vitamers in quinoa seeds (Publication IV), the uptake and accumulation of the B-group vitamers in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Publication V) and to determine the B-group vitamers and their derivatives, including NAD⁺, NMN, NR, in nutritional yeast and yeast extract (Publication VI).

5.4.1. The stability of B-group vitamins during rye sourdough bread production (Publication III)

To study both the stability of B-group vitamins during rye sourdough bread production and the distribution of free and bound forms of the vitamins, we performed extractions on both raw materials and baked rye breads (rye bread and fine rye bread) using an ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) with and without an enzyme mixture containing α amylase, β -glucosidase, and acid phosphatase. Notably, additional α amylase was used to hydrolyse starch which may be intertwined with vitamins and hinder their release [Hucker et al 2014]. The results are presented in Table 3 in Paper III. It was found that enzyme treatment increased the thiamine yield in both the raw materials and in the breads. The bound vitamer forms comprised up to 70 % of the total thiamine, 60 % of the total riboflavin, 60 % of the total pyridoxine (PN), and 50 % of the total pyridoxal (PL). Nevertheless, it is important to mention that the content of bound forms in these raw materials which were not previously thermally treated (e.g. flours), could have been even higher because the extraction method used does not inactivate endogenous enzymes. The distribution of free and bound forms of vitamin B₃ and B₅ could not be determined because the enzymes used do not liberate nicotinic acid (NA), nicotinamide (NAM), and pantothenic acid from their derivatives (i.e. NR, NMN, NAD⁺, CoA) (Publication I).

During bread making, the decrease in the concentration of vitamers in rye bread and fine rye bread were in the range of 20 - 40 % for thiamine, 25 - 50 % for NA and 45 - 65 % for PL, and in fine rye bread 50 % for riboflavin and 15 % for PN, as calculated according to the mass-balance of the enzyme extracted samples from both flours and breads. There was, however, a significant increase in the NAM concentration (by tenfold) in both breads during processing. The increase in NAM was probably related to the conversion of NAD⁺ into NAM during the lactic acid fermentation of sourdough. The concentration of pantothenic acid remained the same which indicates that this compound is stable during the baking conditions of rye breads. The loss of thiamine, riboflavin, and PN during baking was similar to that reported in earlier studies [Batifoulier et al 2005, 2006].

Our results reveal that the nutritional databases report significantly higher vitamin B_3 , B_5 , and B_6 content in cereals than were determined in our work (Paper III, Tables 3 and 4). This was expected because the acid phosphatase, β -glucosidase, and α -amylase enzymes that we used lack side activities that completely liberate NA, NAM, and pantothenic acid from their bound forms. In the case of vitamin B_6 , PL, and PLP bound into imines is the most likely cause of under-determination considering the mild extraction conditions used. In addition, other factors can also cause such differences. For example, grain from different geographic locations may vary considerably in its vitamins content. Also, information in the nutritional databases is derived from several sources and is usually analysed using different analytical methods. For example, Kall [2003] showed that the vitamin B_6 content in foods determined using a microbiological assay and HPLC was systematically different and the variance of the results depended mainly on the extraction method and the sample matrix. In most cases, vitamin determination methods are optimized separately for the maximal recovery of each vitamin and do not take into account the bioavailability of the compounds containing the structural unit of the vitamin. This often results in an overestimation of the vitamin content, particularly for those which are based on microbial assays or involve high temperature acid extraction that is very different compared with the conditions in the human GIT. This means that for vitamin analysis in foods, the extraction conditions and enzymes common within the human GIT should ideally be used.

5.4.2. Comparison of different extraction methods to determine the distribution of free and bound forms of B-group vitamins in quinoa (Publication IV)

Determining the distribution of different forms of vitamers in foods is important with respect to understanding the metabolism of vitamins and cofactors in the food chain. The efficiency of various sample pretreatment processes was studied to determine the vitamer distribution in quinoa (Paper IV, Fig 1). Under mild extraction conditions (e.g. 0.05M ammonium formate buffer, pH 4.5) the activity of endogenous enzymes is not inhibited in food and, thus, may change the distribution of different vitamin forms. For this reason, both enzyme inhibitors and ultrafiltration were evaluated for their ability to eliminate the activity of endogenous enzymes (Paper IV, Fig 2).

To determine the concentration of free vitamers in quinoa seeds, we found that the most efficient method was short cold extraction of finely ground seeds together with protease and phosphatase inhibitors. These inhibitors, which were initially designed to protect cell lysates and other biological samples from dephosphorylation and proteolytic degradation, work by inhibiting the activity of a wide range of phosphatases and proteases. These were also found to be effective in inhibiting the endogenous liberation of some of the free vitamers from their bound forms. Thus, the addition of phosphatase and protease inhibitors to the sample extract reduced the concentration of both free riboflavin and PL. In contrast, the concentration of free thiamine and PN did not decrease with the addition of enzyme inhibitors. It can be speculated that the endogenous phosphatases responsible for thiamine and PN liberation from their bound forms are insensitive to sodium fluoride, which was the

active compound in the phosphatase inhibitor preparation used. Surprisingly, this treatment gave the highest result for NA, probably by preventing the conversion of NA into nicotinic acid mononucleotide by nicotinate phosphoribosyltransferase (EC 2.4.2.11) [Ashihara et al 2005]. Notably, none of the extraction methods used had a significant influence on the recovery of free pantothenic acid.

Ultrafiltration was found to be efficient in removing endogenous enzymes. Another benefit of ultrafiltration is that compounds that interfere with the mass spectra of the compounds of interest are reduced considerably in the sample extract. This effect is probably related to the removal of soluble proteins and other high molecular weight compounds, the hydrolysis products of which could interfere with the spectra of vitamers during LC-MS determination, as shown in the case of thiamine in Figure 9. Thus, ultrafiltration is recommended as both an effective sample purification method and sample fixation step.

The importance of eliminating the activity of endogenous enzymes is well illustrated with an example where overnight incubation at 37 °C, both with and without additional enzymes (phosphatase and βglucosidase) were almost equally efficient in releasing the bound forms of vitamin B₁, B₂, and B₃ vitamers. Despite some activity of endogenous enzymes in liberating the bound forms of PL, the most efficient method for the complete release of its bound forms was thermal pre-treatment (30 min at 100 °C) followed by overnight incubation with an enzyme that displays acid phosphatase activity. This suggests that some PL or PLP in quinoa might be also bound into imines and is not liberated by endogenous enzymes (Publication I). The most efficient pre-treatment for releasing the bound forms of PN was overnight incubation with β glucosidase. This indicates the existence of pyridoxine glucosides (PNG) in guinoa. This result was expected because in plants PN can exist in the form of PNG [Gregory 1998]. Interestingly, various sample pre-treatment steps had no effect on the concentration of vitamin B_5 . This is probably due to the fact that neither the addition of enzymes nor the activity of endogenous enzymes within quinoa liberated pantothenic acid from its bound forms (CoA, pantetheine etc). Considering that some of these bound forms may have nutritional value, their quantification remains important. To liberate the bound forms of pantothenic acid, additional pantetheinase and alkaline phosphatase treatment has been suggested by Rychlik [2000].



Figure 9. Interfering compounds (m/z 262.10 and 263.08) in the mass spectrum of thiamine (m/z 265.10). E_{18h} - overnight incubation with endogenous enzymes, $S_{Fi\ Pi\ 18h}$ - overnight incubation with protease and phosphatase inhibitors, $S_{U\ 18h}$ - overnight incubation of ultrafiltered sample

5.4.3. The uptake and accumulation of B-group vitamers in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Publication V)

In this work we studied the accumulation of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine in the baker's yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Biomass sample fixation in cold methanol was used to measure the intracellular concentrations of vitamins and cofactors at different specific dosage rates.

An increase in the specific dosage of B-group vitamins clearly increased the total intracellular concentration of B_1 , B_3 , and B_5 vitamers and cofactors. However, no additional accumulation of B₂ or B₆ vitamers was observed when additional vitamins were added to the growth medium (Paper V, Table 1). A common feature of all vitamins studied in the present work, with the exception of riboflavin, was that their specific accumulation rates were lower than their respective apparent uptake rates. This could either be due to an underestimation of vitamin and cofactor accumulation or vitamin degradation. Underestimation of vitamin and cofactor accumulation can occur due to losses during sample processing or due to vitamers that remain undetermined for technical reasons. The latter was clearly the case for vitamin B_5 , and most likely also B₆, where CoA and protein-bound PLP were not determined. Although the sample was fixed in cold methanol, which denaturates the cell membranes and inhibits endogenous enzymatic activity in the cell, the activity of endogenous enzymes could partly resume during the subsequent extraction with ammonium formate. Therefore, it is possible that the intracellular concentrations of free vitamers may be even lower than than those reported and thus the concentration of cofactors and other more complex vitamer forms in yeast cells is probably higher. Also, losses of vitamers during sample preparation cannot be excluded, because the internal standards were added to the sample extracts only before LC-MS analysis to prevent absorption of internal vitamer standards by the yeast cells. Thus, in order to determine the exact distribution of the vitamers in the yeast cells,

sample preparation techniques, e.g. endogenous enzymes inactivation, should be further optimised.

5.4.4. LC-MS for quantification of B-group vitamins in nutritional yeast and yeast extract (Publication VI)

The LC-MS-SIDA based method and a prototype analytical assay developed in Publication II, was used together with *in house* prepared ¹⁵N-labelled yeast extract fractions to evaluate the content of B-group vitamins in both nutritional yeast powder Engevita Bland (lot no 206477E) and yeast extract FNI 100 (lot no 10103308). In addition to mild acid extraction combined with enzyme treatment, hot HCl (0.1 N) extraction was also used to assess the total amount of pyridoxal in the samples. The results are presented in Figures 2 – 5 within Paper VI.

The LC-MS-SIDA method with respective analytical assay was found to be suitable for the determination of both the free forms of all vitamers under study (thiamine, riboflavin, PL, PN, NA, NAM, and pantothenic acid) and the total concentration of vitamin B₁, vitamin B₂ in nutritional yeast and yeast extract. It was impossible to determine the total concentration of vitamin B₃ and vitamin B₅ because the enzymes used lack proper side activities to completely liberate NA, NAM, and pantothenic acid from their derivatives. Also, it was impossible to determine the total concentration of vitamin B_6 because one of the remained vitamin B₆ vitamers, PM, unguantified with the chromatography method used. The efficiency of the hot HCl extraction in liberating PL and PLP from imines was also determined in this study. The concentration of pyridoxal in nutritional yeast sample increased 1.7 times compared to enzymatic extraction. Also, after hot HCl extraction pyridoxal was found in yeast extract (0.15 \pm 0.02 mg/100g). In house prepared ¹⁵N-labelled yeast extract fraction was found to be suitable for the determination of NAD⁺, NMN and nicotinamide riboside (NR) and thus can be used to determine the derivatives of NAM.

6. Conclusions

The LC-MS-SIDA method employing enzyme assisted extraction in mild acidic conditions and the developed prototype assay consisting of internal standard, enzyme, and calibration vials provides a good basis for the further development of commercial high throughput assays for quantitative analysis of B-group vitamins in foods.

At the present stage of the assay development, additional conclusions can be made:

- I The LC-MS-SIDA method with respective analytical assay was found to be suitable for the determination of the free forms of all vitamers studied (thiamine, riboflavin, PL, PN, NA, NAM, and pantothenic acid) and the total concentration of vitamin B₁ and B₂.
- II Acid phosphatase and β-glucosidase are currently the most efficient commercially available enzymes for the liberation of simple vitamers from more complex bound forms considering the lack of undesirable side activities.
- III For the complete determination of the total concentrations of vitamin B₃ and B₅ in foods, several isotope labelled vitamers (e.g. NR, NaR, NMN, NAD⁺, pantetheine, and acetyl-CoA) should be included with the assay kit because none of the commercial enzymes tested were able to completely liberate simple vitamers from these compounds.

- IV To determine the total concentration of vitamin B₆, the extraction conditions should be further optimized to liberate bioavailable protein bound PL and PLP. For this, conditions simulating the gastric part of the human GI tract could be used.
- V The intrinsic activity of endogenous enzymes should be avoided whenever the distribution of free and bound vitamins is to be studied, i.e. proper sample fixation and extraction methods should be developed.
- VI To reduce the errors caused by matrix effects during quantification in the MS, either ultrafiltration (cut off 10 kDa) or use of high resolution MS spectrometers (50, 000 FWHM) is recommended.

References

Adiga PR, Visweswariah SS, Karande A, Kuzhandhaivelu N (1988) Biochemical and immunological aspects of riboflavin carrier protein. J Biosci 13(1):87–104

AOAC 940.33 Riboflavin (Vitamin B2) in Vitamin Preparations; AOAC 942.23 Thiamine (Vitamin B1) in Human and Pet Foods; AOAC 944.13 Niacin and Niacinamide (Nicotinic Acid and Nicotinamide) in Vitamin Preparations; AOAC 945.74 Pantothenic acid in Vitamin Preparations; AOAC 953.17 Thiamine (Vitamin B1) in Grain Products; AOAC 957.17 Thiamine (Vitamin B1) in Bread; AOAC 961.14 Niacin and Niacinamide in drugs, foods and feeds; AOAC 961.15 Vitamin B6 (Pyridoxine, Pyridoxal, Pyridoxamine) in Food Extracts; AOAC 985.32 Vitamin B6 (Pyridoxine, Pyridoxal, Pyridoxal, Pyridoxamine) in Ready-to-Feed Milk-Based Infant Formula; AOAC 985.34 Niacin and Niacinamide (Nicotinic Acid and Nicotinamide) in Ready-to-Feed Milk-Based Infant Formula; AOAC 986.27 Thiamine (Vitamin B1) in Milk-Based Infant Formula; AOAC 992.07 Pantothenic Acid in Milk-Based Infant Formula (1997) Official Methods of Analysis of AOAC INTERNATIONAL, 16th edn. 3rd Revision, Gaithersburg, MD, USA

Ashihara H, Stasolla C, Yin Y, Loukanina N, Thorpe TA (2005) De novo and salvage biosynthetic pathways of pyridine nucleotides and nicotinic acid conjugates in cultured plant cells. Plant Science 169:107–114

Aslam J, Mohajir MS, Khan SA, Khan AQ (2008) HPLC analysis of watersoluble vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5, B6) in in vitro and ex vitro germinated chickpea (*Cicer arietinum* L.). Afr J Biotechnol 7(14):2310-2314

Ball GFM (2004) Vitamins – Their role in the human body. Blackwell Publishing, Oxford

Batifoulier F, Verny MA, Chanliaud E, Rémésy C, Demigné C (2005) Effect of different breadmaking methods on thiamine, riboflavin and pyridoxine contents of wheat bread. J Cereal Sci 42(1):101-108 Batifoulier F, Verny MA, Chanliaud E, Rémésy C, Demigné C (2006) Variability of B vitamin concentrations in wheat grain, milling fractions and bread products. Eur J Agron 25(2):163-169

Bechgaard H, Jespersen S (1977) GI absorption of niacin in humans. J Pharm Sci 66(6):871-2

Bellamacina CR (1996) The nicotinamide dinucleotide binding motif: a comparison of nucleotide binding proteins. Faseb J 10(11):1257-69

Bender DA (2003) Nutritional Biochemistry of the Vitamins, 2nd edn. Cambridge University Press, New York

van den Berg H, van Schaik F, Finglas PM, Froidmont- Görtz I (1996) Third EU MAT intercomparison on methods for the determination of vitamins B_1 , B_2 and B_6 in foods by HPLC. Collaborative study. Food Chem 57:101-108

Bogan KL, Evans C, Belenky P, Song P, Burant CF, Kennedy R, Brenner C (2009) Identification of Isn1 and Sdt1 as glucose- and vitamin-regulated nicotinamide mononucleotide and nicotinic acid mononucleotide [corrected] 5'-nucleotidases responsible for production of nicotinamide riboside and nicotinic acid riboside. J Biol Chem 284(50):34861-9

Bognar A, Ollilainen V (1997) Influence of extraction on the determination of vitamin B_6 in food by HPLC. Z Lebensm Unters Forsch 204:327-335

Branen JK, Chiou T-J, Engeseth NJ (2001) Overexpression of Acyl Carrier Protein-1 Alters Fatty Acid Composition of Leaf Tissue in Arabidopsis. Plant Physiol 127(1):222–229

Butterworth RF, Kril JJ, Harper CG (1993) Thiamine-dependent enzyme changes in the brains of alcoholics: relationship to the Wernicke-Korsakoff syndrome. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 17(5):1084-8

Butterworth RF (2003) Thiamin deficiency and brain disorders. Nutr Res Rev 16:277–283

Byers DM, Gong H (2007) Acyl carrier protein: structure-function relationships in a conserved multifunctional protein family. Biochem Cell Biol 85(6):649-62

Carter EGA, Carpenter KJ (1982) The bioavailability for humans of bound niacin from wheat bran. Am J Clin Nutr 36:855–61

Chastain JL, McCormick DB (1987) Flavin catabolites: identification and quantitation in human urine. Am J Clin Nutr 46(5):830-4

Chen P, Atkinson R, Wolf WR (2009) Single-laboratory validation of a high-performance liquid chromatographic-diode array detectorfluorescence detector/mass spectrometric method for simultaneous determination of water-soluble vitamins in multivitamin dietary tablets. J AOAC Int 92(2):680-7

Chen P, Ozcan M, Wolf WR (2007) Contents of selected B vitamins in NIST SRM 3280 multivitamin/multielement tablets by liquid chromatography isotope dilution mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 389:343-347

Chen P, Wolf WR (2007) LC/UV/MS-MRM for the simultaneous determination of water-soluble vitamins in multi-vitamin dietary supplements. Anal Bioanal Chem 387:2441-2448

Cooper JR, Pincus JH (1979) The role of thiamine in nervous tissue. Neurochem Res 4(2):223-39

Cumming RG, Mitchell P, Smith W (2000) Diet and cataract: the Blue Mountains Eye Study. Ophthalmology 107(3):450-6

Dainty JR, Bullock NR, Hart DJ, Hewson AT, Turner R, Finglas PM, Powers HJ (2007) Quantification of the bioavailability of riboflavin from foods by

use of stable-isotope labels and kinetic modeling. Am J Clin Nutr 85(6):1557-64

Dakshinamurti K, Paulose CS, Viswanathan M, Siow YL, Sharma SK, Bolster B (1990) Neurobiology of pyridoxine. Ann N Y Acad Sci 585:128-44

Daniel H, Binninger E, Rehner G (1983) Hydrolysis of FMN and FAD by alkaline phosphatase of the intestinal brush-border membrane. Int J Vitam Nutr Res 53(1):109-14

DiNicolantonio JJ, Niazi AK, Lavie CJ, O'Keefe JH, Ventura HO (2013) Thiamine supplementation for the treatment of heart failure: a review of the literature. Congest Heart Fail 19(4):214-22

Elvehjem CA, Teply LJ (1943) The Structure and Estimation of Natural Products Functionally Related to Nicotinic Acid. Chem Rev 33(3):185–208

Evered DF, Sadoogh-Abasian F, Patel PD (1980) Absorption of nicotinic acid and nicotinamide across human buccal mucosa in vivo. Life Sci 27(18):1649-51

EVS-EN 14122:2003 Foodstuffs - Determination of vitamin B1 (thiamin) by HPLC

EVS-EN 14152:2003 Foodstuffs - Determination of vitamin B2 by HPLC

EVS-EN 15652:2009 Foodstuffs - Determination of niacin by HPLC

EVS-EN 14663:2006 Foodstuffs - Determination of vitamin B6 (including its glycosylated forms) by HPLC

Fay LB, Metairon S, Lin J Blank I (2000) Stable isotope dilution assay mass spectrometry in flavour research: Internal standard and calibration issues. Frontiers of flavour science 9th, Weurman flavour research symposium, Frontiers of flavour science 125-131

Frolov A, Schroeder F (1998) Acyl coenzyme A binding protein. Conformational sensitivity to long chain fatty acyl-CoA. J Biol Chem 273(18):11049-55

Fukuwatari T, Ohta M, Kimtjra N, Sasaki R, Shibata K (2004) Conversion ratio of tryptophan to niacin in Japanese women fed a purified diet conforming to the Japanese Dietary Reference Intakes. J Nutr Sci Vitaminol (Tokyo) 50:385–391

Gaddi A, Descovich GC, Noseda G, Fragiacomo C, Colombo L, Craveri A, Montanari G, Sirtori CR (1984) Controlled evaluation of pantethine, a natural hypolipidemic compound, in patients with different forms of hyperlipoproteinemia. Atherosclerosis 50(1):73-83

Gentili A, Caretti F, D'Ascenzo G, Marchese S, Perret D, Di Corcia D, Mainero Rocca L (2008) Simultaneous determination of water-soluble vitamins in selected food matrices by liquid chromatography/electrospray ionization tandem mass spectrometry. Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22:2029–2043

Ghosh HP, Sarkar PK, Guha BC (1963) Distribution of the bound form of nicotinic acid in natural materials. J Nutr 79:451-3

Goldschmidt RJ, Wolf WR (2010) Simultaneous determination of watersoluble vitamins in SRM 1849 Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula powder by liquid chromatography-isotope dilution mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 397:471-481

Gregory JF 3rd., Sartain DB (1991) Improved chromatographic determination of free and glycosylated forms of vitamin B6 in foods. J Agric Food Chem 39(5):899–905

Gregory JF 3rd. (1997) Bioavailability of thiamin. Eur J Clin Nutr 51 (Suppl. 1) S34-37

Gregory JF 3rd. (1998) Nutritional Properties and significance of vitamin glycosides. Annu Rev Nutr 18:277–96

Gregory JF 3rd. (2012) Accounting for differences in the bioactivity and bioavailability of vitamers. Food Nutr Res 56:5809

Gross CJ, Henderson LM (1983) Digestion and absorption of NAD by the small intestine of the rat. J Nutr 113(2):412-20

Hodges RE, Bean WB, Ohlson MA, Bleiler RE (1962) Factors affecting human Digestion and absorption of NAD by the small intestine of the rat antibody response. IV. Pyridoxine deficiency. Am J Clin Nutr 11:180-6

Hodges RE, Ohlson MA, Bean WB (1958) Pantothenic Acid Deficiency in Man. J Clin Invest 37(11): 1642–1657

Hucker B, Wakeling L, Vriesekoop F (2014) Vitamins in brewing: the impact of wort production on the thiamine and riboflavin vitamer content of boiled sweet wort. J I Brewing 120(3):164-173

Iwashima A, Nishimura H (1979) Isolation of a thiamine-binding protein from Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Biochim Biophys Acta 577(1):217-20

Jacques PF, Taylor A, Moeller S, Hankinson SE, Rogers G, Tung W, Ludovico J, Willett WC, Chylack LT Jr. (2005) Long-term nutrient intake and 5-year change in nuclear lens opacities. Arch Ophthalmol 123(4):517-26

Jakobsen J (2008) Optimisation of the determination of thiamin, 2-(1hydroxyethyl)thiamin, and riboflavin in food samples by use of HPLC. Food Chem 106:1209-1217

Kabir H, Leklem J, Miller LT (1983) Measurement of Glycosylated Vitamin B6 in Foods. J Food Sci 48(5):1422–1425

Kall MA (2003) Determination of total vitamin B6 in foods by isocratic HPLC: a comparison with microbiological analysis. Food Chem 82 (2):315-327

Kurve A (2011) Martix effects in liquid chromatography electrospray mass-spectrometry. Tartu University Press, Tartu

Leporati A, Catellani D, Suman M, Andreoli R, Manini P, Niessen WMA (2005) Application of a liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry method to the analysis of water-soluble vitamins in Italian pasta. Anal Chim Acta 531:87–95

Leske MC, Wu SY, Hyman L, Sperduto R, Underwood B, Chylack LT, Milton RC, Srivastava S, Ansari N (1995) Biochemical factors in the lens opacities. Case-control study. The Lens Opacities Case-Control Study Group. Arch Ophthalmol 113(9):1113-9

Lin H (2007) Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide: beyond a redox coenzyme. Org Biomol Chem 5(16):2541-2554

Lui A, Lumeng L, Aronoff GR, Li TK (1985) Relationship between body store of vitamin B6 and plasma pyridoxal-P clearance: metabolic balance studies in humans. J Lab Clin Med 106(5):491-7

Lu'o'ng Kv, Nguyen LT (2011) Role of thiamine in Alzheimer's disease. Am J Alzheimers Dis Other Demen 26(8):588-98

Mackey AD, McMahon RJ, Townsend JH, Gregory JF 3rd. (2004) Uptake, Hydrolysis, and Metabolism of Pyridoxine-5'- β -D-Glucoside in Caco-2 Cells. J Nutr 134(4):842-846

Mason JB, Gibson N, Kodicek E (1973) The chemical nature of the bound nicotinic acid of wheat bran: studies of nicotinic acid-containing macromolecules. Brit J Nutr 30:297-311

Massey V (2000) The Chemical and Biological Versatility of Riboflavin. Biochem Soc T 28:283–296

Matsui A, Yin Y, Yamanaka K, Iwasaki M, Ashihara H (2007) Metabolic fate of nicotinamide in higher plants. Physiol Plant 131:191-200

McCormick DB (1972) The fate of riboflavin in the mammal. Nutr Rev 30(4):75-9

Mehansho H, Hamm MW, Henderson LM (1979) Transport and Metabolism of Pyridoxal and Pyridoxal Phosphate in the Small Intestine of the Rat. J Nutr 109:1542-1551

Merrill AH Jr, Lambeth JD, Edmondson DE, McCormick DB (1981) Formation and mode of action of flavoproteins. Annu Rev Nutr 1:281-317

Midttun O, Hustad S, Solheim E, Schneede J, Ueland PM (2005) Multianalyte quantification of vitamin B6 and B2 species in the nanomolar range in human plasma by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Clin Chem 51(7):1206-16

Mitsunaga T, Matsuda M, Shimizu M, Iwashima A (1986) Isolation and Properties of a Thiamine-Binding Protein from Buckwheat Seed. Cereal Chem 63(4):332-335

Monteiro MC, Perrone D (2013) In: Preedy VR (ed) B Vitamins and Folate: Chemistry, Analysis, Function and Effects. RSC Publishing, Cambridge

Morris MC, Evans DA, Bienias JL, Scherr PA, Tangney CC, Hebert LE, Bennett DA, Wilson RS, Aggarwal N (2004) Dietary niacin and the risk of incident Alzheimer's disease and of cognitive decline. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry 75(8):1093-9

Mrochek JE, Jolley RL, Young DS, Turner WJ (1976) Metabolic response of humans to ingestion of nicotinic acid and nicotinamide. Clin Chem 22(11):1821-7

Muniyappa K, Adiga PR (1979) Isolation and characterization of thiaminbinding protein from chicken egg white. Biochem J 177(3): 887–894

Nabokina SM, Kashyap ML, Said HM (2005) Mechanism and regulation of human intestinal niacin uptake. Am J Physiol-Cell Ph 289:C97-C103

Navazio L, Bewell MA, Siddiqua A, Dickinson GD, Galione A, Sanders D (2000) Calcium release from the endoplasmic reticulum of higher plants elicited by the NADP metabolite nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 97:8693-8698

Ndaw S, Bergaentzle M, Aoude-Werner D, Hasselmann C (2000) Extraction procedures for the liquid chromatographic determination of thiamin, riboflavin and vitamin B_6 in foodstuffs. Food Chem 71:129-138

Ollilainen V (2000) HPLC analysis of vitamin B6 in foods. University of Helsinki, Helsinki

Phinney KW, Rimmer CA, Thomas JB, Sander LC, Sharpless KE, Wise SA (2011) Isotope Dilution Liquid Chromatography - Mass Spectrometry Methods for Fat- and Water-Soluble Vitamins in Nutritional Formulations. Anal Chem 83:92–98

Pfister M, Ogilvie A, da Silva CP, Grahnert A, Guse AH, Hauschildt S (2001) NAD degradation and regulation of CD38 expression by human monocytes/macrophages. Eur J Biochem. 268(21):5601-8

Pitt JJ (2009) Principles and Applications of Liquid Chromatography-Mass Spectrometry in Clinical Biochemistry. Clin Biochem Rev 30(1):19–34

Polansky MM, Toepfer EW (1971) Effect of fumigation on wheat in storage. III. Vitamin B-6 components of wheat and wheat products. Cereal Chem 48:392-396

Powers HJ (2003) Riboflavin (vitamin B-2) and health. Am J Clin Nutr 77(6):1352-60

Rindi G, Laforenza U (2000) Thiamine intestinal transport and related issues: recent aspects. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 224(4):246-55

Rychlik M (2000) Quantification of free and bound pantothenic acid in foods and blood plasma by a stable isotope dilution assay. J Agric Food Chem 48:1175-1181

Rychlik M (2003) Pantothenic acid quantification by a stable isotope dilution assay based on liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry. Analyst 128(7):832-7

Rychlik M (2011) In: Rychlik M (ed) Fortified Foods with Vitamins: Analytical Concepts to Assure Better and Safer Products, Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA., Weinheim

Said HM (2009) Cell and molecular aspects of human intestinal biotin absorption. J Nutr 139(1):158-62

Said HM (2011) Intestinal absorption of water-soluble vitamins in health and disease. Biochem J 437: 357–372

Said HM, Arianas P (1991) Transport of riboflavin in human intestinal brush border membrane vesicles. Gastroenterology 100(1):82-8

Said HM, Balamurugan K, Subramanian VS, Marchant JS (2004) Expression and functional contribution of hTHTR-2 in thiamin absorption in human intestine. Am J Physiol-Gastr L 286:G491-G498

Said HM, Ortiz A, McCloud E, Dyer D, Moyer MP, Rubin S (1998) Biotin uptake by human colonic epithelial NCM460 cells: a carrier-mediated process shared with pantothenic acid. Am J Physiol 275:C1365-C1371

Said ZM, Subramanian VS, Vaziri ND, Said HM (2008) Pyridoxine uptake by colonocytes: a specific and regulated carrier-mediated process. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 294(5):C1192-7

Santos J, Mendiola JA, Oliveira MB, Ibáñez E, Herrero M (2012) Sequential determination of fat- and water-soluble vitamins in green leafy vegetables during storage. J Chromatogr A 1261:179-88

Sargent M, Harte R, Harrington C (2002) Guidelines for Achieving High Accuracy in Isotope Dilution Mass Spectrometry (IDMS). Athenaeum Press Ltd, Gateshead Sauve AA (2008) NAD⁺ and vitamin B3: from metabolism to the rapies. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 324(3):883-93

Shibata K, Gross CJ, Henderson LM (1983) Hydrolysis and absorption of pantothenate and its coenzymes in the rat small intestine. J Nutr 113(10):2107-15

Shimoyama M, Tanigawa Y, Ito T, Murashima R, Ueda I, Tomoda T (1971) Nicotinamide deamidation by microorganisms in rat stomach. J Bacteriol 108(1):191-5

Stratford MR, Dennis MF, Hoskin P, Phillips H, Hodgkiss RJ, Rojas A (1996) Nicotinamide pharmacokinetics in humans: effect of gastric acid inhibition, comparison of rectal vs oral administration and the use of saliva for drug monitoring. Br J Cancer 74(1):16–21

Tanphaichitr V (1999) In: Shils ME, Olson JA, Shike M, Ross AC (ed) Modern Nutrition in Health and Disease, 9th ed. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore

Tarr JB, Tamura T, Stokstad EL (1981) Availability of vitamin B6 and pantothenate in an average American diet in man. Am J Clin Nutr 34(7):1328-37

Tennent DM, Silber RH (1943) The excretion of ascorbic acid, thiamine, riboflavin, and pantothenic acid in sweat. J Biol Chem 148: 359-364

Toney MD (2005) Reaction specificity in pyridoxal phosphate enzymes. Arch Biochem Biophys 433:279–287

Vacca RA, Giannattasio S, Capitani G, Marra E, Christen P (2008) Molecular evolution of B6 enzymes: binding of pyridoxal-5'-phosphate and Lys41Arg substitution turn ribonuclease A into a model B6 protoenzyme. BMC Biochem 9:17

97

Velišek J, Davidek J (2000) In: DeLeenheer AP, Lambert WE, Van Bocxlaer JF (ed) Modern chromatographic analysis of vitamins, 3rd ed. Marcel Dekker Inc, New York

Vilbaste A, Hälvin K, Nisamedtinov I, Paalme T. Digestion of B-group vitamers in GI tract using *ex vivo* digestive model and LC-MS SIDA. Poster Presentation at 3nd International Vitamin Conference, 12-15 May, 2014, Washington, DC, USA

Viñas P, López-Erroz C, Balsalobre N, Hernández-Córdoba M (2003) Reversed-phase liquid chromatography on an amide stationary phase for the determination of the B group vitamins in baby foods. J Chromatogr A 1007(1-2):77-84

Vogl J, Pritzkow W (2010) Isotope Dilution Mass Spectrometry - A Primary Method of Measurement and Its Role for RM Certification. MAPAN - Journal of Metrology Society of India 25(3):135-164

Walker WH, Singer TP (1970) Identification of the covalently bound flavin of succinate dehydrogenase as 8-alpha-(histidyl) flavin adenine dinucleotide. J Biol Chem 245(16):4224-5

Wall JS, Carpenter KJ (1988) Variation in Availability of Niacin in Grain Products. Food Tech 42(10):198-204

Wang S, Cyronak M, Yang E (2007) Does a stable isotopically labeled internal standard always correct analyte response? A matrix effect study on a LC/MS/MS method for the determination of carvedilol enantiomers in human plasma. J Pharm Biomed Anal 43(2):701-7

Wieling J (2002) LC-MS-MS experiences with internal standards. Chromatographia 55(0):S107-S113

Wilson M (2005) Microbial Inhabitants of Humans: Their Ecology and Role in Health and Disease. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge

Wrong OM, Edmonds CJ & Chadwick VS (1981) The Large Intestine: its Role in Mammalian Nutrition and Homeostasis, Wiley and Sons, New York

Xiao S, Chye ML (2011) New roles for acyl-CoA-binding proteins (ACBPs) in plant development, stress responses and lipid metabolism. Prog Lipid Res 50(2):141-51

Yang Y, Boysen RI, Hearn MT (2013) Selectivity differences of watersoluble vitamins separated on hydrophilic interaction stationary phases. J Sep Sci 36(12):1897-903

Zand N, Chowdhry BZ, Pullen FS, Snowden MJ, Tetteh J (2012) Simultaneous determination of riboflavin and pyridoxine by UHPLC/LC-MS in UK commercial infant meal food products. Food Chem 135(4):2743-9

Zubaran C, Fernandes JG, Rodnight R (1997) Wernicke-Korsakoff syndrome. Postgrad Med J 73:27-31

CURRICULUM VITAE

Curriculum Vitae

Name	Kristel Hälvin
Date and place of birth	23.08.1982, Tartu, Estonia
E-mail, address	<u>kristel@tftak.eu</u> , CCFFT, Akadeemia tee 15a, Tallinn, 12618, Estonia
Citizenship	Estonian
Education	2007 Tallinn University of Technology, Chemical and Materials Technology, PhD student
	2005 - 2007 Tallinn University of Technology, Bio- and Food Technology, MSc
	2000 - 2005 Tallinn University of Technology, Bio- and Food Technology, BSc
	1988 - 2000 Tallinna Kuristiku Gymnasium
Professional experience	2006 Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies (CCFFT), researcher
Defended thesis	"Chromatographic Analysis Methods for Specialty Yeast Products", MSc, 2007
	"Determination of B-group vitamins in Sea Buckthorn berries", BSc, 2005
Current grant funding	EU29994 - Support for Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies
	ETF9189 - Analysis of B-complex vitamin metabolom in food production chain
	IUT19-27 - Systems biology of food technologies and science

Elulookirjeldus

Nimi	Kristel Hälvin
Sünniaeg ja koht	23.08.1982, Tartu, Eesti
E-mail, aadress	<u>kristel@tftak.eu</u> , AS TFTAK, Akadeemia tee 15a, Tallinn, 12618, Eesti
Kodakondsus	Eesti
Haridustee	2007 Tallinna Tehnikaülikool, Keemia- ja materjalitehnoloogia, doktorant
	2005 - 2007 Tallinna Tehnikaülikool, MSc Bio- ja toiduainetehnoloogias
	2000 - 2005 Tallinna Tehnikaülikool, BSc Bio- ja toiduainetehnoloogias
	1988 - 2000 Tallinna Kuristiku Gümnaasium
Teenistuskäik	2006 AS Toidu- ja Fermentatsiooni- tehnoloogia Arenduskeskus (TFTAK), teadur
Kaitstud kraaditööd	"Pärmipreparaatide kromatograafilised analüüsimeetodid", MSc, 2007
	"B grupi vitamiinide määramine astelpalju marjades", BSc, 2005
Jooksvad projektid	EU29994 - finantstoetus Toidu- ja Fermentatsioonitehnoloogia Arenduskeskusele
	ETF9189 - B-kompleksi vitamiinide metaboloomi analüüs toidu tootmise ahelas
	IUT19-27 - Süsteemibioloogia rakendused toiduteaduses ja -tehnoloogias

APPENDICES

PUBLICATION I

Hälvin K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I

Comparison of different extraction methods for simultaneous determination of B complex vitamins in nutritional yeast using LC/MS-TOF and stable isotope dilution assay

Anal Bioanal Chem 405(4):1213-22 (2013)
ORIGINAL PAPER

Comparison of different extraction methods for simultaneous determination of B complex vitamins in nutritional yeast using LC/MS-TOF and stable isotope dilution assay

Kristel Hälvin · Toomas Paalme · Ildar Nisamedtinov

Received: 7 September 2012 / Revised: 28 October 2012 / Accepted: 31 October 2012 / Published online: 13 November 2012 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2012

Abstract The application of LC/MS-TOF method combined with stable isotope dilution assay was studied for determination of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal, and pyridoxine in food. Nutritional yeast powder was used as a model food matrix. Acid extraction was compared with various enzymatic treatments in ammonium formate buffer to find a suitable method for the conversion of more complex vitamers into the same forms as the used isotope-labeled internal standards. The enzyme preparations α -amylase, takadiastase, β -glucosidase, and acid phosphatase were all able to liberate thiamine and riboflavin. The diastatic enzyme preparations α -amylase and takadiastase also expressed proteolytic side activities resulting in the formation of small peptides which interfered with the mass spectra of thiamine and riboflavin. Liberation of nicotinamide and pantothenic acid from NAD⁺ and CoA, respectively, could not be achieved with any of the studied enzyme preparations. Hydrochloric acid extraction at 121 °C for 30 min was found to be destructive to pantothenic acid, but increased the liberation of pyridoxal.

K. Hälvin (⊠) • T. Paalme • I. Nisamedtinov
Department of Food Processing, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5,
19086 Tallinn, Estonia
e-mail: kristel@tftak.eu

K. Hälvin · I. Nisamedtinov Competence Centre of Food and Fermentation Technologies, Akadeemia tee 15a, 12618 Tallinn, Estonia

I. Nisamedtinov Lallemand, Inc., 5494 Notre-Dame East, Montréal, QC H1N 2C4, Canada **Keywords** B complex vitamins · Isotope dilution mass spectrometry · Liquid chromatography · MS-TOF · Nutritional yeast

Introduction

The group of B complex vitamins is diverse with respect to structure, molecular weight, chemical properties, and physiological activity. In spite of the rapid development of analytical techniques, simultaneous quantification of these water-soluble vitamins in foodstuffs remains challenging, with major hindrances being their low concentration in the food matrix, relatively low stability, as well as their different chemical structures [1]. Liquid chromatography (LC)-based methods using conventional UV or fluorescence detection often lack sufficient sensitivity and selectivity and may produce chromatograms with unresolved interferences with other compounds from the sample matrix if proper cleanup procedures are not carried out. To overcome these problems, modern methods couple LC with mass spectrometry (LC/ MS and LC/MS/MS) which have proven to be rapid and sensitive methods for the determination of B complex vitamins in food and dietary supplements [1-3]. However, isotope-labeled internal standards should be applied to compensate for losses of the analytes during sample preparation and for matrix effects during MS and MS/MS analysis [4]. The use of isotope-labeled internal standards with MS techniques increases accuracy, precision, and helps to simplify considerably the sample pretreatment procedures [5]. Although there are several authors who have used isotopelabeled internal standards for determination of B complex vitamins in tablets and dietary supplements, the data for real food samples are limited [6-9]. The main hindrances, which need to be overcome when real food samples are analyzed, involve complex sample preparation processes and

unavailability of isotope-labeled internal standards of naturally occurring vitamers. Thus, the extraction of vitamers from the food matrix should be maximized, and all vitamers should be converted into the same forms as the used internal and external standards. The latter is important because, in addition to the simple chemical forms of vitamers which are used in the composition of food or feed supplements, they can also be chemically modified (e.g., phosphorylated, glycosylated, glutamylated, or bound to proteins) or exist in more complex natural forms (e.g., cofactors) [10, 11]. Several authors have suggested a combination of acid hydrolysis and enzyme treatment to extract and dephosphorylate vitamers or liberate them from protein-containing matrices [12, 13]. Acid hydrolysis, often carried out at elevated temperatures, can be detrimental to the stability of several vitamins in the sample and thus may not be appropriate if their simultaneous determination is to be carried out. It has also limitations when mass spectrometry detection is used. Ndaw and co-workers [14] showed that the treatment of various food samples with a mixture of enzyme preparations containing α -amylase, acid phosphatase, β -glucosidase, and papain led, in a single extraction step, to the release of thiamine, riboflavin, and vitamin B₆ from phosphorylated and protein-bound forms, even if the acid hydrolysis was not used. Jakobsen [15] further optimized the method by introducing ultrasonication in order to shorten the duration of enzymatic treatment for liberation of protein- and phosphate-bound thiamine and riboflavin in food. In both of these studies, the concentration of up to three selected B complex vitamins was determined using high-performance liquid chromatography (HPLC) and fluorescence detection.

Consumer demand for reliable nutrition labeling has created the need for a high throughput method for quantitative B complex vitamins determination. This method should consist of a simple, single-step procedure for complete extraction of water-soluble vitamins and the same chromatographic conditions for analysis. In the present work, we used nutritional yeast as a model to study the effect of different enzymatic extraction methods for simultaneous quantification of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal, and pyridoxine using LC/MStime of flight (TOF) and stable isotope dilution assay.

Materials and methods

Chemicals

Unlabeled standards of nicotinamide (99.9 %), nicotinic acid (99 %), thiamine HCl (99 %), pyridoxine HCl (99.9 %), pyridoxal HCl (99 %), Ca pantothenate (99 %), and riboflavin (99 %) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Steinheim, Germany). The isotope-labeled standards of

[D₄]-nicotinamide (98 %), [D₄]-nicotinic acid (98 %), $[^{13}C_3]$ -thiamine HCl (99 %), and $[^{13}C_4]$ -pyridoxine HCl (99 %) originated from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc. (Andover, MA, USA); [¹³C₃¹⁵N]-Ca-pantothenate (98 %), [¹³C₄,¹⁵N₂]-riboflavin (98 %), and [D₃]-pyridoxal HCl (99 %) were sourced from Isosciences, LLC (King of Prussia, PA, USA). Thiamine monophosphate chloride dihydrate (99 %), thiamine pyrophosphate chloride (\geq 97 %), riboflavin 5'-monophosphate sodium salt dihydrate (75.9 %), flavin adenine dinucleotide disodium salt hydrate (97 %), β-nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide hydrate (98 %), β-nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide reduced disodium salt hydrate (99 %), and Coenzyme A hydrate (99 %)-used for the determination of phosphatase and/or pyrophosphatase and/or purine nucleosidase and/or pantetheine hydrolase activities of the enzyme preparations as well as for testing the efficacy of hydrochloric acid treatment were all purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. Acetonitrile (HPLC grade) was obtained from Rathburn Chemicals Ltd. (Walkeburn, Scotland, UK), formic acid (LC/MS grade), ammonium formate (puriss. p.a., for HPLC), and hydrochloric acid (puriss. p.a., ACS) were all purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. High purity water was produced by a Millipore water purification system (Millipore S.A.S., Malsheim, France).

Enzymes

 α -amylase from *Aspergillus oryzae* (crude, A6211), β -glucosidase from almonds (crude, G0395), acid phosphatase from potato (P1146), papain from papaya latex (crude, P3375), and taka-diastase from *A. oryzae* (86247) were all purchased from Sigma-Aldrich.

Samples

Commercial nutritional yeast powder Engevita Bland (lot. 50-804184E) was obtained from Lallemand, Inc. (Montreal, Canada). The performance of the used LC/MS method was assessed by analyzing a standard reference material (SRM) 1849—Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula which was obtained from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (Gaithersburg, MD, USA).

Standard preparation and calibration

External standard stock solutions were prepared fresh daily as follows: 25 mg of nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal HCl, pyridoxine HCl, and thiamine HCl was weighed separately into 100-ml volumetric flasks and dissolved to the marked volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5). For preparation of riboflavin stock, 10 mg was weighed into a 500-ml volumetric flask and dissolved to the marked volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer. A working external standard mixture was prepared by transferring the aliquots of each stock solution into a 100-ml volumetric flask and diluting to the volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer to produce a standard solution with a final concentration of 1.0 mg/L. Further serial dilutions were then made to prepare standard solutions with a concentration of 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 mg/L.

Internal standard stock solutions were prepared by dissolving separately 1 mg of each isotope-labeled vitamer in 5 mL 0.05 M ammonium formate (pH 4.5) buffer. Internal standard solution (20 mg/L) was prepared by combining aliquots of the stock solutions and stored at +4 °C for up to 1 month.

Concentration of each vitamin in the sample was calculated using seven-point calibration curves. Calibration curve standards were prepared by adding 980- μ L aliquots of external standards' mixture with varying concentrations (1.0, 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 mg/L) into the amber LC-MS vials containing 20 μ L of internal standard solution (20 mg/L). Thus, the final concentration of each isotope-labeled internal standard in the vials was 0.4 mg/L. The calibration curves were composed by relating the varying concentrations of unlabeled external standards to their relative response factors as determined by the ratio of the peak intensity of the unlabeled external standards to that of the corresponding labeled internal standards.

Sample preparation

Fine ground samples (0.375 g) of nutritional yeast powder were weighed into 25-mL volumetric flasks, 0.5 mL of internal standard solution (containing 20 mg/L of $[^{13}C_3]$ thiamine HCl, [¹³C₄,¹⁵N₂]-riboflavin, [D₄]-nicotinamide, $[D_4]$ -nicotinic acid, $[{}^{13}C_3{}^{15}N]$ -Ca pantothenate, $[{}^{13}C_4]$ pyridoxine HCl, and [D₃]-pyridoxal HCl) was added, filled to the volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5), mixed thoroughly and transferred to 50-mL centrifuge tubes. To study the effect of enzymatic treatment on the extraction and liberation of B complex vitamers, one of the following enzyme preparations or the mixture of the enzymes was added to the sample before incubation: α amylase (0.5-4.5 mg/mL), β-glucosidase (0.2-1.6 mg/mL), acid phosphatase (0.04-0.2 mg/mL), papain (1.0-10.0 mg/ mL), and takadiastase (1.0-10.0 mg/mL). The mixture of enzymes contained α -amylase (4.5 mg/mL), β -glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL), acid phosphatase (0.12 mg/mL), and takadiastase (5.0 mg/mL). The concentration of enzyme preparations in the mixture was chosen based on previously published works by Ndaw et al. [14] and Jakobsen [15]. Incubation was followed at 37 °C under subdued lighting conditions for

16 h using continual shaking, followed by the analysis of sample extracts as described below.

For acid extraction, 0.375 g of sample was weighed into a 25-mL volumetric flask, 0.5 mL of internal standard solution was added, filled to the volume with 0.1 M HCl, 0.1 M formic acid, or 0.3 M formic acid, mixed thoroughly, and transferred into a 100-mL flask. Hydrolysis was carried out in the autoclave at 121 °C for 30 min as described in Ndaw et al. [14], followed by the analysis of sample extracts as described below.

The reference sample SRM 1849 (0.5 g) was weighed into 100-mL volumetric flasks, 2 mL of internal standard solution was added, filled to the volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5), mixed thoroughly, and analyzed as described below.

Concentration of vitamins or the interfering compounds in the enzymes was analyzed as follows: 112.5 mg of α amylase, 40 mg of β -glucosidase, 5 mg of acid phosphatase, 250 mg of papain, and 250 mg of takadiastase were weighed separately into 25-mL volumetric flasks, 0.5 mL of internal standard solution was added, filled to the volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5), mixed thoroughly, incubated, and analyzed as described below. The compounds which interfere with internal standards were determined by incubating enzymes without internal standard solution.

Two milliliters of each sample extract was centrifuged (14,000 rpm, 5 min at room temperature) to remove insoluble matter and filtered through a Millex-LG 13 mm Philic PTFE 0.2 μ m filter (Millipore, Ireland). One milliliter aliquots of this filtrate were then transferred to the amber LC/MS vials and injected into the LC/MS-TOF.

Determination of enzyme activities and efficiency of acid hydrolysis

The phosphatase, pyrophosphatase, purine nucleosidase, and pantetheine hydrolase activities of the used enzymes were determined by preparing 25- μ M solutions of the following vitamer precursors: thiamine mono- and diphosphate (TMP and TDP), flavin mononucleotide, and flavin adenine dinucleotide (FMN and FAD), NAD⁺ and reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) and Coenzyme A (CoA) in 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5). Each solution was incubated with 25 ml of acid phosphatase (0.12 mg/mL), β -glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL), α -amylase (4.5 mg/mL), takadiastase (5.0 mg/mL), and papain (5.0 mg/mL) for 18 h at 37 °C, followed by determination of liberated thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, and pantothenic acid.

Protease activity was determined using a protease assay kit (Calbiochem, USA): 100 μ L of the single enzyme preparation solution was combined with 50 μ L of fluorescein thiocarbamoyl-casein (FTC-casein) and 50 µL of incubation buffer (200 mM Tris-HCl, pH 7.8, 20 mM CaCl₂, 0.1 % NaN₃). Concentration of the enzyme solutions was as follows: α -amylase 0.225 mg/mL, β glucosidase 1.2 mg/mL, acid phosphatase 0.12 mg/mL, papain 0.25 mg/mL, and takadiastase 5.0 mg/mL. Incubation was carried out at 37 °C for 24 h under subdued lighting conditions using continuous shaking. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 500 μ L of 5 % trichloroacetic acid. Denatured FTC-casein was separated from the reaction mixture by centrifugation (12,000 rpm for 5 min at room temperature), and the concentration of FTC-peptides in the supernatant was determined by absorbance at 492 nm. Protease activity was expressed relative to that of trypsin in N-benzoyl-Larginine ethyl ester (BAEE) units.

To study the effect of acid hydrolysis, 25 mL of TMP (25 μ M), FMN (25 μ M), TDP (25 μ M), FAD (25 μ M), NAD⁺ (25 μ M), or NADH (25 μ M) in 0.1 M HCl were treated in autoclave at 121 °C for 30 min, followed by the determination of thiamine, riboflavin, and nicotinamide.

LC/MS-TOF analysis

All analyses were performed using an ACQUITY UPLC® system coupled with LCT Premier[™] XE ESI TOF MS (Waters, Milford, MA, USA). For LC separation, an ACQ-UITY UPLC HSS C-18 1.8-µm (2.1×150 mm) column was used. Elution was carried out using two eluents (A: water+ 0.1 % formic acid and B: acetonitrile+0.1 % formic acid) applied in the following gradient mode: 0-3 min 100 % A; 3-8.5 min 80 % A and 20 % B; 8.5-10 min: 5 % A and 95 % B; 10-15 min 100 % A. A flow rate of 0.25 mL/min, an autosampler temperature of 4 °C, a column temperature of 25 °C, and a sample injection of 5 µL were used. Mass spectrometry analysis was carried out in a positive electrospray ionization mode [M+H]⁺ using a capillary voltage of 2.0 kV, a sample cone voltage of 30 V, a desolvation temperature of 300 °C, and a source temperature of 120 °C. The following ions were detected (m/z): thiamine-[M+ $H^{+}=265.11$, labeled thiamine— $[M+H]^{+}=268.12$, riboflavin-[M+H]⁺=377.15, labeled riboflavin-[M+ $H^{+}=383.16$, nicotinamide— $[M+H]^{+}=123.06$, labeled nicotinamide-[M+H]⁺=127.08, nicotinic acid-[M+ $H^{+}=124.04$, labeled nicotinic acid- $[M+H]^{+}=128.06$, pantothenic acid-[M+H]⁺=220.12, labeled pantothenic acid-[M+H]⁺=224.13, pyridoxal-[M+ $H^{+}=168.07$, labeled pyridoxal— $[M+H]^{+}=171.09$, pyridoxine-[M+H]⁺=170.08, labeled pyridoxine-[M+ H]⁺=174.10. Full scan mass spectra were acquired in the range of 100 to 500 m/z. Data were collected and reprocessed using MassLynx 4.0 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

Method validation

The detection and quantification limits (LOD and LOQ, respectively) as well as the precision and accuracy of the method were determined by using a nutritional yeast powder extracted only with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5). The LODs were determined in six replicates as the amount of vitamer which produced a three times higher signal than the noise of the MS chromatogram baseline of a sample (S/N ratio=3), after estimating the original amount in a given matrix [1]. The LOQs were set at three times of the LODs of the respective vitamer.

The precision of the method was determined by repeatability (intra-day) and intermediate precision (inter-day). Repeatability was carried out by performing three repeated analysis of the sample on the same day, and the intermediate precision of the method was assessed by the analyses of the sample which were carried out on six different days over a period of 1 month under the same experimental conditions.

Accuracy was evaluated by determining the recovery of the method by spiking the sample with a known amount of vitamers at three different concentration levels. The recovery was calculated as follows:

$$R, \% = 100(C_{\text{spiked}}/(C_{\text{unspiked}} + C_{\text{added}}))$$

where C_{spiked} is the amount of vitamer determined after spiking the sample, C_{unspiked} is the amount of vitamer in the sample before spiking, and C_{added} is the amount of vitamer added to the sample. Shortly, a 25-mL aliquot of vitamers' standard solution at three different concentrations (0.1, 0.25, and 0.5 mg/L) containing approximately 0.4 mg/L of each internal standard was added to 0.375 g of sample (*n*=3) and subjected to the sample treatment procedure as described above.

The performance of the used method was assessed by analyzing the standard reference material (SRM 1849). This reference material was selected because it was the only commercial reference material that contained most of the vitamers determined in this study.

Results and discussion

Fine separation of the peaks of all studied vitamers was achieved in an HSS C-18 column using a gradient system (Fig. 1). The retention times of isotope-labeled vitamins coincided with those of natural abundance, except for nico-tinic acid and nicotinamide, the isotope-labeled internal standards of which had a shorter retention time (3.10 instead of 3.17 and 3.55 instead of 3.68, respectively; not illustrated). This was most likely caused by the deuterium label, which changed the compounds less lipophilic than their unlabeled forms and reduced their retention time on a

Fig. 1 MS chromatograms of unlabeled (¹²C and ¹H) and labeled (¹³C or D) B complex vitamins (*left*) and the respective MS spectra (*right*)



reversed phase chromatography system [16, 17]. This difference of the retention times was taken into account when choosing the retention time windows for the quantification of nicotinic acid and nicotinamide by MS-TOF. The vitamer standards remained stable during 18 h incubation at 37 °C in 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH=4.5).

Responses for all the vitamins were linear over the working range (0.01–0.9 mg/L) with correlation coefficients ranging between 0.9995 and 0.9999. Prior to comparison of different extraction procedures, the used method was validated by using the sample extracted only with ammonium formate. The method validation parameters LOD (micrograms per liter) and LOQ (micrograms per liter), recovery (percentage), and intra-day and inter-day precision values of the vitamers determined in this study are shown in Table 1.

The performance of the used method was assessed by analyzing the standard reference material (SRM 1849) which contained most of the vitamers determined in this study. Our results correlated well with the certified data (Table 2).

Effect of different extraction methods

The concentration of seven B complex vitamers in the yeast sample, extracted with ammonium formate and the enzyme

mixture, is given in Table 3. In addition, hot acid extraction was conducted using hydrochloric acid (0.1 M) and formic acid (0.1 and 0.3 M). The effect of formic acid extraction was studied additionally as a convenient alternative for hydrochloric acid for MS-TOF analysis.

Hydrochloric acid extraction at 121 $^{\circ}$ C in the autoclave had no effect on the concentration of thiamine and riboflavin, while the concentration of nicotinamide and nicotinic acid increased by about 20 and 25 %, respectively, and that of pyridoxal nearly three times (Table 3). In contrast, the concentration of pantothenic acid decreased 25 times. Using formic acid extraction, the tendency was almost the same, except for the higher recovery of pantothenic acid and an adverse effect on the thiamine concentration, which decreased about 30 %.

Using pure standard compounds, the recovery of thiamine from TMP and TDP, and that of riboflavin from FMN and FAD was less than 10 % during hydrochloric acid extraction. This explains why similar thiamine and riboflavin concentrations were observed with and without the acid extraction. On the contrary, extraction in 0.05 M ammonium formate in the presence of a mixture of α -amylase, β glucosidase, acid phosphatase, and takadiastase increased the values of thiamine and riboflavin concentration

Vitamer	LOD (µg/g) (<i>n</i> =6)	LOQ (µg/g) (<i>n</i> =6)	Recovery (%) (0.5 mg/L) (n=3)	Recovery (%) (0.25 mg/L) (n=3)	Recovery (%) (0.1 mg/L) (<i>n</i> =3)	Intra-day precision ^a (%) (n=3)	Inter-day precision ^a (%) (<i>n</i> =6)
Thiamine	0.11	0.34	105 ± 1	95±7	97±6	2.1	5.8
Riboflavin	0.04	0.12	104 ± 1	113±4	110 ± 4	3.5	4.9
Nicotinamide	0.14	0.43	96±2	106 ± 5	104 ± 7	1.7	6.4
Nicotinic acid	0.17	0.51	95±4	100 ± 7	96±3	1.3	3.8
Pantothenic acid	0.08	0.24	93±8	98±2	103 ± 2	2.9	6.6
Pyridoxal	0.05	0.14	$104{\pm}2$	90±6	95±2	6.5	5.5
Pyridoxine	0.03	0.09	97±1	105 ± 7	102 ± 6	2.1	1.2

^a Expressed as coefficient of variance

significantly (Table 3). The reasons for this increase are discussed in next sections.

Besides the free forms, nicotinamide and nicotinic acid occur naturally in the composition of pyridine coenzymes NAD⁺, nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate, and their reduced analogues, but also in the form of nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide [18] and nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate [19]. To assess the effect of acid extraction in nicotinamide and nicotinic acid liberation, the pure compounds NAD⁺ and NADH were used as substrates. Extraction with 0.1 M HCl resulted in approximately 90 % of NAD⁺ being hydrolyzed to nicotinamide which can explain the 20-40 % increase in nicotinamide concentration, observed with the acid extraction (Table 3). Notably, the recovery of nicotinamide during acid hydrolysis of NADH was not observed. According to Lin et al. [20], up to 40 % of nicotinamide in yeast is in the form of NADH. This suggests that the concentration of nicotinamide, determined in our work by acid extraction, could still be an underestimate. On the other hand, the reduced coenzymes NADH and NADPH are acidlabile and are not thought to be bioavailable as they tend to break down in the gastric juice [21].

Table 2 Vitamer concentrations in the SRM 1849

Vitamin, mg/kg	Our results ^a $(n=30)$	Certified concentration
Thiamine Cl HCl	15.5±0.3	15.8±1.3
Riboflavin	17.2 ± 0.3	17.4 ± 1.0
Nicotinamide	99.7 ± 1.9	97.5±2.3
Pantothenic acid	$63.9 {\pm} 0.9$	64.8 ± 2.2
Pyridoxine HCl	14.2 ± 0.2	14.2 ± 1.5

^a Results are expressed as a mass fraction for the material as received and as the mean of at least 30 measurements on five different days during 1 month. The uncertainties are expressed as an expanded uncertainty, U. The expanded uncertainty is calculated as $U=k \times u_c$, where u_c is uncertainty of the measurement results and k is a coverage factor

The most common chemical forms of vitamin B₆ in biological systems are the 5'-phosphate esters of pyridoxine, pyridoxal, and pyridoxamine. In this study, pyridoxamine could not be adequately determined due to its very low retention under the chromatographic conditions used. In the case of pyridoxine, all extraction methods tested provided similar results. On the contrary, liberation of pyridoxal with acid extraction was shown to be much more efficient than enzymatic pretreatment. In living organisms, pyridoxal phosphate is an active cofactor and is involved in various reactions with amino acids, including transamination reactions where the aldehyde group of pyridoxal phosphate forms a Schiff-base linkage with the ε -amino group of the aminotransferase enzyme [22]. At high temperatures, pyridoxal or pyridoxal phosphate may yield the formation of such imines in the presence of amino acids [23]. Under acidic conditions, imines become hydrolyzed [24]. Thus, it may be possible that the heat inactivation and high drving temperatures (150 °C) applied during the production of inactive dry yeast powder may have caused the formation of the respective imines, which could not be hydrolyzed by the enzymes but were hydrolyzed at lower pH values during acid extraction. It is not known whether such imines would be hydrolyzed in the human gastrointestinal tract, and thus, their contribution to total vitamin B₆ content in food remains to be elucidated.

While a significant decrease in pantothenic acid concentration was observed with acid treatment, the effect of enzyme treatment was rather small. The significant decrease in the concentration of pantothenic acid can be explained by its hydrolysis to β -alanine and pantoic acid under acidic conditions [25]. This was confirmed in our study by the low recovery observed after treatment of pantothenic acid standard with 0.1 M HCl.

Effect of individual enzymes on liberation of B complex vitamers

We evaluated the effect of different commercial enzyme preparations on conversion of natural B complex vitamins

Vitamer	No treatment	0.1 M HCl	0.1 M formic acid	0.3 M formic acid	Enzyme mixture
Thiamine	34±2	36±1	23 ± 1	24±1	104±6
Riboflavin	12 ± 0	13 ± 1	12 ± 0	12 ± 1	75 ± 1
Nicotinamide	130 ± 2	155 ± 6	186 ± 8	181 ± 6	136±6
Nicotinic acid	111 ± 1	141 ± 2	133±8	131 ± 6	142 ± 1
Pantothenic acid	140 ± 4	6 ± 0	70 ± 2	54±3	153 ± 5
Pyridoxal	2.00 ± 0.26	$8.48 {\pm} 0.33$	7.69 ± 0.34	8.64±0.39	2.41 ± 0.12
Pyridoxine	1.23 ± 0.03	$1.03 {\pm} 0.06$	$1.19{\pm}0.03$	$1.21 {\pm} 0.08$	$1.47 {\pm} 0.05$

Table 3 The effect of extraction with acids and with the enzyme mixture (α -amylase 4.5 mg/mL, β -glucosidase 1.2 mg/mL, acid phosphatase 0.12 mg/mL, and takadiastase 5.0 mg/mL) on the liberation of B complex vitamins in yeast into the seven vitamers quantified in this work

Results are expressed as micrograms per gram of sample dry weight [means \pm SD (n=2-5)]. The concentration of vitamers in enzyme mixture was taken into account in the calculations

into the seven vitamers quantified in this work. Each enzyme preparation was tested individually over a range of concentrations in the extraction medium with the results presented in Table 4.

The concentration of thiamine increased in an almost linear fashion with increasing dosages of the two diastatic enzyme preparations (α -amylase and takadiastase) without signs of cessation even at very high concentrations (4.5 and 10 mg/mL in the case of α -amylase and takadiastase, respectively). Similarly, the concentration of riboflavin behaved in enzyme concentration-dependent fashion during α -amylase treatment. In the case of β -glucosidase, acid phosphatase, and papain treatment, the maximum observed thiamine and riboflavin concentrations remained remarkably lower than with the diastatic enzyme preparations -48 ± 1 and 41 ± 3 mg/g dry weight, respectively.

This was surprising because the recovery of thiamine from TMP and TDP was almost 100 % using the extraction media which contained either β -glucosidase, acid phosphatase, or *a*-amylase. Also, FMN and FAD were converted into riboflavin to the extent of 100 % by these three enzyme preparations. For the efficient liberation of thiamine and riboflavin from the corresponding cofactors under enzymatic extraction conditions, the combined effect of two specific enzymatic activities is required: (1) acid phosphatase (phosphate-monoester phosphohydrolase, EC 3.1.3.2) is required to release thiamine from TMP and riboflavin from FMN and (2) organic pyrophosphatase (ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase, EC 3.6.1.9) is required to release FMN from FAD or TMP from TDP and TTP (thiamine triphosphate). Our results indicate that both enzymatic activities were sufficiently present in \beta-glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL), acid phosphatase (0.12 mg/mL), and α -amylase (4.5 mg/mL), while in the case of takadiastase (5.0 mg/mL), the recoveries were somewhat lower (68 and 49 % for thiamine and riboflavin, respectively). Almost no ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase+ phosphate-monoester phosphohydrolase activity was determined in papain.

Despite the high enzymatic potential of β -glucosidase and acid phosphatase to liberate chemically bound forms of thiamine and riboflavin, the concentrations measured were remarkably higher when the diastatic enzyme preparations α -amylase and takadiastase were used. Both enzyme preparations have previously been shown to possess proteolytic side activity [14], an effect confirmed also in this study. Thus, protease activity in the enzyme preparations used (expressed as BAEE units of trypsin) was determined as follows: papain 3304 U/mg, α -amylase 2804 U/mg, acid phosphatase 50 U/mg, takadiastase 5.2 U/mg, and βglucosidase 0.12 U/mg. While the amylolytic activity is unlikely to be necessary for liberation of vitamins from the veast matrix, it is not clear whether the proteolytic side activity of *α*-amylase and takadiastase really supported the liberation of thiamine and riboflavin from the yeast matrix or was the observed increase in the vitamin concentration an artifact of the detection method. To distinguish between these two possibilities, we studied the interfering background in the LC/MS spectra, caused by α -amylase and takadiastase. The results suggest that the extensive increase of thiamine and riboflavin peaks in the mass spectra, observed with the treatment of the two diastatic enzymes, was likely caused by protease activity which released di- and tripeptides with a similar retention time and m/z ratio (see next section).

The concentrations of pyridoxine and pyridoxal increased only to the extent of 20–35 % with the addition of most enzyme preparations, including the ones with high acid phosphatase+pyrophosphatase activity. The lower efficiency of enzymatic liberation, compared to that of acid extraction, can be explained by the resistance of imines to enzymatic hydrolysis, as described in the previous section.

A small effect of enzyme treatment was also observed for the liberation of nicotinamide and nicotinic acid, the concentration of which increased about 10–20 %. More specifically, the concentration of nicotinic acid increased up to 30 % when the sample was treated with β -glucosidase or an

			-		-	
Vitamers						
	Acid phosphatas	e				
	0 mg/mL	0.04 mg/mL	0.08 mg/mL	0.12 mg/mL	0.16 mg/mL	0.20 mg/mL
Thiamine	34±2	42 ± 1	43 ± 1	47±2	46 ± 1	48±2
Riboflavin	12 ± 0	40±3	39 ± 1	40 ± 1	40±3	38±2
Nicotinamide	130 ± 2	156 ± 12	149 ± 6	150 ± 11	139 ± 1	155±11
Nicotinic acid	111 ± 1	127 ± 3	114 ± 0	117±3	115 ± 7	$110{\pm}4$
Pantothenic acid	140 ± 4	134 ± 11	136 ± 5	130 ± 7	128 ± 11	130 ± 0
Pyridoxal	$2.00 {\pm} 0.26$	$3.18 {\pm} 0.22$	$2.87 {\pm} 0.00$	$3.07 {\pm} 0.17$	$2.80 {\pm} 0.11$	2.94 ± 0.11
Pyridoxine	1.23 ± 0.03	$1.36 {\pm} 0.10$	$1.35 {\pm} 0.02$	1.33 ± 0.01	$1.42 {\pm} 0.08$	1.42 ± 0.08
	β-glucosidase					
	0 mg/mL	0.2 mg/mL	0.4 mg/mL	0.8 mg/mL	1.2 mg/mL	1.6 mg/mL
Thiamine	34±2	42 ± 1	42±1	42±2	50 ± 1	50±2
Riboflavin	12 ± 0	24 ± 1	38±1	38±2	38±2	38±2
Nicotinamide	130 ± 2	144±5	149 ± 8	142 ± 4	150 ± 1	134±1
Nicotinic acid	111 ± 1	121±6	121±8	126±1	146±3	141 ± 14
Pantothenic acid	140 ± 4	129±4	132±12	135±7	142 ± 8	152±7
Pyridoxal	2.00 ± 0.26	2.49 ± 0.06	2.75 ± 0.09	2.54±0.17	2.51 ± 0.32	2.80±0.24
Pyridoxine	1.23 ± 0.03	1.21 ± 0.04	1.18 ± 0.17	$1.17{\pm}0.05$	1.41 ± 0.12	1.26±0.07
•	α-amylase					
	0 mg/mL	0.5 mg/mL	1.0 mg/mL	1.5 mg/mL	3.0 mg/mL	4.5 mg/mL
Thiamine	34±2	50±2	51±2	66±1	67±0	79±1
Riboflavin	12 ± 0	32±2	48±3	56±5	64±3	64±4
Nicotinamide	130±2	152±2	145±7	145±4	118 ± 4	147±3
Nicotinic acid	111 ± 1	114±2	103 ± 3	98±1	87±4	101 ± 4
Pantothenic acid	140 ± 4	149±7	155±8	157±1	147±2	158±9
Pyridoxal	2.00±0.26	2.06±0.58	1.97±0.09	2.13±0.43	2.36±0.01	2.58±0.45
Pyridoxine	1.23 ± 0.03	1.16 ± 0.05	1.34 ± 0.10	1.30 ± 0.06	1.16 ± 0.00	1.45 ± 0.06
r yrraoxine	Takadiastase	1110-0.00	1.5 1=0.10	1.50-0.00	1.10-0.00	1.10-0.00
	0 mg/mL	1.0 mg/mL	2.5 mg/mL	5.0 mg/mL	7.5 mg/mL	10.0 mg/mL
Thiamine	34±2	43±0	45±3	62±1	67±2	75±5
Riboflavin	12 ± 0	43±0 33±2	43 ± 3 41 ± 0	42 ± 1	39±1	41±1
Nicotinamide	12 ± 0 130±2	171±22	41±0 156±3	42 ± 1 173±1	156±5	41±1 157±9
Nicotinic acid	111±1	171 ± 22 115±6	105±0	173 ± 1 112 ± 8	98±1	101±7
Pantothenic acid	111 ± 1 140±4	113 ± 0 141 ± 8	103 ± 0 150±0	112 ± 8 150 ± 8	98±1 145±2	101 ± 7 143±5
	140 ± 4 2.00±0.26		130 ± 0 2.98±0.29			
Pyridoxal		2.69±0.12		3.32±0.14	3.12±0.14	2.82 ± 0.08
Pyridoxine	1.23±0.03	1.27 ± 0.05	1.49 ± 0.04	1.59 ± 0.07	$1.58 {\pm} 0.01$	1.52 ± 0.06
	Papain	10 / 1	25 / 1	50 (I	<i></i>	10.0 (1
	0 mg/mL	1.0 mg/mL	2.5 mg/mL	5.0 mg/mL	7.5 mg/mL	10.0 mg/mL
Thiamine	34±2	42±1	45±0	45±0	46±1	47±1
Riboflavin	12±0	20±1	25±0	44±0	45±6	42±1
Nicotinamide	130±2	124±6	147±5	169±2	167±9	178±20
Nicotinic acid	111±1	105±7	93±2	101±0	93±5	104±17
Pantothenic acid	140±4	155±2	154±4	147±6	141±3	143±9
Pyridoxal	2.00±0.26	0.84±0.03	0.90 ± 0.04	1.22 ± 0.03	1.20 ± 0.01	1.08 ± 0.24
Pyridoxine	1.23 ± 0.03	0.38 ± 0.04	0.42 ± 0.07	$0.54 {\pm} 0.01$	$0.68 {\pm} 0.03$	0.70 ± 0.02

Table 4 Effect of enzymatic pretreatment of yeast to convert B complex vitamins into the seven vitamers quantified in this work

Results are expressed as micrograms per gram of sample dry weight [means \pm SD (n=2-5)]. The concentration of vitamers in the enzyme preparations was taken into account in the calculations

enzyme preparation mixture containing β -glucosidase, while the individual effect of other enzyme preparations remained largely ineffective. Experiments with pure NAD⁺ showed that in the case of all enzyme preparations, the nicotinamide recovery remained below 10 %, which can be explained by the absence of purine nucleosidase activities in the used enzyme preparations. This was also strongly supported by the increased intensities of N-ribosyl nicotinamide peaks on the mass spectra of β-glucosidase, takadiastase and, in particular, α -amylase-treated NAD⁺ (not illustrated). Interestingly, instead of N-ribosyl nicotinamide, N-ribosvl nicotinic acid was observed on the mass spectra of acid phosphatase-treated NAD⁺ (not illustrated). This can be explained by potato nicotinamide riboside deaminase activity, which catalyses the conversion of N-ribosyl nicotinamide into N-ribosvl nicotinic acid [26].

The effect of enzyme treatment on the concentration of pantothenic acid was negligible and remained in the range of statistical experimental error (Table 4). CoA is the principal biologically active form of pantothenic acid which can be hydrolyzed to pantothenic acid by the combined action of ectonucleotide pyrophosphatase, phosphate-monoester phosphohydrolase, and pantetheine hydrolase (EC 3.5.1.92). Our experiments with pure CoA showed that the activities of first two enzymes were sufficiently high in the enzyme preparations used, except for papain and β-glucosidase. Pantetheine hydrolase activity was most likely absent in all enzyme preparations, as was suggested by the increased intensities of pantetheine lines on the mass spectra and the absence of free pantothenic acid in CoA hydrolysates (not illustrated). Consequently, for quantification of pantothenic acid, the pantetheine concentration should be measured (or alternatively CoA in an enzymatically untreated sample).

Limitations of LC/MS-TOF quantification of B complex vitamins

In spite of several advantages that LC/MS-TOF quantification offers, there are also limitations which have to be considered when using this technique. One of the greatest challenges with the quantification of B complex vitamins using LC/MS-TOF is the interference by other compounds in the sample extract. Thus, overlap of the MS-TOF spectra of a vitamin or its isotope-labeled internal standard with any other compound of similar m/z value may easily result in over- or underestimation of the vitamin concentration in the sample. Our study revealed that most of the used enzyme preparations contain B complex vitamins or compounds with similar retention time and m/z value. For example, search in the METLIN Metabolite Database [27] for compounds with similar masses revealed various di- and tripeptides, which could interfere with the mass spectra of thiamine, riboflavin, and pantothenic acid (Table 5).

Table 5 Compounds interfering with the quantification of B complex vitamins in the enzymes (micrograms per gram of enzyme, means \pm SD ($n=3$), expressed as concentration of the respective vitamin)	ith the quantification of B compl	lex vitamins in the enzyme	es (micrograms per gram	of enzyme, means±SD ($n=3$),	expressed as concentrati	on of the respective
Enzymes and interfering compounds	Thiamine [M+H ⁺]=265.11	Riboflavin [M+H ⁺]=377.14	Nicotinic acid [M+H ⁺]=124.04	Pantothenic acid [M+H ⁺]=220.12	Pyridoxal [M+H ⁺]=168.06	Pyridoxine [M+H ⁺]=170.08
a-amylase	I	43.9 ± 3.9	2.7 ± 0.1	I	1	1
β-glucosidase	1	43.7±1.7	I	I	Ι	I
Papain	I	17.6 ± 6.6	5.4 ± 0.1	$2.6 {\pm} 0.2$	Ι	Ι
Takadiastase	0.5 ± 0.0	4.9 ± 0.2	1.0 ± 0.1	2.3 ± 0.1	0.6 ± 0.0	$1.7{\pm}0.1$
Peptides interfering with vitamin ^a	I	Ala Thr Trp, Pro Phe Asn [M+H ⁺]=377.17	I	1	I	I
Peptide isotopomers interfering with vitamin ^a Peptide isotopomers interfering with internal standard ^a	Thr Gly Ser, Ser Ser Ala [M+H ⁺]+1=265.11 Ser Gly Cys [M+H ⁺]+2=266.13		1	lle Ser, Leu Ser, Thr Val [M+H ⁺]+1=220.13	I	1
^a Peptide sequences are not defined						

Also, interfering isotopomers of di- and tripeptides were found in the enzyme preparations. Thus, papain, takadiastase and, in particular α -amylase, contained compound(s) with a mass $[M+H^+]=264.12$, corresponding to nine-carbon tripeptides consisting of either Thr, Gly, Ser or Ser, Ser, Ala. The MS peaks of the ¹³C isotopomers ($[M+H^+]+1$) of these unknown compounds overlapped with the thiamine peak $([M+H^+]=$ 265.11) on the mass spectra, thus increasing its intensity. According to isotope distribution calculations (http://www. sisweb.com/mstools/isotope.htm), the intensities of ¹³C ([M+ H⁺]+1) isotopomers of nine-carbon compounds would constitute 11 % of that of ${}^{12}C$ ([M+H⁺]) peak of the respective compound. The calculated ratio of $[M+H^+]=265.11$ peak intensity to that of $[M+H^+]=264.12$ was approximately 10 % in papain and α -amylase and 40 % in takadiastase, suggesting that thiamine was absent in papain and α -amylase.

Similarly, an interfering compound with a mass of $[M+H^+]=219.13$ was determined in takadiastase, α -amylase, and papain (Table 5). The peak of ¹³C isotopomer ($[M+H^+]+1$) of this compound overlapped with that of pantothenic acid ($[M+H^+]=220.12$). Search for the compounds with a similar mass provided the closest match with six candidate molecules, all nine-carbon dipeptides, consist of either Ile, Ser or Leu, Ser or Thr, Val. The ratio of $[M+H^+]+1=220.12$ peak intensity to that of $[M+H^+]=219.13$ was 25 % in papain, 18 % in takadiastase, and 10 % in α -amylase, suggesting that pantothenic acid was absent in α -amylase.

In addition to the impurities in the enzyme preparations, the formation of assay-interfering compounds, occurring with incubation with crude enzyme preparations, can cause false quantification of B complex vitamins in biological samples. A good example is the observed extensive increase in the concentration of thiamine and riboflavin when incubated with diastatic enzymes (Table 4). Fungi express a wide variety of proteolytic enzymes, including dipeptidyl and tripeptidyl peptidases [28]. These enzyme preparations could be responsible for the formation of small MW peptides, in particular di- and tripeptides. These low MW peptides may have similar masses to those of B complex vitamins or their isotope-labeled counterparts and thus, interfere directly with the quantification even if the exact mass MS-TOF spectrometer with a resolving power of 10,000 full width at half maximum is used. Using enzyme preparations that are free of proteolytic side activity, protease inhibitors, or hydrochloric acid for extraction and liberation of vitamers the formation of peptides can be avoided. The effect of proteolytic treatment during vitamin extraction from different food matrices needs a separate study.

In conclusion, LC/MS-TOF with stable isotope dilution assay can be used without a pre-concentration step for simultaneous determination of B complex vitamins in yeast. However, several isotope-labeled vitamers (e.g., pantetheine, *N*-ribosyl nicotinamide, and *N*-ribosyl nicotinic acid) should be additionally synthesized for complete determination of B complex vitamin activities in foods. Another challenge of this approach is the selection of enzyme preparations with sufficient and highly specific activities for the conversion of natural vitamers to analytically suitable forms while minimizing side activities that cause the formation of compounds that interfere with the MS-TOF analysis.

Acknowledgments The financial support for this research was provided by the European Regional Development Fund project EU29994, Estonian Ministry of Education and Research grant SF0140090s08, and by Estonian Science Foundation grant G7323. We would like to thank David Schryer for revision of the manuscript.

References

- Gentili A, Caretti F, D'Ascenzo G, Marchese S, Perret D, Di Corcia D, Mainero Rocca L (2008) Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22:2029–2043
- Leporati A, Catellani D, Suman M, Andreoli R, Manini P, Niessen WMA (2005) Anal Chim Acta 531:87–95
- 3. Chen P, Wolf WR (2007) Anal Bioanal Chem 387:2441-2448
- 4. Wieling J (2002) Chromatographia 55:S107-S113
- 5. Vogl J, Pritzkow W (2010) MAPAN-JMSI 25(3):135-164
- 6. Chen P, Ozcan M, Wolf WR (2007) Anal Bioanal Chem 389:343-347
- 7. Goldschmidt RJ, Wolf WR (2007) J AOAC Int 90:1084-1089
- 8. Goldschmidt RJ, Wolf WR (2010) Anal Bioanal Chem 397:471-481
- Phinney KW, Rimmer CA, Thomas JB, Sander LC, Sharpless KE, Wise SA (2011) Anal Chem 83:92–98
- 10. Gregory JF III (1998) Annu Rev Nutr 18:277-296
- 11. Quinlivan EP, Hanson AD, Gregory JF (2006) Anal Biochem 348:163–184
- van den Berg H, van Schaik F, Finglas PM, Froidmont-Görtz I (1996) Food Chem 57:101–108
- Bognar A, Ollilainen V (1997) Z Lebensm Unters Forsch 204:327–335
- Ndaw S, Bergaentzle M, Aoude-Werner D, Hasselmann C (2000) Food Chem 71:129–138
- 15. Jakobsen J (2008) Food Chem 106:1209-1217
- El Tayar N, van de Waterbeemd H, Gryllaki M, Testa B, Trager WF (1984) Int J Pharm 19:271–281
- Dueker SR, Jones AD, Smith GM, Clifford AJ (1994) Anal Chem 66:4177–4185
- Matsui A, Yin Y, Yamanaka K, Iwasaki M, Ashihara H (2007) Physiol Plant 131:191–200
- Navazio L, Bewell MA, Siddiqua A, Dickinson GD, Galione A, Sanders D (2000) Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 97:8693–8698
- Lin S-J, Ford E, Haigis M, Liszt G, Guarente L (2004) Genes Dev 18:12–16
- 21. Wall JS, Carpenter KJ (1988) Food Technol 42:198-204
- 22. Toney MD (2005) Arch Biochem Biophys 433:279-287
- 23. Christen P. Metzler DE (1985) Transaminases, Wiley, New York
- 24. El-Taher MAE-D (1996) J Solut Chem 25:401-410
- Velišek J, Davidek J (2000) In: DeLeenheer AP, Lambert WE, Van Bocxlaer JF (eds) Modern chromatographic analysis of vitamins, 3rd edn. Marcel Dekker Inc, New York
- 26. Katahira R, Ashihara H (2009) Planta 231:35-45
- Smith CA, O'Maille G, Want EJ, Qin C, Trauger SA, Brandon TR, Custodio DE, Abagyan R, Siuzdak G (2005) Ther Drug Monit 27:747–751
- Rao MB, Tanksale AM, Ghatge MS, Deshpande VV (1998) Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 62:597–635

PUBLICATION II

Hälvin K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I

Method and Analytical Kit for Simultaneous Quantification of B Complex Vitamin Content in Food

WO/2013/010553 (2013)

WIPO PCT

- (19) World Intellectual Property
 - Organization International Bureau

tional Bureau

(43) International Publication Date 24 January 2013 (24.01.2013)

- (51) International Patent Classification: *Gθ1N 33/82* (2006.01)
 (21) International Application Number:
- PCT/EE2012/000004
- (22) International Filing Date: 17 July 2012 (17.07.2012)
- (25) Filing Language: English
- (26) Publication Language: English
- (30)
 Priority Data:

 201100051
 18 July 2011 (18.07.2011)
 EE

 (7)
 i
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
 I
- (71) Applicants (for all designated States except US): TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY [EE/EE]; Kersti Peekma, Ehitajate tee 5, EE-19086 Tallinn (EE). AS TOIDU- JA FERMENTATSIOONITEHNO-LOOGIA ARENDUSKESKUS [EE/EE]; Akadeemia tee 15B, EE- 12618 Tallinn (EE).

(10) International Publication Number WO 2013/010553 A1

- (72) Inventors; and
- (75) Inventors/Applicants (for US only): HÄLVIN, Kristel [EE/EE]; K. Kärberi 50-89, EE-13919 Tallinn (EE). PAALME, Toomas [EE/EE]; Punga 3, EE-12011 Tallinn (EE). NISAMEDTINOV, Ildar [EE/EE]; Vabaduse pst 162-6, EE-10917 Tallinn (EE).
- (81) Designated States (unless otherwise indicated, for every kind of national protection available): AE, AG, AL, AM, AO, AT, AU, AZ, BA, BB, BG, BH, BR, BW, BY, BZ, CA, CH, CL, CN, CO, CR, CU, CZ, DE, DK, DM, DO, DZ, EC, EE, EG, ES, FI, GB, GD, GE, GH, GM, GT, HN, HR, HU, ID, IL, IN, IS, JP, KE, KG, KM, KN, KP, KR, KZ, LA, LC, LK, LR, LS, LT, LU, LY, MA, MD, ME, MG, MK, MN, MW, MX, MY, MZ, NA, NG, NI, NO, NZ, OM, PE, PG, PH, PL, PT, QA, RO, RS, RU, RW, SC, SD, SE, SG, SK, SL, SM, ST, SV, SY, TH, TJ, TM, TN, TR, TT, TZ, UA, UG, US, UZ, VC, VN, ZA, ZM, ZW.
- (84) Designated States (unless otherwise indicated, for every kind of regional protection available): ARIPO (BW, GH, GM, KE, LR, LS, MW, MZ, NA, RW, SD, SL, SZ, TZ,

[Continued on next page]

(54) Title: METHOD AND ANALYTICAL KIT FOR SIMULTANEOUS QUANTIFICATION OF B-COMPLEX VITAMIN CONTENT IN FOOD

(57) Abstract: The present invention relates to an analytical vitamin analysis kit, the method of its preparation, and the method of its application. The given analytical kit can be used for the simultaneous determination of the quantity of five B-complex vitamins (B I, B2, B3, B5 and B6) and individual vitamers in drugs, food, food- and bio-supplements, feed, and other biological samples using LC-MS isotope internal standard assay. The analytical kit is based on the use of sample vials containing lyophilized or dried isotope labelled internal standards of the B-complex vitamers with a mix of hydrolytic enzymes, used to convert vitamers and cofactors into the same chemical forms as the used isotope labelled internal standards, and for their following quantification by means of LC-MS or LC-MS/MS.





FIG 1

METHOD AND ANALYTICAL KIT FOR SIMULTANEOUS QUANTIFICATION OF B-COMPLEX VITAMIN CONTENT IN FOOD

5 Field of the invention

ί.

The present invention concerns the method and the respective analytical kit for quantitative nutritional composition analysis, and more specifically, for the simultaneous determination of the content of B-complex vitamins B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6 in food, food- and bio-supplements and feed.

10 Background of the invention

Simultaneous determination of B-complex vitamins in food and other biological samples is challenging due to their low concentration in the sample, relatively low stability as well as diverse chemical structure and physical properties of the individual vitamers. Liquid chromatography combined with mass or tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS or LC-MS/MS)

- 15 are widely used analysis techniques for the determination of water soluble vitamins. The vitamins are extracted from the sample along with other low molecular weight compounds and separated by LC according to their physico-chemical properties, followed by detection with MS or MS/MS using the mass to charge ratios of ionized vitamers. Each vitamer is quantified using its respective MS peak intensity.
- 20 Leporati *et al.* (2005) discloses the use of LC-MS/MS to determine the simplest vitamers of six B-complex vitamins (thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxine, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, and folic acid) in pasta products by using various extraction methods: hydrochoric acid extraction for thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxine, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, and acetic acid extraction for pantothenic acid, and sodium phosphate-sodium citrate/ascorbate
- extraction (pH 8) for folic acid.

30

Quantitative mass spectrometry is complicated by matrix-associated ionization effects caused by compounds that co-elute from the LC at the same retention time as the compound under study and may significantly affect the intensity of its MS peaks. To compensate the matrixassociated ionization effects, stable isotope labelled (SIL) vitamers can be used as internal standards due to their nearly identical chemical and physical properties. Thus, SIL internal

M I

Taotlus on vastu võetud **Eesti Patendiametis** "17". 07. 2012. Nr. PUT/EE 12/000004

2

standards can be added to the sample and the concentration of the vitamer under study can be calculated based on the ratio of MS peak intensities of natural and SIL forms.

Hachey et al. (1985) and Midttun et al. (2005) disclose the quantification of vitamin B2 and B6 related vitamers (riboflavin, pyridoxal, pyridoxine, pyridoxamine, pyridoxal phosphate,

- 5 pyridoxine phosphate, and pyridoxamine phosphate) by LC-MS/MS and SIL standards in liver and urine and in human blood plasma, respectively. Sample extraction was performed with trichloroacetic acid that contained a known amount of SIL internal standards of these vitamers and the concentration was calculated based on the ratio of MS peak intensities of natural and SIL forms.
- 10 The activity of each B-complex vitamin is defined as a sum of concentration of different chemical substances (vitamers), which all have a similar biological activity of that particular vitamin. For example, bioactive forms of vitamin B1 and B6 in food are their phosphorylated forms, thiamine mono-, di- and triphosphates and pyridoxal, pyridoxine and pyridoxamine phosphates, respectively. Ndaw et al. (2000) and Jakobsen (2008) used enzymatic extraction
- 15 to liberate vitamers from a food matrix and to dephosphorylate them. USA patent application No. US20090093009 discloses an application which limits the use of acid phosphatase to liberate different phosphorylated forms of thiamine into free (i.e. non-phosphorylated) thiamine.

Besides the simplest chemical forms of the B-complex vitamins B1 (thiamine), B2
(riboflavin), B3 (nicotinic acid and nicotinamide), B5 (pantothenic acid) and B6 (pyridoxine and pyridoxal) and their phosphorylated and glycosylated forms there are several cofactors and associated metabolites in food which also may possess the activity of the given vitamins. In the human gastrointestinal tract (GIT) these cofactors are converted into the simplest forms of vitamers and absorbed in the small intestine. For example, potential vitamin B2 sources
(riboflavin precursors) in food are flavin coenzymes flavin mononucleotide (FMN) and flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) which are hydrolyzed in the small intestine by alkaline phosphatase (EC 3.1.3.1.) into riboflavin and then absorbed (Daniel *et al.* 1983).

Similarly, potential vitamin B3 (nicotinic acid and nicotinamide) sources in food are coenzymes nicotinamide adenine dinucleotides (NAD, NADH, NADP, and NADPH), which

30 are converted to nicotinamide mononucleotide and adenosine monophosphate by NAD pyrophosphatase (EC 3.6.1.22) found in small intestine juice secretes (and also, to a small

3

extent, in pancreatic juice). Nicotinamide mononucleotide is further hydrolyzed to nicotinamide riboside and then further to free nicotinamide by enzymes associated with the epithelial cells of the small intestine (Gross and Henderson, 1983).

An additional source of vitamin B5 (pantothenic acid) in food is Coenzyme A (CoA) which is
hydrolyzed in the small intestine to pantetheine by non-specific pyrophophatase and phosphatase reactions. Pantetheine is hydrolyzed to free pantothenic acid by pantetheinase, an enzyme secreted by the gastrointestinal mucosa, and then absorbed in the jejunum part of the small intestine (Shibata et al. 1983).

Additionally, B-complex vitamers may be glycosylated (e.g., vitamers which possess vitamin
B6 activity) or bound to proteins (e.g. vitamers which possess vitamin B2 activity) in food (Gregory 3rd, 1998; White III *et al.*, 1986). Protein bound vitamers dissociate in the stomach due to low pH caused by hydrochloric acid.

In order to express total B-complex vitamin content in food it is important to quantitatively determine all respective B-complex vitamers and their precursors which are relevant from a

- 15 nutritional point of view. The individual determination of each and every compound with B-complex vitamin activity is tedious and time-consuming. To resolve this issue the relevant vitamers could be converted into the simplest chemical forms of their respective vitamins (e.g., thiamine in case of vitamin B1, riboflavin in case of vitamin B2, nicotinamide and nicotinic acid in case of vitamin B3, pantothenic acid in case of vitamin B5 and pyridoxal or pyridoxine
- 20 in case of vitamin B6) using enzymes with appropriate specificity and activity. The resulting primary forms of these B-complex vitamins can be simultaneously quantified using LC-MS/(MS). The method described in the present invention, where quantitative determination of B-complex vitamins is based on the sum of molar concentrations of their respective vitamers is unique and has not been previously disclosed in the research and patent literature. This method
- 25 has significant advantages over conventional methods (e.g. HPLC or microbiological methods) that are currently applied for quantification of B-complex vitamins. For example, physiological differences between bacteria used in the microbiological assay and the human organism can cause over- or underestimation of some vitamin activities (Bender, 2003).

In the analysis of the nutritional value of food, the availability of user-friendly and highthroughput analytical methods is becoming increasingly important. Hence, there is an obvious

4

need for method and supporting analytical kit allowing one to simultaneously (i.e. in the same extraction and chromatographic run) determine the content of different B-complex vitamins.

The proposed analytical kit which supports such simultaneous quantification of B-complex vitamins contains: i) sample vials containing known quantities of lyophilized or dried isotope

5 labelled vitamers and/or enzyme preparations, ii) calibration vials, containing, in addition to the extraction vial content, known amounts of the same unlabeled vitamers at different concentrations or alternatively iii) calibration mixture vials containing known amounts of unlabeled vitamers.

UK patent application GB1411381 discloses a method of making an assay kit comprising vials arranged for quantitative determination of a compound in a sample to be added to a vial wherein each vial contains a standard amount of a lyophilized labelled (radioactively or stable isotope labelled) version of the compound to be determined and a standard amount of a lyophilized specific reagent to react (for example to form a complex) with the compound to be determined. An assay kit may also comprise vials which are intended for use as standards,

- 15 which contain, in addition to the lyophilized specific reagents and labelled standards, also a known amount of the lyophilized unlabelled version of the compound to be determined. At the same time, the amount of a specific reagent in the vial is set to be insufficient to react with all labelled and unlabelled compound. Assuming that a specific reagent reacts with the labelled and unlabelled (natural) compound in stoichiometrically equivalent amounts, it is possible to
- 20 determine the concentration of unreacted labelled compound in the sample, and, in addition, calculate the concentration of unlabeled (natural) compound in the sample. This invention discloses an example which is based on immunoanalysis, wherein lyophilized reagents in the vial are antibodies which form complexes with compounds of interest.

Summary of the invention

- 25 The present invention relates to the method and analytical kit, which can be used for the simultaneous determination of B-complex vitamin (B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6) content in food, food- and bio-supplements, and feed. For simultaneous quantitative determination of the given five B-complex vitamins, LC-MS (or LC-MS/MS) with stable isotope internal standard assay kit is used. In contrast to the conventional methods (microbiological or HPLC-based methods)
- 30 the present invention considerably simplifies the determination procedure, increases the accuracy of the analysis, and allows one to reduce the analysis time and labour.

5

The analytical kit described in the present invention consists of one or more sample vials and one or more calibration vials. The sample vials contain a known amount of appropriate lyophilized stable isotope labelled B-complex vitamers with and without lyophilized mixtures of hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific activities. The calibration vials

5 contain a known amount of the same lyophilized stable isotope labelled B-complex vitamers with or without a mixture of lyophilized hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific activities and a known amount of the same unlabelled (natural abundance) B-complex vitamers.

Sample vials, which contain lyophilized stable isotope labelled internal standards of the Bcomplex vitamers with hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific hydrolytic activities, are used to convert the B-complex vitamers and their respective cofactors into the same chemical forms as the stable isotope labelled internal standards used. Sample vials, which do not contain an enzyme mixture, are used for the quantification of vitamers, which are already in the same chemical forms as the used internal standards, for example for fortified

15 food analysis.

Calibration vials, which contain a mixture of known amounts of isotope labelled B-complex vitamers with and without enzymes, and known amounts of unlabeled (natural abundance) B-complex vitamers at different concentrations, and/or a mixture of hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with a specific activities, are used to generate a calibration curve, when

20 an extraction buffer of an equal volume to that of the sample extract is added to the calibration vials.

Alternatively, the calibration mixture that contains only unlabelled B-complex vitamers can be used for calibration. In this case, their contents are dissolved in an extraction buffer of an equal volume to that of the sample extract and added to the sample vials instead of the sample

25 extract. The content of B-complex vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6) in the sample is determined as the sum of the molar concentration of the respective individual vitamers.

Sample vials of the present analytical kit are prepared by dispensing a fixed volume of a solution of appropriate isotope labelled B-complex vitamers of a known concentration with and without a mixture of hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific activities

30

under oxygen-deprived conditions (i.e., under an inert gas atmosphere) into appropriate vials and by lyophilizing the contents of the vial.

6

Calibration vials of the present analytical kit are prepared by dispensing a fixed volume of a solution of the same isotope labelled B-complex vitamers and the same unlabeled B-complex vitamers at different concentrations and/or a mixture of hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific activities under oxygen-deprived conditions into appropriate vials and by luarbilizing the contents of the vial

5 and by lyophilizing the contents of the vial.

30

After capping the vials under an inert gas atmosphere, the sample and calibration vials, described above, are usable for at least one year for quantitative analysis of five B-complex vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6) in food, food- and biosupplements, or in feed using LC-MS (or LC-MS/MS).

- 10 The present invention (the method and analytical kit) allows one to reduce the analysis time and labour used for sample preparation and analysis, allows one to conduct high throughput quantitative analysis of at least five B-complex vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6) as well as folic acid and vitamin C in drugs, food, food- and bio-supplements, feed, and other biological samples.
- 15 The main differences between the inventions described in the "background of the invention" section are:

- the sample and calibration vials contain solid substances with a long shelf life;

- the sample vials of the present analytical kit contain isotope labelled internal standards of Bcomplex vitamers and/or hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations, which do not chemically

- 20 change themselves during the analysis process and act as catalysts (in case of enzymes) by liberating B-complex vitamers contain in the sample from phosphorylated, glycolylated and protein bound complexes and by converting them into the same chemical forms as the internal standards used.
- the mixture of enzymes or enzyme preparations possesses protease and/or α-amylase and/or
 acid phosphatase and/or acid pyrophosphatase and/or β-glucosidase activity and does not possess any activities, which may decrease B-complex vitamers activity and/or interfere with LC-MS (or LC-MS/MS) determination.

- for quantification, a homogenised sample is added into a sample vial and for calibration the same amount of extraction buffer is added to the calibration vials, or alternatively, a calibration mixture containing unlabeled vitamer standards at different concentrations is added

7

to another sample vial, samples and calibration solutions are incubated on a shaker, filtered, and the concentration of vitamers is determined by the LC-MS isotope internal standard method;

absolute activity of five B-complex vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6) is calculated by
summarizing the molar concentrations of the respective vitamers and recalculated into respective vitamin activity units (e.g. µmol in 1 g of sample, µg in 1 gram of sample etc).

Brief description of the drawings

The present invention is illustrated with drawings, where:

Fig. 1 shows a principal scheme of the method of the present invention;

10 Fig. 2 – 6 show enzymatic conversion reactions of vitamers with B1, B2, B3, B5, and B6 activities;

Fig. 7 shows an example of MS chromatograms of unlabelled (${}^{12}C$ and ${}^{1}H$) and labelled (${}^{13}C$ or D) B-complex vitamers (left) and the respective MS spectra (right);

Fig. 8 shows the stability of isotope labelled internal standards in the sample vials over a period of one year of storage under subdued lighting conditions at -20 °C.

Detailed description of the invention

The present invention relates to the method and to an appropriate analytical kit used for the simultaneous determination of the content of five B-complex vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6) in food, food- and bio-supplements, and feed by LC-MS (or LC-MS/MS) isotope internal standard assay. The method is comprised of the following steps:

- a fixed amount of the selected isotope labelled internal standards of B-complex vitamers with and without a mixture of hydrolytic enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific activities is dried or lyophilized into sample vials;

in the sample vial with enzyme mixture, the vitamers and cofactors in the sample, which
 possess the B-complex vitamins activity, are converted into the same chemical forms as the
 respective stable isotope labelled internal standards during a sample incubation of between 2 –
 24 h, preferably 18 h at a temperature of between 20 - 50 °C, preferably 37 °C, under acidic
 conditions where the pH is between 2.0 – 5.0, preferably 4.5, to prevent microbial growth;

20

8

- in addition to the sample vials described above, calibration vials containing the same dried or lyophilized unlabelled vitamers standard mixture at different concentrations is included in the analysis kit;

to determine the concentration of vitamers in the sample a calibration curve is generated by
using calibration vials. Alternatively, sample vials can be used, wherein only unlabelled (natural abundance) B-complex vitamers (meaning calibration mixture) at different concentrations are added.

- the content of B-complex vitamins is calculated as the sum of the molar concentrations of the vitamers, which possess the respective vitamin activity, and is expressed in appropriate concentration units (for example μ g of thiamine in 1 g of sample etc.);

10

- alternatively, the content of one sample vial can be used for more than one sample analysis, by adding a known amount of the vial's content, which is previously dissolved with an extraction buffer, to several samples. The contents of calibration vials can be used in the same way.

15 EXAMPLE 1: Determination of vitamins B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6 content in inactive dried yeast.

0.15 g of inactive dried yeast is weighed into a 10 ml sample vial with enzymes, 0.15 g of inactive dried yeast is weighted into a 10 ml sample vial without enzymes, 10 ml of 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) is added into the vials, the contents of the vials are mixed

- 20 thoroughly, and incubated with frequent shaking at 37 °C for 18 h in the dark. Following this, 2 ml from each of the incubation mixtures is centrifuged (14000 rpm/min) for 5 minutes at 10 °C and filtered (Millex-LG 13mm Philic PTFE 0.2 μm, Millipore, Carrigtwohill, Ireland). 1 ml of this filtered extract is added into an empty 2 ml LC-MS vial and injected into the LC-MS system.
- 25 To generate a calibration curve, 1 ml of 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) is added into each vial in the set of 2 ml calibration vials (containing different amounts of unlabelled vitamers), the contents of the vials are mixed thoroughly, and incubated with frequent shaking at 37 °C for 18 h in the dark and analysed by LC/MS. Vitamers are determined using ACQUITY UPLC[®] liquid chromatograph (Waters, Milford, MA, USA), which consists of an
- 30 autosampler and gradient pumps. The liquid chromatograph instrument is coupled with an

9

LCT Premier[™] XE ESI TOF MS System (Waters, Milford, MA, USA), which consists of an electrospray ionization (ESI) source, a time-of-flight (TOF) mass analyzer, and a dual microchannel plate detector assembly detector.

Vitamers are chromatographically separated using a reversed phase chromatography column
ACQUITY UPLC HSS C-18 1.8 μm (2.1 x 150 mm) (Waters, Milford, MA, USA) and two eluents (A: water + 0.1 % formic acid and B: acetonitrile + 0.1 % formic acid) applied in the gradient mode as follows: 0 - 3 min 100% A; 3 - 8.5 min 80% A and 20% B; 8.5 - 10 min: 5% A and 95% B; 10 - 15 min 100% A. One analysis run time is 15 minutes, with an applied flow rate of 0.25 ml/min, a sample injection of 5 μl and a column temperature of 25 °C. Mass

- spectrometry is carried out in a positive ionization mode using a capillary voltage of 2000 V, a cone voltage of 30 V, a temperature source of 120 °C, and a desolvation temperature of 300°C. Natural vitamers and their labelled forms are identified by retention times and mass to charge ratios (m/z) (Tabel 1, Fig 7). Data are collected and processed using Mass Lynx 4.0 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).
- 15 Table 1. Retention times (Rt) and mass to charge ratios (m/z) of isotope labelled (¹³C, ²H and ¹⁵N) and unlabeled (natural abundance) of B-complex vitamers being identified.

Vitamin	Rt, min	m/z
Thiamine	1.57	265.11
Thiamine [¹³ C ₃]	1.61	268.12
Riboflavin	9.95	377.15
Riboflavin [$^{13}C_4$, $^{15}N_2$]	9.95	383.16
Nicotinamide	3.60	123.06
Nicotinamide [² H ₄]	3.47	127.08
Nicotinic acid	3.09	124.04
Nicotinic acid [² H ₄]	3.00	128.06
Pantothenic acid	7.82	220.12
Pantothenic acid [¹³ C ₃ , ¹⁵ N]	7.82	224.13

3.56	168.07
3.55	171.09
5.61	170.08
5.60	174.10
	3.55 5.61

The concentration of each vitamin in the sample is calculated using a seven-point external calibration curve ($0.05 - 3.75 \ \mu$ M in the case of thiamine, $0.03 - 2.48 \ \mu$ M in the case of riboflavin, $0.10 - 7.66 \ \mu$ M in the case of nicotinamide, $0.10 - 7.63 \ \mu$ M in the case of nicotinic acid, $0.05 - 4.16 \ \mu$ M in the case of pantothenic acid, $0.07 - 5.68 \ \mu$ M in the case of pyridoxal, and $0.07 - 5.40 \ \mu$ M in the case of pyridoxine). The concentration of labelled internal standard is $1.13 \ \mu$ M in the case of thiamine, $0.53 \ \mu$ M in the case of riboflavin, $4.10 \ \mu$ M in the case of nicotinic acid, $0.91 \ \mu$ M in the case of pantothenic acid, $0.91 \ \mu$ M in the case of pantothenic acid, $1.20 \ \mu$ M in the case of pyridoxal, and $1.18 \ \mu$ M in the case of pyridoxine. The calibration curves are composed by relating each concentration of unlabelled external standard to its relative response factor as determined by the ratio of the peak intensity of the respective unlabelled external standard to that of the corresponding labelled internal standard. The coefficients of linear regression are as follows: $r^2 = 0.9999$ (y = 0.7545x + 0.0105) for thiamine, $r^2 = 0.9999$ (y = 2.3417x + 0.0123) for riboflavin, $r^2 = 0.9995$ (y = 0.2068x + 0.0106) for nicotinamide, $r^2 = 0.9998$ (y = 0.3568x - 0.0082) for nicotinic acid, $r^2 = 0.9999$ (y

10

15

10

5

0.9999 (y = 1.0826x - 0.007) for pyridoxine.

The concentration of vitamers is calculated by the ratio of corresponding spectral lines in the sample and calibration vial using formula 1

= 1.1862x + 0.0047) for pantothenic acid, $r^2 = 0.9993$ (y = 0.9202x + 0.033) for pyridoxal, $r^2 = 0.9993$ (y = 0.9202x + 0.920x + 0

$${}^{12}C_{smpl} = \frac{{}^{12}C_{std} \times {}^{13}i_{std}}{{}^{12}i_{std}} \times \frac{{}^{12}i_{smpl}}{{}^{13}i_{smpl}}$$
(1), where,

20

 $^{12}C_{smpl}$ – concentration of vitamer in sample vial

 $^{12}C_{std}$ - concentration of unlabeled vitamer standard in the calibration vial

 $^{12}i_{std}$ – signal intensity of unlabelled vitamer standard in the calibration vial;

 $^{13}i_{std}$ - signal intensity of isotope labelled vitamer standard in the calibration vial

¹²*i*_{smpl} – signal intensity of vitamer in the sample vial;

¹³*i*_{smpl} - signal intensity of isotope labelled internal standard in the extraction vial.

To calculate the content (B) of a specific vitamin, for example vitamin B1 activity in the sample (μ g of thiamine in 1 g of sample), the following equation is used:

$$B = \frac{\sum^{12} C_{Bi_smpl}}{m_{smpl}} \times V \times M_B$$
(2),

where,

 ${}^{l2}C_{Bi_smpl}$ is the concentration of respective vitamer *i* possessing vitamin B1 activity in the extraction solution calculated from calibration curve, μ M;

 m_{smpl} is the sample weight in the sample vial, g;

10 V is the volume of extraction solution in the sample vial, L;

 M_B is the molecular weight of the vitamer used to express the results (for example in case of vitamin B1, molecular weight of thiamine is used), Da.

Results obtained by using extraction vials with and without enzyme preparations are shown in Table 2.

15 Table 2. Vitamer concentrations and the respective B-complex vitamin content in inactive dried yeast (mean \pm S.D., n = 3), by using extraction vials without enzyme preparation (A) and with enzyme preparation (B).

Vitamin	A, $\mu g g^{-1}$	B, μg g ⁻¹
Thiamine	34.2 ± 1.7	47.2 ± 1.7
B1 (as thiamine)		47.2 ± 1.7
Riboflavin	12.3 ± 0.4	40.4 ± 0.5
B2 (as riboflavin)		40.4 ± 0.5
Nicotinamide	130.1 ± 2.3	149.7 ± 11.2
Nicotinic acid	110.9 ± 1.4	117.2 ± 3.3

5

1	2
	1
	~

B3 (as nicotinic acid)		265.7 ± 14.5
Pantothenic acid	140.3 ± 4.1	130.1 ± 7.3
B5 (as pantothenic acid)	140.3 ± 4.1	130.1 ± 7.3
Pyridoxal	2.00 ± 0.26	3.07 ± 0.17
Pyridoxine	1.23 ± 0.03	1.33 ± 0.01
B6 (as pyridoxine)		4.36 ± 0.18

EXAMPLE 2: Determination of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine content in the reference sample SRM 1849 (Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula).

0.1 g of reference sample SRM 1849 is weighed into a 20 ml sample vial without enzymes, 20 ml of 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) is added, the content of the vial is mixed thoroughly, 2 ml of the incubation mixture is centrifuged (14000 rpm/min) for 5 minutes at 10 $^{\circ}$ C and filtered (Millex-LG 13mm Philic PTFE 0.2 µm, Millipore, Carrigtwohill, Ireland). 1 ml of this filtered extract is added into an empty 2 ml LC-MS vial and injected into the LC-MS system.

10

5

To generate a calibration curve, 1 ml of 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) is added into each vial in the set of 2 ml calibration vials (containing different concentrations of labelled and unlabelled vitamers), the contents of the vials are mixed thoroughly, and incubated with frequent shaking at 37 °C for 18 h in the dark and analysed by LC/MS. Vitamers are analysed and calculated as in Example 1.

Results are shown in Table 3.

Table 3. Vitamin concentrations in the SRM 1849.

Vitamin, mg/kg	Our results ^a	Certified Concentration
Thiamine (expressed as		
thiamine Cl HCl)	15.5 ± 0.3	15.8 ±1.3
Riboflavin	17.2 ± 0.3	17.4 ± 1.0
Nicotinamide	99.7±1.9	97.5 ± 2.3

Pantothenic acid	63.9 ± 0.9	64.8 ± 2.2
Pyridoxine (expressed as		
pyridoxine HCl)	14.2 ± 0.2	14.2 ± 1.5

5

^a Results are expressed as a mass fraction for the material as received and as the mean of at least 30 measurements on five different days over one month. The uncertainties are expressed as an expanded uncertainty, U. The expanded uncertainty is calculated as $U=k*u_c$, where u_c is the uncertainty of the measurement results and k is a coverage factor (k=2).

The present invention relates to the method and analytical kit, which is comprised of both calibration and sample vials containing a known amount of lyophilized isotope labelled and unlabelled vitamer standards.

As used herein, a "sample vial" refers to a vial, in a size of 0.5 - 50 ml, made from glass or
plastic or any other material, impermeable to UV-light and oxygen, which is hermetically capped in an inert gas atmosphere, and which contains at least one dried or lyophilized isotope labelled vitamer with a vitamin B1, B2, B3, B5, and B6 activity, respectively, and/or a lyophilized or dried enzyme or enzyme preparation or mixture of enzymes with specific hydrolytic activities. The sample vials may be used as extraction vials (preferable size 20 ml)
in which extraction of sample is carried out or as vials (preferably vials of an LC autosampler)

into which clear pre-extracted and filtrated sample is added.

As used herein, a "calibration vial" refers to a vial, in a size of 0.5 - 50 ml, made from class or plastic, with UV- and oxygen protection, which is hermetically closed in the N₂ or some other inert gas atmosphere, and which contains the same lyophilized or dried isotope labelled

- 20 vitamers as are containing in the sample vial and also lyophilized or dried unlabelled vitamers and/or a lyophilized or dried enzyme or enzyme preparation or enzyme (enzyme preparations) mixture with specific hydrolytic activities. Preferably, the quantity and number of enzyme or enzyme preparation or enzyme (enzyme preparations) mixture and isotope labelled vitamers are identical in sample and calibration vials.
- As used herein, a "calibration mixture" refers to a vial, in a size of 0.5 50 ml, made from class or plastic, with UV- and oxygen protection, which is hermetically closed in the N₂ or

1	2
L	- 1
	~

14

some other inert gas atmosphere, and which contains the same lyophilized or dried unlabelled vitamers with a vitamin B1, B2, B3, B5, and B6 activity as are in the sample vial.

- thiamine, TMP, TDP, TTP and ATDP 0.002 200 nmol;
- riboflavin, FMN, and FAD 0.01 150 nmol;
- nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, NAD, NADH, NADP, NADPH, N-ribosyl nicotinamide, NAAD, NAADP, and N-ribosyl nicotinic acid 0.04 – 400 nmol;
 - pantothenic acid, CoA, 4-phosphopantetheine, and pantetheine 0.01 200 nmol;
 - pyridoxine, pyridoxal, pyridoxamine, PNP, PLP, and PMP 0.01 300 nmol.
- As used herein, an "isotope labelled B-complex vitamer standards" refer to the following
 isotope labelled compounds (Fig 2 6): B1: thiamine and/or thiamine monophosphate (TMP) and/or thiamine diphosphate (TDP) and/or thiamine triphosphate (TTP) and/or adenosine thiamine diphosphate (ATDP); B2: riboflavin and/or flavin mononucleotide (FMN) and/or flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD); B3: nicotinamide and/or nicotinic acid and/or nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD) and/or nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide reduced (NADH)
 and/or nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADP) and/or nicotinamide adenine
- dinucleotide phosphate reduced (NADPH) and/or N-ribosyl nicotinamide and/or nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide (NAAD) and/or nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP) and/or N-ribosyl nicotinic acid; B5: pantothenic acid and/or Coenzyme A (CoA) and/or 4phosphopantetheine and/or pantetheine; B6: pyridoxine and/or pyridoxal and/or pyridoxamine
- 20 and/or pyridoxine phosphate (PNP) and/or pyridoxal phosphate (PLP) and/or pyridoxamine phosphate (PMP).

As used herein, an "isotope label" refers generally to ¹³C, ¹⁵N, ²H and other stable isotopes that contain at least two atomic positions in the respective isotope labelled B-complex vitamer standard. The amount of internal standard in the sample vial depends on the sample of interest and the size of the vial, but remains within the following range:

- 25
- thiamine, TMP, TDP, TTP and ATDP 0.002 200 nmol;
- riboflavin, FMN, and FAD 0.01 150 nmol;
- nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, NAD, NADH, NADP, NADPH, N-ribosyl nicotinamide, NAAD, NAADP, and N-ribosyl nicotinic acid 0.04 – 400 nmol;

- pantothenic acid, CoA, 4-phosphopantetheine, and pantetheine 0.01 200 nmol;
- pyridoxine, pyridoxal, pyridoxamine, PNP, PLP, and PMP 0.01 300 nmol.

activities. Selection of enzymes can depend on the sample.

As used herein, "enzymes with hydrolytic activities" refer to enzymes or enzyme preparations that possess any combination of acid phosphatase (0.1 – 2 000 U/vial), acid pyrophosphatase (0.1 – 2000 U/vial), α -amylase (0.1 – 7 500 U/vial), and β -glucosidase (0.1 – 2 000 U/vial)

5

As used herein, the "activity of 1 U of acid phosphatase" refers to the activity that is required to liberate 1 μ mole of phosphate from *p*-nitrophenyl phosphate at pH 4.8 at 37 °C per 1 min.

As used herein, the "activity of 1 U of acid pyrophosphatase" refers to the activity that is 10 required to liberate 1 µmole of phosphate from *p*-nitrophenyl phosphate at pH 4.8 at 37 °C per 1 min.

As used herein, the "activity of 1 U of α -amylase" refers to the activity that is required to liberate 1 µmole of maltose from starch at pH 6.0 at 25 °C per 1 min.

As used herein, the "activity of 1 U of β -glucosidase" refers to the activity that is required to 15 liberate 1 µmole of glucose from salicin at pH 4.0 at 37 °C per 1 min.

References:

25

Leporati, A., Catellani D., Suman, M., Andreoli, R., Manini, P., & Niessen, W.M.A. (2005). Application of a liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry method to the analysis of water-soluble vitamins in Italian pasta. Analytica Chimica Acta, 531(1), 87-95 (2005).

20 Hachey, D. L., Coburn, S. P., Brown, L. T., Erbelding, W. F., DeMark, B., & Klein, P. D. (1985). Quantitation of vitamin B6 in biological samples by isotope dilution mass spectrometry. Analytical Biochemistry, 151, 1, 159-168.

Midttun, Ø., Hustad, S., Solheim, E., Schneede, J., & Ueland, P. M. (2005). Multianalyte Quantification of Vitamin B6 and B2 Species in the Nanomolar Range in Human Plasma by Liquid Chromatography–Tandem Mass Spectrometry. Clinical Chemistry, 51, 7, 1206–1216.

Ndaw, S., Bergaentzle, M., Aoude-Werner, D., & Hasselmann, C. (2000). Extraction procedures for the liquid chromatographic determination of thiamin, riboflavin and vitamin B6 in foodstuffs. Food Chemistry, 71, 129–138.

16

Jakobsen, J. (2008). Optimisation of the determination of thiamin, 2-(1-hydroxyethyl)thiamin, and riboflavin in food samples by use of HPLC. Food Chemistry, 106, 1209–1217.

Daniel, H., Binninger, E. & Rehner, G. (1983). Hydrolysis of FMN and FAD by alkaline phosphatase of the intestinal brush-border membrane. International Journal of Vitamin and Nutrition Research 53, 109, 114

5 Nutrition Research, 53, 109–114.

10

15

Gross, C. J. & Henderson, L. M. (1983). Digestion and absorption of NAD by the small intestine of the rat. Journal of Nutrition, 113, 412–420.

Shibata K., Gross, C. J. & Henderson, L. M. (1983). Hydrolysis and absorption of pantothenate and its coenzymes in the rat small intestine. Journal of Nutrition, 113, 2107–2015.

Gregory 3rd, J. F. (1998). Nutritional Properties and significance of vitamin glycosides. Annual Review of Nutrition, 18, 277-96.

White III, H. B., Armstrong, J. & Whitehead, C. C. (1986). Riboflavin-binding protein. Concentration and fractional saturation in chicken eggs as a function of dietary riboflavin. Biochemical Journal, 238, 671-675.

Bender, D. A. (2003). Nutritional *Biochemistry of the Vitamins*. (2nd ed.). New York: Cambridge University Press.

PCT/EE2012/DODDAL

CLAIMS

1. A method for simultaneous quantification of B-complex vitamins in drugs, food, food- and bio-supplements, feed, and other biological samples using LC-MS or LC-MS/MS and isotope labelled internal standard method, comprising:

- simultaneous bottling of a known amount of isotope labelled B-complex vitamers possessing 5 vitamin B1, B2, B3, B5 and B6 activity into sample and calibration vials;
 - bottling of a known concentration of the same unlabelled vitamers into the calibration vials;
 - simultaneous bottling of a mixture of enzyme preparation, which may possess either acid phosphatase, pyrophosphatase, α-amylase, and β-glucosidase activity or all these activities into
- the sample and calibration vials, lyophilisation and hermetic enclosure of sample vials and 10 calibration vials under oxygen deprived conditions;

- incubation of acidic extract of a sample under study in a sample vial to convert all the containing vitamers into the same forms as the isotope labelled internal standards used;

- calibrating the LC-MS system with calibration vials or a calibration mixture, which are 15 incubated under the same conditions as the sample extract;
 - determination of the content of B-complex vitamins as the sum of the molar concentrations of their respective vitamers.

2. The method of claim 1, wherein said the content of at least five B-complex vitamins is determined simultaneously.

20 3. The method of claim 2, wherein said the content of vitamins B1, B2, B3 B5, B6 is determined.

4. The method of claim 1, wherein said the mixture of isotope labelled vitamers, internal standards, and/or a mixture of enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific hydrolytic activities, are lyophilized or dried simultaneously into the sample vials.

5. The method of claim 1, wherein said the enzyme preparations with hydrolytic activities is 25 lyophilized or dried into the sample vials.

6. The method of claim 1, wherein said the pH of the said sample is in the range of 2.0 - 5.0.

7. The method of claim 6, wherein said the pH of the said sample is preferably pH 4.5.

18

8. The method of claim 1, wherein said the sample extract is incubated for 2 - 24 h within the temperature range of 20 - 50 °C.

9. The method of claim 8, wherein said the sample extract is incubated, preferably for 18 h at 37 0 C.

5 10. The method of claim 1, wherein said the concentration of vitamers in the said sample is determined by LC-MS using a calibration mixture, which is added to the sample vials instead of a sample with an equal volume of the sample extract.

11. The method of claim 1, wherein said the mixture of isotope labelled vitamers as internal standards, and unlabelled vitamers, and a mixture of enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific hydrolytic activities, are lyophilized or dried simultaneously into the calibration vials.

12. The method of claim 1, wherein said a mixture of enzymes or enzyme preparations with specific hydrolytic activities in the calibration vials are lyophilized or dried simultaneously.

13. The method of claim 1, wherein said the concentration of vitamers in the internal standard is brought to the same value in the sample and in the calibration vials.

15 14. The method of claim 1, wherein said a known amounts of isotope labelled vitamers is bottled into sample and calibration vials of the analysis kit and lyophilized or dried.

15. The method of claim 1, wherein, instead of vitamers, said a known amounts of isotope labelled biomass or its extract can be lyophilized or dried into the sample and calibration vials.

16. An analytical kit for simultaneous quantification of the content of five B-complex vitamins

20 (B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅ and B₆) in vitamin containing drugs, food, food- and bio-supplements, feed, and other biological samples comprising of a pair of calibration and sample vials, which contain an equal amount of isotope labelled vitamers.

10

1/8



FIG 1

2/8



Adenosine thiamine triphosphate (ATTP)

Thiamine

3/8



FIG 3

4/8



Nicotinic acid

N NH₂





Acid phosphatase



Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH)

N-ribosyl nucleotide amine

FIG 4

5/8



Pantothenic acid





4-phosphopantotheine



FIG 5
6/8





7/8

FIG 7



FIG 8

8/8

Abstract

The present invention relates to an analytical vitamin analysis kit, the method of its preparation, and the method of its application. The given analytical kit can be used for the simultaneous determination of the quantity of five B-complex vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5 and

5 B6) and individual vitamers in drugs, food, food- and bio-supplements, feed, and other biological samples using LC-MS isotope internal standard assay. The analytical kit is based on the use of sample vials containing lyophilized or dried isotope labelled internal standards of the B-complex vitamers with a mix of hydrolytic enzymes, used to convert vitamers and cofactors into the same chemical forms as the used isotope labelled internal standards, and for

10 their following quantification by means of LC-MS or LC-MS/MS.

PUBLICATION III

Mihhalevski A, Nisamedtinov I, <u>Hälvin K</u>, Ošeka A, Paalme T

Stability of B-complex vitamins and dietary fiber during rye sourdough bread production

J Cereal Sci 57:30-38 (2013)

Journal of Cereal Science 57 (2013) 30-38

Contents lists available at SciVerse ScienceDirect



Journal of Cereal Science



journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/jcs

Stability of B-complex vitamins and dietary fiber during rye sourdough bread production

Anna Mihhalevski^{a,b,*}, Ildar Nisamedtinov^{a,b}, Kristel Hälvin^{a,b}, Aleksandra Ošeka^{a,b}, Toomas Paalme^{a,b}

^a Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies, Akadeemia tee 15b, 12618 Tallinn, Estonia
^b Department of Food Processing, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, 19086 Tallinn, Estonia

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 21 March 2012 Accepted 14 September 2012

Keywords: Rye sourdough bread B-complex vitamins Cofactors Dietary fiber LC—MS Enzymatic treatment

ABSTRACT

The stability of vitamers: thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, pyridoxine and pyridoxal, as well as soluble and insoluble dietary fiber was studied in a rye sourdough bread process. The vitamer concentrations were measured in raw materials (rye flours, white and red rye malt, yeast) and the rye sourdough breads made from them by means of LC–MS and stable isotope dilution assay. The content of dietary fiber was determined using a standard enzymatic-gravimetric method. During baking, the concentration of vitamins decreased by 20–45% in the case of thiamine, 25–50% in the case of nicotinic acid, 45–65% in the case of pyridoxal in both breads, 50% in the case of riboflavin and 15% in the case of pyridoxine only in fine rye bread. In contrast, the content of nicotinamide increased during processing by ten fold, presumably due to microbial activity during sourdough fermentation. The ratio of soluble to insoluble dietary fiber increased during rye sourdough processing.

© 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Rye sourdough bread is a traditional and popular bread in North–West Russia, the Baltic states, Finland, Denmark, and the North of Germany. Rye sourdough bread is industrially produced by mixing sourdough with flour, followed by fermentation with yeast (leavening), and baking. Rye bread is a recommended part of the diet because it is a good source of various bioactive substances, including B-complex vitamins and dietary fiber.

In industrial product labeling practice, the calculation of the content and composition of vitamins and fiber is based on the composition of their ingredients. However, this may result in incorrect estimations, mostly due to variations in the vitamins and fiber content of the particular ingredients used, but also due to chemical changes that occur during processing.

Dietary fiber is an indigestible complex of carbohydrates and lignin. It is an important functional component, the content of which can change during rye bread processing. Insoluble dietary fiber compounds in rye include cellulose (1–3 %), lignin (1–2 %) (Liukkonen et al., 2006) and the insoluble part of arabinoxylans. Rye grain contains 8–12 % of arabinoxylans, fructan (4.5–6.4%) and

β-glucans (1–3%) (Hansen et al., 2003; Karppinen et al., 2003; Liukkonen et al., 2006). The soluble fibers are fructo-oligosacchrides 1-kestose (0.6%), 1,1-kestotetraose (0.3%), and 1,1,1-kestopentaose (0.3%) (Karppinen et al., 2003). Amount of water-extratable β-glucans is 1.2% in rye (Aura et al., 2007).

Enzymatic as well as thermal treatment can modify the ratio between soluble and insoluble fibers during bread making (Elleuch et al., 2011). During flour hydration, several intrinsic hydrolytic enzymes of cereals (α -amylase, β -xylosidase, α -L-arabinofuranosidase, cinnamoyl esterases, D-xylosidase, β -glucanases and endo-D-xylanase) are activated (Boskov Hansen et al., 2002). Also the enzymes with β -glycolytic activity from lactic acid bacteria (Axelsson, 2007) and yeast (Hauf et al., 2000) can affect the fiber concentration during rye bread processing. The most commonly used methods for the determination of dietary fiber in cereals are enzymatic-gravimetric methods (Lee et al., 1992).

The term vitamin refers to a number of vitamer compounds with the same biological activity as the respective vitamin (Table 1). Unfortunately, the complete list of vitamers with respective vitamin activity for mammals is still not clear. Several vitamins during food processing, storage and digestion are derived from cofactors as the result of enzymatic activities in both the food matrix and the digestive tract. For example, 2–10% of the vitamin B1 pool in cereals is present as its phosphorylated form thiamine diphosphate (TDP) (Buchholz et al., 2011), which is hydrolyzed by different phosphatases in the human gastrointestinal tract into

 $[\]ast$ Corresponding author. Competence Center of Food and Fermentation Technologies Akadeemis tee 15b, Tallinn, 12618, Estonia. Tel.: +372 6408201; fax: +372 6408282.

E-mail address: anna@tftak.eu (A. Mihhalevski).

^{0733-5210/\$ –} see front matter © 2012 Elsevier Ltd. All rights reserved. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.jcs.2012.09.007

A. Mihhalevski et al. / Journal of Cereal Science 57 (2013) 30-38

Table	1
-------	---

Vitamins and corresponding vitamers.

Vitamin	Vitamers
B1, thiamine	Thiamine
	Thiamine monophosphate (TMP)
	Thiamine diphosphate (TDP)
	Thiamine triphosphate (TTP)
	2-(1-hydroxyethyl)thiamin (HET)
B2, riboflavin	Riboflavin
	Flavin mononucleotide (FMN)
	Flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD)
B3, niacin	Nicotinic acid
	Nicotinamide
	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
	(NAD)
	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
	phosphate (NADP)
	Nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide
	(NAAD)
	Nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide
	phosphate (NAADP)
	N-ribosyl nicotinamide
	N-ribosyl nicotinic acid
B5, panthothenic acid	Pantothenic acid
	Coenzyme A (CoA)
	Phosphopantothenic acid
	Pantetheine
	Phosphopantetheine
B6, pyridoxine	Pyridoxine
	Pyridoxal
	Pyridoxamine
	Pyridoxine phosphate (PNP)
	Pyridoxal phosphate (PLP)
	Pyridoxamine phosphate (PMP)
	5'-O-β-D-glucopyranosyl pyridoxine

thiamine (Rindi and Laforenza, 2000). Similarly, the phosphorylated forms of riboflavin and vitamin B6 can also be found in nature (Cataldi et al., 2002; Roth-Maier et al., 2002).

In practice, the content of B-complex vitamins is expressed as the concentrations of their most simple commercially available chemical forms (e.g. B1 = thiamine chloride hydrochloride, B2 = riboflavin, niacin = nicotinic acid + nicotinamide, expressed as nicotinic acid, B5 = calcium pantothenate, B6 = pyridoxine + pyridoxal + pyridoxamine, expressed as pyridoxine hydrochloride) which often serve as a starting point for the synthesis of respective cofactor(s) in cells. Thus, in most of the food databases, the B-complex vitamin contents (μ g per 100 g of food) are expressed as thiamine, riboflavin, niacin, pantothenic acid and pyridoxine hydrochloride equivalents.

Information regarding the stability of B-complex vitamers during the course of rye sourdough bread-making processes is scarce. Thiamine is relatively stable at pH 2.0–4.0, which is a common pH range of the sourdough. In slightly acidic solutions it is stable up to the boiling point. However, during baking, 20–50 % losses of thiamine have been reported (Martinez-Villaluenga et al., 2009). Similarly, riboflavin is relatively heat-stable (Batifoulier et al., 2005). It has been reported that whole wheat bread made with yeast results in 30% enrichment in riboflavin due to the contribution of endogenous yeast riboflavin, while sourdough lactic acid fermentation without yeast did not result in any increase in the bread's riboflavin content (Batifoulier et al., 2005).

Nicotinamide and nicotinic acid are relatively stable during baking (Ottaway, 2002). A small part of chemically bound nicotinic acid (i.e. NAD) can be hydrolyzed by gastric juice and is thus converted into bioavailable forms (Wall and Carpenter, 1988). Pantothenic acid has good stability during most food processing operations, including baking (Ottaway, 2002). Pyridoxine, pyridoxal and pyridoxamine are relatively heat-stable under acidic conditions and very heat-labile under alkaline conditions (Leklem, 2001). The baking of bread can induce losses of up to 17% for vitamin B6 (Ottaway, 2002).

The current study was carried out to analyze the stability of soluble and insoluble dietary fiber and B-complex vitamers during rye sourdough bread making. To determine vitamer concentrations we used a high throughput LC–MS and stable isotope dilution assay.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Materials and reagents

Whole grain rye flour R1800, dark rye flour R1370, fine rye flour R705, wheat flour W700, inactive (red) rye malt, active (white) rye malt and steel cut rye grains were obtained from Tartu Grain Mill Ltd. (Tartu, Estonia). The same lots of flour were used for the production of all bread recipes. The commercial rye bread containing dark rye flour (55%), active rye malt (1%) and inactive rye malt (1%), yeast (0.9%), and fine rye bread containing fine rye flour (42%), wheat flour (10%), dark rye flour (7%), active rye malt (1%), and yeast (1%) were obtained from a local bakery.

Dark rye flour (R1370) used for incubation and fermentation experiments was sterilized by γ -irradiation at 10 kGy using a dosimetric system GEX WinDose (Centennial, CO, USA). Bacterial strain *Lactobacillus panis* N915 was isolated from the rye sourdough (Mihhalevski et al., 2011). Fresh baker's yeast was kindly provided by AS Salutaguse Pärmitehas (Kohila vald, Estonia).

Certified reference material BCR 121 (wholemeal flour) was obtained from the Institute for Reference Materials and Measurements (IRMM, Geel, Belgium). The certified values of B-complex vitamers with uncertainties (μ g/100 g dry matter) for BCR 121 were as follows: 364 \pm 31 for vitamin B1 (expressed as thiamine equivalents) and 377 \pm 84 for B6 (expressed as pyridoxine equivalents).

Acid washed Celite was obtained from Megazyme International Ireland Ltd. (Bray, Ireland). Acetone and acetonitrile (both HPLC grade) were obtained from Rathburn Chemicals Ltd. (Walkerburn, Scotland, UK), MES (2-(N-morpholino) ethanesulfonic acid), ammonium formate (puriss.p.a., for HPLC), HCl (37% puriss.p.a.) and TRIS (tris(hydroxymethyl) aminomethane) were obtained from Sigma–Aldrich Inc (St.Louis, MO, USA), NaOH was obtained from Lach-Ner (Neratovice, Czech Republic) and Sigma–Aldrich. High purity water was produced by a Millipore water purification system (Millipore S.A.S., Malsheim, France).

Nicotinamide (99.9%), nicotinic acid (99%), thiamine chloride hydrochloride (99%), pyridoxine-HCl (99.9%), pyridoxal-HCl (99%), Ca-pantothenate (99%) and riboflavin (99%), used as external standards were obtained from Sigma–Aldrich. The stable isotope labeled internal standards nicotinamide – $[D_4, 98\%]$, nicotinic acid – $[D_4, 98\%]$, thiamine-Cl – $[^{13}C_3, 99\%]$, pyridoxine-HCl – $[^{13}C_4, 99\%]$, were obtained from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc. (Andover, MA, USA). Ca-pantothenate – $[^{13}C_3, ^{15}N, 97.1\%]$, riboflavin – $[^{13}C_4, ^{15}N_2, 97.9\%]$ and pyridoxal HCl – $[D_3, 99\%]$ were from Isosciences, LLC (King of Prussia, PA, USA).

 α -amylase from Aspergillus oryzae (crude, Cat. No. A6211), β -glucosidase from almonds (crude, Cat. No. G0395), and potato acid phosphatase (Cat. No. P1146) were obtained from Sigma–Aldrich.

Thiamine monophosphate chloride dehydrate (99%), thiamine pyrophosphate chloride (\geq 97%), riboflavin 5'-monophosphate sodium salt dehydrate (75.9%), flavin adenine dinucleotide disodium salt hydrate (97%), β -nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide hydrate (98%), β -nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide reduced disodium salt hydrate (99%) and coenzyme A hydrate (99%), were obtained from Sigma–Aldrich.

2.2. Sample preparation

After slicing, the breads were frozen in liquid nitrogen, freezedried, ground in a laboratory Waring blender HGBTWTS3 (Waring, Torrington, CT, USA) (particle size from 0.10 to 0.25 mm), packed into plastic bags, and stored at -20 °C until further analysis. Flours, malts and cut rye grains were stored at -20 °C. Steel cut rye grains were ground before analysis (particle size from 0.10 to 0.25 mm).

To study the effect of fermentation on the content of B-complex vitamers the 10 kGy irradiated rye flour was mixed in a ratio of 1:1 with a suspension of *L. panis* N915 in 0.5% NaCl ($5 \times 10^6 - 5 \times 10^7$ cfu/mL) using a Stomacher 400 Circulator (Seward Ltd., Worthing, UK) for 15 min at 100 RPM and incubated at 30 °C for 24 h. Control sourdough was made without lactic acid bacteria. After sourdough fermentation, the samples were freeze-dried and ground until further analysis.

2.3. Analytical methods

All samples were analyzed at least in three replicates.

2.3.1. Dry matter

The dry matter content of each sample was measured using a Halogen Moisture Analyser HR83 (Mettler Toledo, USA) and the ash content was determined according to AOAC method (923.03). Samples were treated in a muffle furnace at 550 °C for 10 h.

2.3.2. Total, soluble and insoluble dietary fiber

Total, soluble and insoluble dietary fiber content was measured according to the enzymatic-gravimetric method using an assay kit from Megazyme International Ltd. (Bary, Ireland). Samples were subjected to sequential enzymatic digestion by heat-stable α -amylase, protease, and amyloglucosidase. Insoluble dietary fiber was filtered from the hydrolyzate, washed, dried and weighed. Soluble dietary fiber was precipitated from the filtrate with four volumes of 95% ethanol, filtered and dried. For determination of total dietary fiber, the samples after enzymatic treatment were treated with four volumes of ethanol to precipitate soluble fiber. The residue was then washed, filtered, dried and weighed. Total, soluble and insoluble dietary fiber contents were corrected, based on the protein and ash residues.

2.3.3. Determination of B-complex vitamer concentrations

LC–MS combined with a stable isotope dilution assay was used for the analysis of B-complex vitamer concentrations in the samples. Freeze dried flour and bread samples were weighed (approx 1.0 g) into a 10 mL volumetric flask, filled up with a 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5), mixed thoroughly, transferred to a 50 mL centrifuge tube and incubated with frequent shaking at 37 °C for 18 h. After incubation, each sample extract was centrifuged at 14 000 RPM for 5 min at 22 °C by Micro CL21R centrifuge (Thermo Scientific, Osterode, Germany) to remove insoluble debris and filtered through a Millex-LG 13 mm Philic PTFE 0.2 μ m filter (Millipore, Carrigtwohill, Ireland). 1000 μ L aliquots of this filtrate were then transferred to LC-MS sample vials containing 20 μ L of internal standard solution containing approximately 20 mg/L of each labeled vitamer.

Fresh baker's yeast samples (approx 0.5 g, DM 21%, in four replicates) were weighted into 2 mL eppendorf tubes, 0.5 mL of 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) was added, vortexed, and held in the water bath at 70 °C for 30 min using frequent shaking. After heating, approximately 1.0 g of glass beads (425–600 μ m, acid washed, G8772, Sigma–Aldrich) were added to the sample and yeast cells were disrupted using a Genie cell disrupter

(Scientific Industries Inc., New York, USA) for 30 min. The disrupted yeast samples were transferred quantitatively into a 10 mL volumetric flask, filled up with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5), mixed thoroughly, incubated, centrifuged, filtered and prepared for LC–MS analysis as described above.

All vitamer analyses were performed using an ACQUITY UPLC[®] system, equipped with an ACQUITY UPLC HSS C-18 1.8 μ m (2.1 × 150 mm) column and coupled with LCT PremierTM XE ESI TOF MS System (Waters, Milford, MA, USA). Elution was carried out using two eluents (A: water + 0.1% formic acid and B: aceto-nitrile + 0.1% formic acid) applied in the following gradient mode: 0–3 min 100% A; 3–8.5 min 80% A and 20% B; 8.5–10 min: 5% A and 95% B; 10–15 min 100% A. A flow rate of 0.25 mL/min and a sample injection of 5 μ L were used. Mass spectrometry was carried out in positive ionization mode [M + H]⁺ using a capillary voltage of 2000 V, sample cone voltage of 30 V, desolvation temperature of 300 °C and source temperature of 120 °C. Full scan mass spectra were acquired from *m/z* 100 to 500. Data were collected and processed using Mass Lynx 4.0 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

The m/z ratios of 265.11 and 268.12 for thiamine, 377.15 and 383.16 for riboflavin, 123.06 and 127.08 for nicotinamide, 124.04 and 128.06 for nicotinic acid, 220.12 and 224.13 for pantothenic acid, 168.07 and 171.09 for pyridoxal, 170.08 and 174.10 for pyridoxine were used for the determination of unlabeled and labeled forms of vitamins, respectively.

Internal standard stock solutions were prepared by dissolving separately about 1 mg of each isotope labeled vitamer in 5 mL 0.05 M ammonium formate (pH 4.5) buffer. Internal standard solution (~ 20 mg/L) was prepared by combining aliquots of the stock solutions. Concentration of each vitamin in the sample was calculated using 7-point calibration curves. Calibration curve standards were prepared by adding 1000 µL aliquots of external standards solution with varying concentrations (0.01-0.9 mg/L) into the LC-MS vial containing 20 µL of internal standard solution. The calibration curves were constructed by relating the varying concentrations of unlabeled external standards to their relative response factors as determined by the ratio of the peak intensity of the unlabeled external standards to that of the corresponding labeled internal standard. Responses for all the vitamins were linear over the working range with correlation coefficients ranging between 0.9995 and 0.9999. The vitamers were separated by LC and the intensities of respective lines of natural abundance and isotope labeled internal standards in the MS spectra were measured (Fig. 1).

2.3.4. The effect of enzymatic treatment and acid hydrolysis on liberation of simple vitamers

To study the effect of enzymatic treatment on the extraction and liberation of B-complex vitamers, 10 mL of a mixture of enzyme solution in 0.05 M ammonium formate (pH 4.5) containing *a*-amylase (4.50 mg/mL), β -glucosidase (1.60 mg/mL) and acid phosphatase (0.16 mg/mL) was added to 1 g of sample before incubation described in Section 2.3.3. All results were enzyme blank corrected.

The phosphatase, pyrophosphatase, purine nucleosidase, pantetheine hydrolase activities of the enzymes in used enzyme preparations were determined by preparing the 25 μ M solutions of following vitamer precursors: thiamine mono- and diphosphate (TMP, TDP), flavin mononucleotide and flavin adenine dinucleotide (FMN, FAD), NAD⁺ and reduced nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NADH) and Coenzyme A (CoA). Each solution was incubated with 25 mL of acid phosphatase (0.12 mg/mL), β -glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL) or α -amylase (5.0 mg/mL) during 18 h at 37 °C followed by determination of liberated thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, and pantothenic acid by LC–MS.



Fig. 1. TOF MS ES + spectrum of riboflavin in rye sourdough bread (a) and UPLC TOF MS ES + chromatograms of B-complex vitamers in rye sourdough bread (b).

Table 2

Total, soluble and insoluble dietary fibre in flours and breads

Protease activity was determined using a protease assay kit (Calbiochem, USA): 100 μ L of the single enzyme solution was combined with 50 μ L of fluorescein thiocarbamoyl-casein (FTC-casein) and 50 μ L of incubation buffer (200 mM Tris–HCl, pH 7.8, 20 mM CaCl₂, 0.1% NaN₃). Concentration of the enzyme solutions were as follows: α -amylase 0.225 mg/mL, β -glucosidase 1.2 mg/mL, acid phosphatase 0.12 mg/mL. Incubation was carried out at 37 °C for 24 h under subdued lighting conditions using continuous shaking. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 500 μ L of 5% trichloroacetic acid. Denatured FTC-casein was separated from the reaction mixture by centrifugation (12 000 RPM for 5 min at room temperature) and the concentration of FTC-peptides in the supernatant was determined by absorbance at 492 nm. Protease activity was expressed relative to that of trypsin in BAEE (N-benzoyl-L-arginine ethyl ester) units.

The effect of acid hydrolysis on the liberation of vitamers from biologically active forms was studied as follows: 25 mL of TMP (25 μ M), FMN (25 μ M), TDP (25 μ M), FAD (25 μ M), NAD⁺ (25 μ M) or NADH (25 μ M) in 0.1 M HCl were hydrolyzed in an autoclave at 121 °C for 30 min, followed by the determination of thiamine, riboflavin and nicotinamide.

2.4. Calculation of stability of nutrients during processing

The expected concentration of each nutrient in the bread was calculated on a dry mass basis by summing up the contributions from the individual ingredients. This involved measuring the amount of each nutrient found in each ingredient on a dry mass basis.

The recovery of B-complex vitamins after processing was calculated as the percentage of concentration measured in the bread sample divided by the value calculated according to the recipe.

3. Results

All results are presented on a dry matter (DM) basis.

3.1. Stability of dietary fiber during rye sourdough bread processing

The concentrations of soluble, insoluble and total dietary fiber were determined in all ingredients used for rye sourdough bread making as well as in the baked breads (Table 2). Similar values for total dietary fiber (15-17% DM) and for soluble fiber (2-3% DM) were found in whole grain rye flour, white rye malt, red rye malt and steel cut rye. In wheat flour and fine rye flour, the total dietary fiber was found to be only about 3% DM and 7% DM, respectively (Table 2). The soluble fiber content in fine rye flour (1.9\% DM) was

Sample	Moisture %	Ash % DM	Total dietary fiber % DM	Soluble dietary fiber % DM	Insoluble dietary fiber % DM
Whole grain rye flour (R1800)	11.3 ± 0.2	1.4 ± 0.1	15.0 ± 0.5	2.34 ± 0.1	12.0 ± 0.8
Dark rye flour (R1370)	11.4 ± 0.2	1.1 ± 0.1	11.0 ± 0.6	2.3 ± 0.4	7.8 ± 0.8
Fine rye flour (R705)	11.8 ± 0.2	0.7 ± 0.03	6.6 ± 0.9	1.9 ± 0.2	3.6 ± 0.2
Wheat flour (W700)	12.6 ± 0.2	$\textbf{0.7} \pm \textbf{0.04}$	2.7 ± 0.4	0.7 ± 0.2	1.2 ± 0.3
Non fermented rye malt	6.7 ± 0.2	1.5 ± 0.02	15.2 ± 0.8	2.2 ± 0.2	11.9 ± 1.3
Fermented rye malt	3.5 ± 0.2	1.6 ± 0.03	17.0 ± 1.8	3.1 ± 0.5	11.4 ± 2.0
Cut rye	11.1 ± 0.2	1.5 ± 0.1	16.3 ± 1.3	NT	12.8 ± 1.7
Rye bread					
Experimentally measured	42.4 ± 0.5	2.7 ± 0.01	11.1 ± 1.1	$3.4 \pm 0.2^*$	6.2 ± 0.3
Calculated			9.73 ± 0.5	2.02 ± 0.3	6.91 ± 0.7
Fine rye bread					
Experimentally measured	41.8 ± 0.2	2.3 ± 0.03	$10.0 \pm 0.7^{*}$	$2.6\pm0.4^{*}$	$6.0 \pm 0.5^{*}$
Calculated			6.02 ± 0.2	1.54 ± 0.1	3.42 ± 0.2

NT – not tested, * - experimental value is different from calculated value (p < 0.05).

relatively high compared to that of wheat flour (0.7% DM). The highest concentration of soluble fiber in the raw materials studied was observed in fermented rye malt (3.1% DM).

The concentration of soluble fiber in the rye bread (2.0% DM) and in fine rye bread (1.5% DM), calculated on the basis of their recipes and on the fiber content in flours used were lower than the measured values (3.4 and 2.6% DM, respectively). This also applies to the experimentally determined total dietary fiber concentration of fine rye bread.

3.2. B-complex vitamers in cereal materials and rye bread

The concentrations of seven vitamers of B-complex vitamins: thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, pyridoxine and pyridoxal were analyzed in reference wholemeal flour, different breads, as well as the raw materials used to make them using extraction with ammonium formate buffer and an LC–MS isotope dilution assay method. These vitamers were well resolved in the reversed phase column under the chromatographic conditions specified in Methods (Fig. 1). The MS spectrum of riboflavin in the internal standard is given as an example.

The concentration of B-complex vitamers in the reference material, raw materials, and breads prepared from them is given in Table 3.

The concentration of thiamine in the reference wholemeal flour, determined without enzymatic treatment, was 376 ± 39 µg/100 g DM (Table 3), which corresponds to the certified value (364 ± 31 µg/100 g DM) for vitamin B1, expressed as thiamine. Using enzymatic extraction the concentration of thiamine increased up to 394 ± 31 µg/100 g DM, which is not significantly higher (p > 0.05) than the reference value. On the contrary, the sum of pyridoxal and pyridoxine concentration (expressed as pyridoxine) was 226 ± 15 µg/100 g DM, which was significantly lower than that of the reference value 377 ± 84 µg/100 g DM. Enzymatic

Table 3

Content of B-complex vitamers in reference material, flours, sterile sourdoughs, and breads obtained using the extraction with and without enzyme mix. The recipe based values of vitamers in breads (calculated).

Samples	Thiamine	Riboflavin	Nicotinic acid	Nicotinamide	Pantothenic acid	Pyridoxal	Pyridoxine			
	μg/100 g of DM									
Reference material BCR 121 (wholen	neal flour)									
Certified value	364 ± 31	-	-	-	-	-	-			
Free vitamins	376 ± 39^{a}	129 ± 25^{a}	615 ± 45^{a}	32 ± 1^a	765 ± 54^a	30 ± 2^{a}	196 ± 13^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	394 ± 31^{a}	325 ± 135^{b}	391 ± 28^{b}	58 ± 2^{b}	658 ± 47^a	28 ± 4^a	189 ± 16^a			
Steel cut rye										
Free vitamins	230 ± 11^{a}	96 ± 4^{a}	257 ± 9^{a}	17 ± 3^a	304 ± 8^a	31 ± 4^{a}	115 ± 2^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	295 ± 20^{b}	116 ± 10^{b}	164 ± 26^{b}	44 ± 8^{b}	308 ± 15^{a}	47 ± 6^{b}	121 ± 5^{a}			
Whole grain rye flour										
Free vitamins	246 ± 6^a	82 ± 6^a	289 ± 33^{a}	50 ± 1^a	241 ± 10^{a}	32 ± 7^a	92 ± 2^a			
Enzymatic extraction	246 ± 13^a	91 ± 5^a	191 ± 14^{a}	65 ± 4^{b}	234 ± 11^{a}	41 ± 4^a	105 ± 2^{b}			
Dark rye flour										
Free vitamins	236 ± 8^a	67 ± 3^{a}	185 ± 26^a	31 ± 3^{a}	174 ± 5^{a}	26 ± 4^{a}	75 ± 2^a			
Enzymatic extraction	261 ± 4^{b}	90 ± 3^{b}	136 ± 11^{b}	39 ± 6^a	165 ± 16^a	35 ± 3^{b}	83 ± 3^{b}			
Fine rye flour										
Free vitamins	185 ± 5^{a}	50 ± 2^{a}	144 ± 6^a	26 ± 2^a	122 ± 2^{a}	17 ± 4^{a}	49 ± 2^a			
Enzymatic extraction	186 ± 5^{a}	58 ± 1^{b}	98 ± 15^{b}	40 ± 8^{b}	114 ± 4^{b}	23 ± 5^{b}	49 ± 4^{a}			
Wheat flour										
Free vitamins	185 ± 2^{a}	37 ± 3^{a}	140 ± 16^a	18 ± 1^{a}	198 ± 3^{a}	19 ± 4^{a}	53 ± 3^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	185 ± 6^{a}	NA	101 ± 26^{b}	29 ± 3^{b}	196 ± 12^{a}	30 ± 1^{b}	57 ± 5^{a}			
White rye malt										
Free vitamins	48 ± 2^{a}	147 ± 5^{a}	649 ± 146^{a}	0 ^a	241 ± 29^{a}	31 ± 6^{a}	80 ± 3^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	177 ± 7^{b}	193 ± 8^{b}	460 ± 25^{b}	64 ± 5^{b}	276 ± 10^{a}	62 ± 6^{b}	120 ± 5^{b}			
Red rye malt										
Free vitamins	86 ± 27^a	112 ± 4^{a}	1138 ± 61^a	175 ± 7^{a}	NA	ND	$49 \pm 2^{a}_{}$			
Enzymatic extraction	94 ± 9^{a}	110 ± 1^{a}	1176 ± 109^{a}	146 ± 21^{a}	NA	ND	117 ± 7^{b}			
Yeast										
Free vitamins	2869 ± 80^{a}	1334 ± 27^{a}	4855 ± 76^{a}	1718 ± 21^{a}	5942 ± 135^{a}	198 ± 25^{a}	$25 \pm 1^{a}_{}$			
Enzymatic extraction	4455 ± 719^{b}	2991 ± 218^{b}	9003 ± 113^{b}	3326 ± 11^{b}	$8765\pm91^{\rm b}$	214 ± 41^{a}	15 ± 1^{b}			
Rye bread										
Free vitamins	129 ± 6^{a} *	50 ± 2^{a} *	210 ± 16^{a}	431 ± 31^{a} *	151 ± 9^{a}	10 ± 1^{a} *	42 ± 1^{a} *			
Enzymatic extraction	$139\pm5^{a*}$	89 ± 2^{b}	117 ± 24^{b}	$438\pm31^{a*}$	168 ± 13^{a}	$11\pm2^{a*}$	73 ± 2^{b}			
Free vitamins, calculated	209 ± 7	65 ± 3	200 ± 23	35 ± 2	168 ± 4	23 ± 3	66 ± 2			
Enzymatic extraction calculated	233 ± 5	85 ± 3	156 ± 10	41 ± 5	162 ± 13	31 ± 3	74 ± 2			
Fine rye bread										
Free vitamins	$98 \pm 3^{a*}$	$30 \pm 1^{a*}$	$88 \pm 10^{a*}$	$502 \pm 9^{a*}$	$132 \pm 4^{a*}$	$8 \pm 1^{a*}$	$24 \pm 2^{a*}$			
Enzymatic extraction	$140\pm6^{b*}$	$82\pm5^{b*}$	$57\pm5^{b*}$	$535\pm48^{a*}$	135 ± 8^a	$14\pm2^{b*}$	43 ± 3^{b}			
Free vitamins, calculated	176 ± 2	49 ± 1	151 ± 15	26 ± 1	142 ± 3	17 ± 1	48 ± 1			
Enzymatic extraction calculated	181 ± 2	165 ± 1	108 ± 4	39 ± 1	136 ± 3	24 ± 1	50 ± 1			
Irradiated rye flour without L. panis										
Free vitamins	199 ± 54^a	50 ± 4^{a}	259 ± 16^{a}	9 ± 2^{a}	396 ± 78^{a}	38 ± 9^{a}	100 ± 14^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	218 ± 7^{a}	50 ± 3^{a}	164 ± 6^{b}	0 ^b	349 ± 37^{a}	55 ± 4^{a}	94 ± 4^{a}			
Irradiated rye flour without L. panis										
Free vitamins	259 ± 17^{a}	45 ± 2^{a}	479 ± 55^{a}	19 ± 3^{a}	559 ± 40^{a}	32 ± 4^{a}	97 ± 8^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	246 ± 5^{a}	45 ± 2^{a}	344 ± 23^{b}	11 ± 3^{b}	520 ± 34^a	40 ± 8^{a}	101 ± 3^{a}			
Irradiated rye flour with L. panis N91		>			1					
Free vitamins	242 ± 5^{a}	46 ± 5^{a}	80 ± 1^{a}	613 ± 39^{a}	223 ± 6^{a}	31 ± 6^{a}	88 ± 4^{a}			
Enzymatic extraction	225 ± 6^{b}	134 ± 35^{b}	56 ± 16^{a}	386 ± 13^{b}	215 ± 13^{a}	31 ± 3^{a}	96 ± 5^a			

NA – Not available ND – Not detected.

Mean values of the vitamins in flours or rye bread with and without enzymatic treatment followed by a different superscript letter are significantly different at p < 0.05. * – experimental value is different from calculated value (p < 0.05). treatment with an enzyme mixture containing β -glucosidase from almonds did not increase pyridoxal and pyridoxine concentration in the reference flour. The concentration of pyridoxamine could not be adequately determined due to its very low retention under the chromatography conditions used and low concentration.

For vitamins B2, B3 and B5 the certificated values for standard material BCR 121 were not available and thus could not be compared with our results.

The concentration of thiamine was the highest in steel cut rye, whole grain rye flour and dark rye flour, remaining in the range of $235-246 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$. Fine rye flour and wheat flour contained less free thiamine ($185 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$). In red rye malt and white rye malt, the concentration of thiamine ($85 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$ and $47 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$, respectively) was significantly lower than in whole grain rye flour.

Adding the enzymes to the extraction medium increased the concentration of thiamine up to 30%. The effect of enzymes was statistically significant for steel cut rye, dark rye flour, white rye malt, fine rye bread; however, it was not statistically significant for whole grain rye flour, fine rye flour, red rye malt, and rye bread.

Notably, the expected concentration of thiamine in rye bread (calculated based on the recipe and the respective thiamine content in the ingredients used) was 60% higher than that determined experimentally.

The concentration of riboflavin in whole grain rye flour and steel cut rye remained $82-96 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$, $67 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$ in dark rye flour, $50 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$ in fine rye flour and $40 \ \mu g/100 \ g DM$ in wheat flour. Enzymatic extraction increased the concentration of riboflavin significantly (10-35%) in both rye flour and rye bread samples. Notably, in wheat flour it was not possible to accurately measure the concentration of riboflavin using enzymatic extraction because of interfering peptides. The concentration of riboflavin in the rye bread was 50 \ $\mu g/100 \ g$ without and $89 \ \mu g/100 \ g$ with enzymatic extraction. The theoretical riboflavin concentration,

predicted on the basis of recipe, in rye bread was 30% higher than the experimentally measured concentration.

The concentration of pantothenic acid in steel cut rye (about 300 μ g/100 g DM) was higher than in rye flours (122–241 μ g/100 g DM). The enzyme extraction of samples had no effect on pantothenic acid concentration. The concentration of pantothenic acid calculated from the recipe was similar to that determined experimentally.

Similar to the results obtained on the reference sample, the sum of pyridoxal and pyridoxine in the flours and breads was lower than has been reported in the literature (Table 4). The concentration of pyridoxal in flours and rye breads was $8-31 \mu g/100 \text{ g DM}$ and that of pyridoxine was $24-115 \mu g/100 \text{ g DM}$. Applying enzymatic treatment increased the concentration of pyridoxal and pyridoxine in the flour samples to some extent, most likely due to the dephosphorylation of corresponding phosphates. For malt samples, the enzymatic treatment had a more pronounced effect (up to 50-60%). Recipe based contents of pyridoxine and pyridoxal in rye bread were 36-59% higher than those determined experimentally, suggesting that both vitamers were unstable during processing.

The concentration of nicotinic acid and nicotinamide in whole grain rye flour and steel cut rye were about 250–300 and 15–50 in μ g/100 g DM, respectively. Notably, while the concentration of nicotinamide increased with enzyme treatment, the concentration of nicotinic acid decreased by a considerable extent. The concentration of nicotinic acid in white and red rye malt was significantly higher than that in flours: 650 and 1140 μ g/100 g DM, respectively. This can be explained by the increase of nicotinic acid concentration during malting. Interestingly, after rye bread processing the nicotinamide concentration (430 μ g/100 g DM) was significantly higher than the theoretically calculated value (34 μ g/100 g DM), while the concentration of nicotinic acid did not change significantly. This increase in the concentration of nicotinamide observed

Table 4

The concentration of B-complex vitamins and dietary fiber in flours and breads from different data sources.

Name	Reference	B1	B2	B3	B5	B6	Insoluble DF	Soluble DF	Total DF
		μg/100 g of edible portion					g/100 g of edible portion		
Rye									
Crushed rye grain	Finnish food composition database FINELI	280	100	ND	ND	280	18.1	2.2	18.1
Rye kernels	Danish Food Composition Databank	359	152	1680	1340	234	-	-	14.8
Rye	USDA Nutrient Database for Standard Reference	316	251	4270	1456	294	-	-	15.1
Dark rye flour							-	-	_
Dark rye flour	Finnish food composition database FINELI	300	200	400	-	160	10.8	2.1	9.4
85% extraction	Danish Food Composition Databank	330	82	-	430	-			10.5
Dark rye flour	USDA Nutrient Database for Standard Reference	316	251	4270	1456	443	-	-	23.8
Medium rye flour		287	114	1727	492	268	-	-	11.8
Fine rye flour									
70% extraction	Danish Food Composition Databank	234	49	-	370	—			4.4
Light rye flour	USDA Nutrient Database for Standard Reference	287	90	800	492	234	-	-	8
Rye bread									
Rye bread, 51% rye	Finnish food composition database FINELI	150	120	600	-	—	6.5	1.4	8.1
Rye bread		190	150	400	-	_	8.5	1.6	11.0
Rye dark bread	Danish Food Composition Databank	191	69	850	600	161	-	-	8.6
Rye dark, wholemeal bread		110	54	470	600	130	-	-	6.1
Rye bread	USDA Nutrient Database for Standard Reference	434	335	3805	440	75	-	-	5.8

during rye bread processing can be attributed to lactic acid fermentation.

Notably, compared to the 10 kGy irradiated control sample without LAB the concentration of nicotinamide increased during the fermentation of the flour by lactic acid bacteria (*L. panis* N915) nearly 60 times and that of nicotinic acid and pantothenic acid decreased about 3 and 1.7 times, respectively (Table 3). Such changes were not observed during lactic acid fermentation for the other vitamers.

4. Discussion

In sourdough fine rye breads, the experimentally measured total dietary fiber was higher than that calculated on the basis of the raw materials and the bread recipe. The increase in total dietary fiber during bread processing has been observed previously. Johansson et al. (1984) observed the increase of total dietary fiber content in wheat and rye breads made from low extraction flour and found that this was caused by the formation of resistant starch during baking. The increase in soluble dietary fiber content during bread processing observed in this work can be explained by the partial conversion of insoluble fiber into soluble during rye flour fermentation, scalding, as well as during leavening with yeast. Such redistribution of dietary fiber forms by the activities of intrinsic enzymes in rye flour (α – amylase, β – xylosidase, α – arabino-furanosidase, β -glucanase, endo-xylanase and cinnamoyl esterase) was also suggested by Boskov Hansen et al. (2002).

The decrease in the concentration of specific vitamers during rye sourdough bread processing was significant for thiamine, riboflavin and pyridoxine. In general, the loss of those vitamers during processing, much like degradation at higher temperatures applied during baking, was similar to that observed earlier (Batifoulier et al., 2005, 2006; Martinez-Villaluenga et al., 2009). The lower concentration of thiamine in the red and white rye malt than in grain can be explained by losses of thiamine during the malt production processes, where kilning at high temperatures with air-flow and removal of dried sprouts reduce its content remarkably.

The nutritional databases report significantly higher vitamin B3, B5 and B6 content in cereals than were determined in this work (Tables 3 and 4). This could be due to various reasons. First, the data in the databases derives from several sources and is usually analyzed by different extraction and analysis methods. For example, Kall (2003) showed that vitamin B6 content in foods

obtained with a microbiological assay and HPLC was systematically different and the variance of the results depended mainly on the extraction method and the sample matrix. Second, grains from different geographic locations may vary in vitamer content.

In order to determine whether vitamin content determined in the present work for the cereal products was affected by insufficient or unsuitable enzymatic activities of the enzymes in the extraction solution, we studied the effect of enzyme preparations: α -amylase, β -glucosidase, and acid phosphatase on the recovery of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide and pantothenic acid from their different cofactors: TMP, TDP, FMN, FAD, NAD+, NADH, and CoA (Table 5). More than 90% recovery of thiamine (from TMP and TDP) and riboflavin (from FMN) was observed in case of all enzyme preparations, suggesting their sufficient acid phosphatase and acid pyrophosphatase activities. The α -amylase also had significant proteolytic activity which could cause overestimation of riboflavin in the case of flour samples (including the reference sample) due to formation of peptides with similar m/z to that of riboflavin. This was, in particular, the case for wheat flour riboflavin analysis where the α -amylase treatment increased the riboflavin content by 20 fold. We have modeled the formation of possible peptide fragments with $[M + H]^+ = 377.15 + /- 0.5$ Da from various wheat proteins (gliadins, glutenins, avenin-like proteins) using the UniProt program (www.uniprot.org) and ExPASy Bioformatics Resources Portal (www.expasy.com) and analyzed their hydrophobicity and retention time in a C18 reversed phase column. As a result, several tetrapeptides, such as TSAV ($[M + H]^+$ 377.203), LSAS ($[M + H]^+$ 377.203), ISGT ([M + H]⁺ 377.203), VCGV ([M + H]⁺ 377.18), STGL $([M + H]^+ 377.203)$, and tripeptide QVM $([M + H]^+ 377.185)$ were shown to be possible interfering compounds for riboflavin analysis.

The recovery of nicotinic acid and nicotinamide from NAD⁺ and NADH was less than 10%, even with treatment by enzyme preparations. This can be explained by the absence of purine nucleosidase activities in the enzyme preparations used. This was also strongly supported by the increased intensities of N-ribosyl nicotinamide peaks, observed in the mass spectrum of β -glucosidase and α -amylase treated NAD⁺. Interestingly, instead of N-ribosyl nicotiniamide, N-ribosyl nicotinic acid was observed in the mass spectra of NAD⁺ treated with acid phosphatase (Table 5). N-ribosyl nicotinic acid was also found in enzymatic extracts of the cereal samples. This observation could be evidence that our enzyme preparations exhibit potato nicotinamide riboside deaminase activity, which catalyzes the conversion of nicotinamide riboside

Table 5

Enzymatic activities and molar recovery (%) of vitamer subunits from Co-factors.
--

	Acid phosphatase (0.12 mg/mL)	β-Glucosidase (1.2 mg/mL)	α-Amylase (5.0 mg/mL)	0.1 N HCl 121 °C
Proteolytic activity ^a	50 U/mg	0.12 U/mg	2804 U/mg	-
Thiamine recovery, %				
From TMP	101	88	95	10
From TPP	96	105	105	9
Riboflavin recovery, %				
From FMN	98	102	92	6
From FAD	93	106	95	7
Nicotinamide recovery,	%			
From NAD	0	9	10	91
From NADH	6	4	13	6
Nicotinamide riboside re	ecovery, %			
From NAD	+(Nicotinic acid riboside)	+	+	ND
From NADH	+(Reduced form of nicotinic acid riboside)	+(Reduced form)	+(Reduced form)	ND
Pantothenic acid recover	ry, %			
From Coenzyme-A	0	0	0	0
Pantetheine recovery, %				
From Coenzyme-A	+	+	+	NT

+ – identified in the mass spectra by the m/z ratio.

ND - not detected; NT - not tested.

^a Protease (side) activity in the enzyme preparations used (expressed as BAEE units of trypsin).

into nicotinic acid riboside (Katahira and Ashihara, 2009). Unfortunately, due to the unavailability of nicotinamide and nicotinic acid riboside standards, the recovery values of this vitamer from NAD⁺ could not be determined. Acid treatment (0.1 M HCl, 121 °C, 30 min) liberated 90% of nicotinamide from NAD⁺ by cleavage of the N-glycosidic bond. This can explain the higher values for niacin reported in the literature since the standard method usually involves the extraction in 0.1 M HCl at 100 °C for 60 min (EN 14663:2006). On the other hand, the ability of human GI to utilize NAD⁺ as vitamin B3 is unclear.

The concentration of nicotinamide increased with lactic acid fermentation of the rye dough while that of nicotinic acid decreased. This process cannot be related to direct conversion of nicotinic acid into nicotinamide because this reaction is thermodynamically irreversible under physiological conditions. According to the KEGG metabolic pathways (www.kegg.com), nicotinic acid (and NAD⁺) can be converted into nicotinamide by lactobacilli over a series of enzymatic reactions. This microbial conversion, as well as the acidic conversion of NAD⁺ into B3 vitamers in the gastrointestinal tract (GIT) requires a separate study.

Pantothenic acid as a chemical compound could not be recovered by enzymatic treatment from Coenzyme A. However, all enzyme preparations resulted in liberation of pantetheine, which has been shown to have vitamin B5 activity (Aguilar et al., 2008). Again, due to the unavailability of isotope labeled pantetheine, the vitamer recovery could not be taken into account which, in turn, may have caused the underestimation of vitamin B5 (pantothenic acid) content in our study.

The concentration of pyridoxine + pyridoxal determined in our work was more than 40% lower than the B6 content reported in databases as well as for the reference material. The effect cannot be explained by the fact that pyridoxamine could not be quantified under the chromatographic conditions used because the content of pyridoxamine in flour has been reported to be only 10-12% of the total B6 content (Polansky and Toepfer, 1971). A more plausible explanation for lower B6 content is poor hydrolysis of glycosylated pyridoxine. The latter is common in grains and may account for as much as 56% of total B6 in wheat cultivars (Sampson et al., 1995). It is possible that, in contrast to the standard methods (EN 14663:2006) which use the HCl extraction at 121 °C, the enzyme mixture used in this work was unable to convert 5'-O-β-D-glucopyranosyl pyridoxine into pyridoxine. Notably, the pyridoxine glucoside serves as a source of nutritionally available vitamin B6, with ~ 50% bioavailability relative to pyridoxine (Nakano et al., 1997).

5. Conclusion

Our results demonstrate that theoretical concentrations of dietary fiber and vitamers calculated on the basis of raw ingredients can differ significantly from concentrations measured in baked rye bread. We attribute this difference to biochemical and microbiological processes that occur during bread making.

The LC–MS method we employ, combined with the stable isotope dilution assay, is a promising method both for the simultaneous analysis of B-complex vitamins, and for studying their stability during food processing. However, for a complete analysis of the B-group vitamins in food using this method, additional labeled vitamers or their precursors should be incorporated in the internal standard solutions and/or extraction steps should be further optimized.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported by the European Regional Development Fund project EU29994, Estonian Ministry of Education (research grant SF0140090s08) and by Estonian Science Foundation grant G7112. We are grateful to David Schryer for revision of our manuscript.

References

- Aguilar, F., Charrondiere, U.R., Dusemund, B., Galtier, P., Gilbert, J., Gott, D.M., Grilli, S., Guertler, R., Kass, G.E.N., Koenig, J., Lambré, C., Larsen, J.-C., Leblanc, J.-C., Mortensen, A., Parent-Massin, D., Pratt, I., Rietjens, I., Stankovic, I., Tobback, P., Verguieva, T., Woutersen, R., 2008. Pantethine as source for pantothenic acid added as a nutritional substance in food supplements. The EFSA Journal 865, 1–20.
- AOAC, 2000. Official Methods of Analysis of AOAC International. Method 923.03. Determination of Ash. Gravimetric Method. AOAC International, USA.
- Aura, A.-M., Myllymäki, O., Bailey, M., Penalvo, J.-L., Adlercreutz, H., Poutanen, K., 2007. Interrelationships between carbohydrate type, phenolic acid and initial pH on in vitro conversion of enterolactone from rye lignans. In: Salovaara, H., Gates, F., Tenkanen, M. (Eds.), Dietary Fibre Components and Functions. Waageningen Academic Publishers, The Netherlands, pp. 235–245.
- Axelsson, L., 2007. Lactic acid bacteria: classification and physiology (Chapter 1). In: Salminen, S., von Wright, A., Ouwehand, A. (Eds.), Lactic Acid Bacteria. Microbiological and Functional Aspects. Markel Dekker, Inc, NY, pp. 1–67.
- Batifoulier, F., Verny, M.-A., Chanliaud, E., Remesy, C., Demigne, C., 2005. Effect of different breadmaking methods on thiamine, riboflavin and pyridoxine contents of wheat bread. Journal of Cereal Science 42. 101–108.
- Batifoulier, F., Verny, M.-A., Chanliaud, E., Remesy, C., Demigne, C., 2006. Variability of B vitamin concentrations in wheat grain, milling fractions and bread products. European Journal of Agronomy 25, 163–169.
- Boskov Hansen, H., Andreasen, M.F., Nielsen, M.M., Larsen, L.M., Bach Knudsen, K.E., Meyer, A.S., Christensen, L.P., Hansen, A., 2002. Changes in dietary fibre, phenolic acids and activity of endogenous enzymes during rye bread-making. European Food Research and Technology 214, 33–42.
- European Food Research and Technology 214, 33–42.
 Buchholz, M., Drotleff, A.M., Ternes, W., 2011. Thiamin (vitamin B1) and thiamin phosphate esters in five cereal grains during maturation. Journal of Cereal Science 56, 109–114.
- Cataldi, T.R.I., Nardiello, D., De Benedetto, G.E., Bufo, S.A., 2002. Optimizing separation conditions for riboflavin, flavin mononucleotide and flavin adenine dinucleotide in capillary zone electrophoresis with laser-induced fluorescence detection. Journal of Chromatography A 968, 229–239.
- Elleuch, M., Bedigian, D., Roiseuz, Ö., Besbes, S., Blecker, C., Attia, H., 2011. Dietary fibre and fibre-rich by-products of food processing: characterisation, technological functionality and commercial applications: a review. Food Chemistry 124, 411–421.
- EN 14663, 2006. Foodstuffs Determination of Vitamin B6 (Including Its Glycosylated Forms) by HPLC. The European Standardisation Committee, Brussels.
- ExPASy Bioformatics Resources Portal. Swiss Institute of Bioinformatics. Retrieved February 10, 2012 from ExPASy Bioformatics Resources Portal Homepage: www.expasy.com
- Hansen, H.B., Rasmussen, C.V., Bach Knudsen, K.E., Hansen, A., 2003. Effect of genotype and harvest year on content and composition of dietary fibre in rye (Secale cereale L.) grain. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture 83, 76–85.
- Hauf, J., Zimmermann, F.K., Müller, S., 2000. Simultaneous genomic overexpression of seven glycolytic enzymes in the yeast Saccharomyces serevisiae. Enzyme and Microbiol Technology 26, 688–698.
- Johansson, C.-G., Siljeström, M., Asp, N.-G., 1984. Dietary fibre in bread and corresponding flours – formation of resistant starch during baking. Zeitschrift für Lebensmittel Untersuchung und Forschung A 179 (1), 24–28.
- Kall, M.,A., 2003. Determination of total vitamin B6 in foods by isocratic HPLC: a comparison with microbiological analysis. Food Chemistry 82, 315–327.
- Karppinen, S., Myllymäki, O., Forssell, P., Poutanen, K.F., 2003. Fructan content of rye and rye products. Cereal Chemistry 80 (2), 168–171.
- Katahira, R., Ashihara, H., 2009. Profiles of the biosynthesis and metabolism of pyridine nucleotides in potatoes (Solanum tuberosum L.). Planta 231, 35–45. KEGG – Kyoto Encyclopedia of Genes and Genomes, Release 58, Retrieved February 15,
- 2012 from the KEGG Pathway Database: www.genome.jp/kegg/pathway.html. Lee, S.C., Prosky, L., DeVries, J.W., 1992. Determination of total, soluble, and insol-
- uble dietary fiber in foods enzymatic-gravimetric method, MES-TRIS buffer: collaborative study. Journal of the Association of Official Analytical Chemists 75, 395–416.
- Leklern, J.E., 2001. Vitamin B6. In: Rucker, R.B., Suttie, J.W., McCormic, D.B., Machlin, L.J. (Eds.), Handbook of Vitamins, third ed. Marcel DeKker Inc, NY, pp. 339–396.
- Liukkonen, K.-H., Heiniö, R.-L., Salmenkalloo-Marttila, M., Autio, K., Katina, K., Poutanen, K., 2006. Rye. In: Hui, Yiu H., Corke, Harold (Eds.), Bakery Products: Science and Technology. Blackwell Publishing, USA, pp. 109–122.
- Martinez-Villaluenga, C., Michalska, A., Frias, J., Piskula, M.K., Vidal-Valverde, C., Zielinski, H., 2009. Effect of flour extraction rate and baking on thiamine and riboflavin content and antioxidant capacity of traditional rye bread. Journal of Food Science 74 (1), 49–55.
- Mihhalevski, A., Sarand, I., Viiard, E., Salumets, A., Paalme, T., 2011. Growth characterization of individual rye sourdough bacteria by isothermal microcalorimetry. Journal of Applied Microbiology 110 (2), 529–540.

- Nakano, H., McMahon, L.G., Gregory II, J.F., 1997. Pyridoxine-5'-b-D-glucoside exhibits incomplete bioavailability as a source of vitamin B-6 and partially inhibits the utilization of co-ingested pyridoxine in humans. The Journal of Nutrition 127 (8), 1508–1513.
 Ottaway, P.B., 2002. The stability of vitamins during food processing. In: Henry, C.J.K., Chapman, C. (Eds.), The Nutritional Handbook for Food Processors.
- Woodhead Publishing in Food Science and Technology, UK, pp. 247–264.
 Polansky, M.M., Toepfer, E.W., 1971. Effect of umigation on wheat in storage. Iii. Vitamin B-6 components of wheat and wheat products. Cereal Chemistry 48, 392–396.
- Rindi, G., Laforenza, U., 2000. Thiamine intestinal transport and related issues: recent aspects. Proceedings of the Society for Experimental Biology and Medicine 224, 246–255.
- Roth-Maier, D.A., Kettler, S.I., Kirchgessner, M., 2002. Availability of vitamin B6 from different food sources. International Journal of Food Sciences and Nutrition 53, 171-179
- Sampson, D.A., Eoff, L.A., Yan, X.L., Lorenz, K.L., 1995. Analysis of free and glycosy-lated vitamin B6 in wheat by high-performance liquid chromatography. Cereal Chemistry 72 (2), 217-221.
- Uniprot Universal Protein Resource. The UniProt Consortium, 2011. Ongoing and future developments at the universal protein resource. Nucleic Acids Research 39, D214–D219. Retrieved February 10, 2012 from UniProt Consortium Home-
- Day Disk Rediction (16) day 10, 2012 from only to consortain hone-page, www.iniprot.com.
 Wall, J.S., Carpenter, K.J., 1988. Variation in availability of niacin in grain products. Food Technology 42 (10), 198–204.

PUBLICATION IV

Hälvin K, Nisamedtinov I, Paalme T

Comparison of different extraction methods to determine free and bound forms of B-group vitamins in quinoa

Anal Bioanal Chem 406(28):7355-7366 (2014)

RESEARCH PAPER

Comparison of different extraction methods to determine free and bound forms of B-group vitamins in quinoa

Kristel Hälvin · Ildar Nisamedtinov · Toomas Paalme

Received: 1 April 2014/Revised: 15 August 2014/Accepted: 19 August 2014/Published online: 7 September 2014 © Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg 2014

Abstract The distribution of free and bound forms of Bgroup vitamins $(B_1, B_2, B_3, B_5, and B_6)$ was quantified in quinoa seeds using LC-MS-TOF combined with a stable isotope dilution assay. The effectiveness of liberating thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal, and pyridoxine from the food matrix and cofactors was evaluated for a variety of extraction conditions, including the addition of enzymes. Phosphatase and protease inhibitors, as well as ultrafiltration, were evaluated for their ability to suppress vitamer liberation via enzymes endogenous to quinoa. Cold extraction, together with a mixture of phosphatase and protease inhibitors, is identified as the most efficient treatment to prevent the conversion of cofactors into simple vitamers. Overnight incubation at 37 °C both with and without additional hydrolytic enzyme preparations containing phosphatase and β-glucosidase activity was almost equally effective in releasing the bound forms of the vitamers. This indicates that the endogenous enzymes within quinoa seeds have high activity. β-Glucosidase should be used when the total pyridoxine content is to be determined, and thermal treatment followed by enzymatic treatment with phosphatase activity is recommended to liberate the bound forms of pyridoxal prior to quantification.

Keywords B-group vitamins · Isotope dilution mass spectrometry · Liquid chromatography · MS-TOF · Quinoa

K. Hälvin · I. Nisamedtinov · T. Paalme Department of Food Processing, Tallinn University of Technology, Ehitajate tee 5, 19086 Tallinn, Estonia

K. Hälvin (⊠) · I. Nisamedtinov · T. Paalme Competence Centre of Food and Fermentation Technologies, Akadeemia tee 15a, 12618 Tallinn, Estonia e-mail: kristel@tftak.eu

Introduction

Vitamins are a heterogeneous group of organic compounds that are essential for the normal functioning of living organisms. The B-group vitamins typically function as either a reserve pool or direct precursor for the synthesis of coenzymes. They are not synthesized in mammals and, thus, must be obtained from our daily diet. Each particular group of B vitamins consists of chemically different compounds with similar biological activity and are often called vitamers. Vitamers can exist either in free forms as simple vitamers, e.g., thiamine, and cofactors, e.g., thiamine diphosphate, or bound forms, e.g., bound chemically to proteins or carbohydrates. The bioavailability of the bound forms and cofactors in food strictly depends on how well they are liberated by digestive enzymes into forms that can be absorbed in the gastrointestinal tract. Because different B-group vitamers may vary in both their bioactivity and bioavailability, accurate quantification of individual vitamers should be carried out in order to evaluate their overall nutritional value in food [1].

Selection of effective extraction and determination methods are the key factors that enable accurate and precise vitamin analysis in foods. B-group vitamins are commonly extracted from food by acid and enzymatic hydrolysis, followed by liquid chromatographic (LC) separation with ultraviolet (UV) absorbance or fluorescence detection [2-7] and are optimized to determine the "total" content of vitamins. Coupling LC with mass spectrometry (MS) and stable isotope dilution assay (SIDA) approach allows one to determine the individual forms of vitamers and cofactors from the same sample in a single chromatographic run [8]. Nevertheless, despite the high sensitivity and selectivity achieved with LC-MS-SIDA, accurately determining the distribution of B-group vitamers, i.e., simple vitamers, cofactors, and their precursors, in foods can be quite challenging due to the presence of active endogenous enzymes which may degrade the structures of the vitamers and their complexes during sampling and extraction. False estimation of the actual vitamer distribution can be avoided by suppressing or inhibiting the activities of endogenous enzymes. Various methods have been used for sample fixation and extraction, e.g., using enzyme inhibitors [9], thermal treatment [10], ultrasonication [11], and microwave heating [12].

Quinoa (Chenopodium quinoa Willd.) is a pseudocereal that has been cultivated in the Andean region of South America for more than 7,000 years. In Northern Europe, interest in cultivating quinoa has grown in recent years due to its high nutritional value, including the abundance of B-group vitamins [13]. Quinoa is either used in a similar manner as cereal crops or as a food additive to increase the nutritional value of different foods [14]. Due to its high B-group vitamin content and a wide range of endogenous enzymes (e.g., amylase and both alkaline and acid phosphatases) [15], quinoa is a perfect model food matrix to study and optimize methods to determine the B-group vitamer distribution in food. The aim of the present work is to evaluate the effect of different sample pre-treatment processes while determining the distribution of free and bound forms of five B-group vitamins (B1, B2, B3, B5, and B6) in quinoa using LC-MS-SIDA.

Materials and methods

Chemicals

Unlabelled standards of nicotinamide (99.9 %), nicotinic acid (99 %), thiamine-HCl (99 %), pyridoxine-HCl (99.9 %), pyridoxal-HCl (99%), Ca-pantothenate (99%), and riboflavin (99 %) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Steinheim, Germany). The stable isotope-labelled standards of nicotinamide-[D4, 98 %], nicotinic acid-[D4, 98 %], thiamine-HCl-[¹³C₃, 99 %], and pyridoxine-HCl-[¹³C₄, 99 %] were obtained from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc. (Andover, MA, USA); Ca-pantothenate-[¹³C₃¹⁵N, 98 %], riboflavin-[13C415N2, 98 %], and pyridoxal-HCl-[D3, 99 %] were obtained from Isosciences, LLC (King of Prussia, PA, USA). Acetonitrile (HPLC grade) was obtained from Rathburn Chemicals Ltd. (Walkeburn, Scotland, UK), while formic acid (LC-MS grade), ammonium formate (puriss. p.a., for HPLC), and hydrochloric acid (puriss. p.a., ACS) were all purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. High purity water was produced by a Millipore water purification system (Millipore S.A.S., Malsheim, France).

Enzymes, enzyme inhibitors, and ultrafiltration tools

 β -Glucosidase from almonds (crude, G0395) and acid phosphatase from potato (P1146) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. Phosphatase inhibitor (88667SPCL) and protease inhibitor (88666SPCL) were sourced from Thermo Scientific (Rockford, IL, USA). Centrifugal filters Amicon Ultra-0.5 and Ultracel-10 Membrane (UFC501008, cutoff 10 kDa) were purchased from Millipore (Malsheim, France).

Samples

Dried quinoa seeds were kindly provided by Vis vitalis, LLC (Salzburg, Austria). Standard reference material (SRM) 3234 Soy Flour was obtained from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (Gaithersburg, MD, USA).

Standard preparation and calibration

Standard solutions were prepared as described previously by Hälvin et al. [16] with some modifications. A working external standard mixture containing 1.0 mg/L of nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal-HCl, pyridoxine-HCl, thiamine-HCl, and riboflavin was prepared and further serial dilutions were made (0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 mg/L). An internal standard solution mixture containing the respective isotope-labelled vitamers 20 mg/L of $[^{13}C_3]$ thiamine-HCl, $[^{13}C_4]^{15}N_2]$ riboflavin, [D₄] nicotinamide, [D₄] nicotinic acid, $[^{13}C_3]^{15}N]$ Ca-pantothenate, $[^{13}C_4]$ pyridoxine-HCl, and [D₃] pyridoxal-HCl was prepared. All standard solutions were prepared with extraction buffer (0.05 M ammonium formate buffer, pH 4.5).

The concentration of each vitamer in the sample was calculated using seven-point calibration curves. Calibration curve standards were prepared by adding 980 μ L aliquots of each external standard mixture with varying concentrations (1.0, 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 mg/L) into amber LC-MS vials containing 20 μ L of stable isotope-labelled internal standard solution (20 mg/L). Thus, the final concentration of each isotope-labelled vitamer in the vials was 0.4 mg/L. The calibration curves were composed by relating the concentrations of unlabelled external standards to their relative response factors, as determined by the ratio of the peak intensity of the unlabelled external standards to that of the corresponding labelled internal standards.

Sample preparation

Sample preparation was carried out as described by Hälvin et al. [16] using various modifications described below.

Fine ground samples (0.2 g) of quinoa seeds were weighed into 10-mL volumetric flasks; 0.2 mL of the internal standard solution mixture containing the respective isotope-labelled vitamers (20 mg/L of each vitamer) was added, filled to the volume with extraction buffer, and mixed thoroughly. The various sample pre-treatment processes are described below and summarized in Table 1.

Treatment regime		Phosphatase inhibitor	Extraction temp, °C	Sonication (5 min)	Extraction time, min			Acid phosphatase (0.1 mg/mL)	β-glucosidase (1 mg/mL)	Incubation 37 °C, 18 h
Effect of extra	action cond	litions								
С	-	-	4	-	<10	-	-	_	-	-
Е	_	-	20	-	<10	-	-	-	-	-
S	-	-	20	+	<10	-	-	_	-	-
E_{1h}	-	-	20	-	60	-	-	_	-	-
T ⁷⁰	-	-	70	-	30	-	-	-	-	-
E_{18h}	-	-	20	-	<10	-	-	-	-	+
T^{70}_{18h}	-	-	70	-	30	-	-	-	-	+
E _{F 18h}	-	-	20	-	<10	-	-	+	-	+
$E_{\beta 18h}$	-	-	20	-	<10	-	-	-	+	+
T^{100}_{18h}	-	-	100	-	30	-	-	-	-	+
$T^{100}_{\ \beta\ 18h}$	-	-	100	-	30	-	-	-	+	+
Effect of inhil	oitors									
C _{Fi Pi}	+	+	4	-	<10	-	-	-	-	-
S_{Fi}	-	+	20	+	<10	-	-	-	-	-
S_{Pi}	+	-	20	+	<10	-	-	-	-	-
$S_{Fi Pi}$	+	+	20	+	<10	-	-	-	-	-
Effect of filtra	tion									
S_U	-	-	20	+	<10	+	-	-	-	-
S _{Fi Pi U}	+	+	20	+	<10	+	-	-	-	-
C _{M 18h}	-	-	20	-	<10	-	+	-	-	+
S _{M 18h}	-	-	20	+	<10	-	+	_	-	+
$S_{U\ 18h}$	-	-	20	+	<10	+	-	_	-	+
S _{U F 18h}	-	-	20	+	<10	+	_	+	-	+

<10

+

Table 1 Sample pre-treatment processes

S_{Fi Pi U 18h} +

The following extraction conditions were studied to determine their effectiveness: cold extraction at 4 °C for 5 min (C), extraction at 20 °C for 5 min (E) and 1 h (E_{1h}), extraction at 20 °C for 5 min with sonication (S), thermal extraction at 70 °C (T⁷⁰) and at 100 °C (T¹⁰⁰). Cold extraction (C) was performed in an ice bath using 3×10 s vortexing cycles, followed by immediate filtration and analysis (total contact time, 5 min). Samples E, T⁷⁰, and T¹⁰⁰ were additionally incubated overnight (18 h) at 37 °C under subdued lighting conditions using continual shaking to form sample extracts E_{18h} , T^{70}_{18h} , and T^{100}_{18h} , respectively. The effect of enzyme addition on the liberation of vitamers from their bound forms and cofactors was studied by adding 2 mL of acid phosphatase (0.5 mg/mL in an extraction buffer) or β -glucosidase (5 mg/mL in an extraction buffer) to finely ground samples before incubation (samples $E_{F \ 18h}$ and $E_{\beta \ 18h}$, respectively). In addition, β-glucosidase was also added to high temperature extracted sample $(T^{100}_{\ \beta \ 18h})$.

20

+

The effect of inhibiting enzymes endogenous to guinoa on the distribution of vitamers in the sample was studied by adding phosphatase or protease inhibitors (one tablet of inhibitor dissolved in 2 mL extraction buffer) or both to the finely ground samples followed by extraction using sonication at room temperature for 5 min (samples S_{Fi}, S_{Pi}, and S_{FiPi}, respectively). Phosphatase and protease inhibitors were also added to the cold extracted sample (C_{Fi} Pi).

The effect of ultrafiltration (cutoff 10 kDa) on removal of endogenous enzymes was studied on the sample extracted using sonication at room temperature for 5 min or the sample containing phosphatase and protease inhibitors (samples S_U and S_{Fi Pi U}, respectively). Ultrafiltration was performed using $14,000 \times g$ for 5 min at room temperature. Sample extracts S_U and S_{Fi Pi U} were additionally incubated overnight (18 h) at 37 °C under subdued lighting conditions using continual shaking to produce extracts $S_{U 18h}$ and $S_{Fi Pi U 18h}$, respectively.

We also studied the effect of microfiltration to remove the bound forms of vitamers. The sample extracted at room temperature was centrifuged (18,000×g for 5 min at room temperature) and then microfiltered through a Millex-LG 13 mm Philic PTFE 0.2 µm filter (Millipore, Ireland). Aliquots of this filtrate were then incubated overnight (18 h) at 37 °C under subdued lighting conditions using continual shaking (sample $S_{M \ 18h}$). A similar procedure was also carried out with the cold extracted and microfiltered sample extract (sample $C_{M \ 18h}$).

Determination of the phosphate-bound forms of vitamers in the ultrafiltered sample extracts was carried out by adding 200 μ L of acid phosphatase solution (0.1 mg/mL of acid phosphatase in an extraction buffer) to 200 μ L of ultrafiltered sample extract followed by overnight incubation (18 h) at 37 °C under subdued lighting conditions using continual shaking (sample S_{U F 18b}).

LC-MS-TOF analysis

Two milliliters of each sample extract was centrifuged $(18,000 \times g \text{ for 5 min at room temperature})$ and microfiltered $(0.2 \ \mu\text{m})$ to remove the insoluble matter. One-milliliter aliquots of this filtrate were then transferred into amber LC-MS vials and injected into the LC-MS-TOF instrument.

The LC-MS-TOF analyses were performed as described by Hälvin et al. [16]. An ACQUITY UPLC[®] system coupled with LCT PremierTM XE ESI TOF MS (Waters, Milford, MA, USA) with an ACQUITY UPLC HSS C-18 1.8-µm (2.1× 150 mm) column was used. Elution was carried out using water+0.1 % formic acid and acetonitrile+0.1 % formic acid gradient: 0–3 min 100 % A, 3–8.5 min 80 % A and 20 % B, 8.5–10 min 5 % A, and 95 % B, 10–15 min 100 % A at a flow rate of 0.25 mL/min. Mass spectrometry analysis was carried out in a positive electrospray ionization mode.

The following ions were detected: thiamine $[M]^+=265.11$, labelled thiamine $[M]^+=268.12$, riboflavin $[M+H]^+=377.15$, labelled riboflavin $[M+H]^+=383.16$, nicotinamide $[M+H]^+=$ 123.06, labelled nicotinamide $[M+H]^+=127.08$, nicotinic acid $[M+H]^+=124.04$, labelled nicotinic acid $[M+H]^+=128.06$, pantothenic acid $[M+H]^+=220.12$, labelled pantothenic acid $[M+H]^+=224.13$, pyridoxal $[M+H]^+=168.07$, labelled pyridoxal $[M+H]^+=171.09$, pyridoxine $[M+H]^+=170.08$, labelled pyridoxine $[M+H]^+=174.10 m/z$. Full scan mass spectra were acquired in the range of 100 to 1,000 m/z. Data were collected and reprocessed using Mass Lynx 4.0 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

Method validation

The method was validated by analyzing SRM 3234—soy flour with the two most efficient extraction methods—cold extraction with inhibitors and overnight incubation with endogenous enzymes. Soy flour 0.5 g (n=5) was weighed into 10-mL volumetric flasks and analyzed as described above.

The method was also validated for quinoa matrix by determining the detection and quantification limits (LOD and LOQ, respectively) as well as the precision and accuracy of the method using the two most efficient extraction methods. The LOD values for both samples were determined in three replicates and were defined as the amount of a given vitamer which produced an intensity signal three times higher than the noise of the MS chromatogram baseline of a respective sample (S/N ratio=3) after estimating the natural amount of vitamer in a given matrix [17]. The LOQ values were defined as concentrations which were three times higher than their respective LOD values.

The precision of the method was determined by repeatability (intra-day) and intermediate precision (inter-day). Repeatability was carried out by performing six repeated analyses of the samples on the same day, while the intermediate precision of the method was assessed using samples that were analyzed on four different days over a period of 2 months under the same experimental conditions.

Accuracy was evaluated by determining the recovery of the method by spiking the samples with a known amount of vitamers at three different concentration levels. The recovery was calculated as follows:

$$R,\% = \frac{C_{\text{spiked}}}{C_{\text{unspiked}} + C_{\text{added}}} \times 100$$

where C_{spiked} is the amount of vitamer determined after spiking the sample, C_{unspiked} is the amount of vitamer in the sample before spiking, and C_{added} is the amount of vitamer added to the sample. Shortly, 1 mL aliquots of vitamers standard solution at three different concentrations (1, 2.5, and 5 mg/L) were added to 0.2 g of sample (*n*=3) already containing 0.2 mL of internal standard solution and, in the case of $C_{\text{Fi} \text{ Pi}}$, protease and phosphatase inhibitors filled to the volume (10 mL) with extraction buffer, mixed thoroughly, and subjected to the sample treatment procedures as described above for samples $C_{\text{Fi} \text{ Pi}}$ and $E_{18\text{h}}$.

Results

The effect of extraction conditions

In order to study the extraction efficiency of B-group vitamers from finely ground quinoa seeds, the following extraction conditions were tested: cold extraction at 4 °C for 5 min (C), extraction at 20 °C for 5 min (E) and 1 h (E_{1h}) at 20 °C for 5 min with sonication (S), and thermal extraction for 30 min at either 70 or 100 °C (T⁷⁰ and T¹⁰⁰, respectively). Each sample was injected into the LC-MS-TOF immediately after either extraction (C, E, E_{1h}, S, T⁷⁰) or after overnight incubation with acid phosphatase (E_{F 18h}) or β -glucosidase (E_{β 18h}, T¹⁰⁰_{β 18h}) or without additional enzymes (E_{18h}, T⁷⁰_{18h}, T¹⁰⁰_{18h}).

The concentrations of B-group vitamers were determined after each extraction method and summarized in Fig. 1. It is





Fig. 1 The effect of extraction conditions on the determined concentration of B-group vitamers in quinoa seeds (n=2-4) (see Table 1 for abbreviations describing sample pre-treatments)

clear that the extraction yield of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, pyridoxal, and pyridoxine increased with contact time, temperature, and shear stress. The lowest concentrations were obtained with cold extraction (C). All extraction methods carried out at room temperature (samples E, S, and E_{h1}) provided higher concentrations of simple vitamers compared with the cold extraction method. Using these three methods, the concentration of thiamine increased by 1.6, 2.1, and 2.6; riboflavin by 3.8, 7.9, and 12.5; nicotinic acid by 1.3, 1.9, and 1.7; pyridoxal by 5.4, 6.5, and 13.1; and pyridoxine by 2.1, 2.2, and 2.3 times respectively. Thermal treatment at 70 °C (T⁷⁰) facilitated even more efficient extraction of simple vitamers. Relative to cold extraction, the concentration of pyridoxal, riboflavin, thiamine, nicotinic acid, and pyridoxine increased by 48, 31, 6, 2, and 2 times, respectively. The only exception was pantothenic acid where differences in the simple vitamer concentrations with used extraction methods were practically not seen. This indicates that the observed concentration differences between treatment methods are not related to the rate of solubilization of simple vitamers, and all free forms of vitamers are extracted during 5 min of cold extraction.

The highest concentration of vitamers was determined in samples which were extracted either at room temperature or at 70 °C and additionally incubated overnight at 37 °C (E_{18h} and T^{70}_{18h} , respectively). With the exception of pyridoxal, the vitamer concentrations determined did not differ between the two extraction methods used (one-way ANOVA, p=0.05). The pyridoxal concentration, however, increased by 40 % when thermal treatment was used before overnight incubation, thus indicating that some of pyridoxal or pyridoxal phosphate (PLP) may be bound in forms that are not liberated by endogenous enzymes but rather as a result of thermal treatment in an acidic environment.

Of those samples that were extracted overnight in the presence of acid phosphatase ($E_{F \ 18h}$) or β -glucosidase ($E_{\beta \ 18h}$), we observed no additional liberation of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, and pantothenic acid compared with incubation in the absence of enzymes (one-way ANOVA, p=0.05). By contrast, the concentration of pyridoxal increased by 15 % when either acid phosphatase or β -glucosidase was used and the concentration of pyridoxine increased by 40 % when β -glucosidase was used.

Of those samples subjected to thermal extraction at 100 °C (T^{100}_{18h}) and overnight incubation, the concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, and pyridoxine decreased compared with samples extracted at a lower temperature (E_{18h} , T^{70}_{18h} , $E_{\beta 18h}$, $E_{F 18h}$). Even when β -glucosidase with acid phosphatase and pyrophosphatase side activity [18] was added after temperature treatment (sample $T^{100}{}_{\beta 18h}$), the concentrations determined were lower than the maximum concentrations observed in samples E_{18h} , $T^{70}{}_{18h}$, $E_{\beta 18h}$, $E_{F 18h}$. By contrast, the concentration of both nicotinic acid and pantothenic acid remained unchanged and the concentration of pyridoxal increased when subjected to high temperature extraction. The maximum concentration of pyridoxal was observed when β glucosidase was added after temperature treatment.

The effect of enzyme inhibitors and ultrafiltration

The results of these extraction experiments suggested that continuous liberation of thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxal, and pyridoxine from the quinoa matrix occurs as a result of the activity of its endogenous enzymes. To suppress the activity of endogenous enzymes, we studied the influence of a phosphatase inhibitor (S_{Fi}), protease inhibitor (S_{Pi}), both inhibitors ($S_{Fi} P_i$), or both inhibitors combined with cold extraction ($C_{Fi} P_i$). In another attempt to remove the activity of endogenous enzymes, ultrafiltration was applied with and without phosphatase and protease inhibitors. The results of these experiments are shown in Fig. 2.

With exception of nicotinic acid, the addition of enzyme inhibitors had no effect on the concentration of vitamers subjected to cold extraction; the values for C and $C_{\rm FiPi}$ were practically the same for thiamine, riboflavin, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal, and pyridoxine. Comparing samples subjected to cold extraction, the concentration of nicotinic acid increased by 2.4 times using a combination of phosphatase and protease inhibitors.

Extraction methods that utilized 5 min of sonication at room temperature (S_{Fi} , S_{Pi} , and $S_{Fi Pi}$) displayed no change in the concentrations of thiamine, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine with the addition of inhibitors (one-way ANOVA, p=0.05). Nicotinic acid, however, showed a 15 % lower concentration with the addition of inhibitors compared with the same extraction in the absence of inhibitors. Riboflavin and pyridoxal both displayed a more pronounced effect when inhibitors were added. The most efficient treatment to suppress riboflavin and pyridoxal liberation by endogenous enzymes used a combination of phosphatase and protease inhibitors (S_{Fi} _{Pi}). In this case, the concentrations of riboflavin and pyridoxal were six and two times lower, respectively, compared with the same treatment in the absence of inhibitors. The addition of phosphatase inhibitor alone (sample S_{Fi}) decreased the liberation of riboflavin while the protease inhibitor (sample S_{Pi}) acted to limit the liberation of both riboflavin and pyridoxal.

The ultrafiltration of samples S and S_{Fi Pi} together with overnight incubation did not influence the concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, and pantothenic acid (Fig. 2) (samples S_U and S_{U 18h}; S_{Fi Pi U} and S_{Fi Pi U 18h}). Surprisingly, the concentration of pyridoxal and pyridoxine increased to some extent during overnight incubation (comparing samples S_U and S_{Fi Pi U} with samples S_{U 18h} and S_{Fi Pi U 18h}). This suggests that the liberation of pyridoxal and pyridoxine





occurs during sample incubation via non-enzymatic reactions. Adding acid phosphatase to the ultrafiltered sample S_U increased the concentration of these simple vitamers. A significant increase in the concentrations of both riboflavin (3 times) and pyridoxal (2.5 times) was observed. This indicates that the endogenous phosphatase activity of quinoa seeds is insufficient to liberate riboflavin and pyridoxal from its phosphorylated forms during 5 min of sonic extraction.

Surprisingly, applying microfiltration before overnight incubation (S_{M-18h}) induced similar change in concentration compared with ultrafiltration (S_{U 18h}) for some vitamers. Comparing the overnight incubation of microfiltered and ultrafiltered samples (samples S_{M 18h} and S_{U 18h}) with overnight incubation in the presence of endogenous enzymes (E_{18b}) , the concentrations of thiamine, riboflavin, and pyridoxal decreased by 3 and 3.5, 2 and 4, and 5 and 6.5, respectively. Even lower concentrations were measured in sample subjected to cold extraction and microfiltration before overnight incubation (CM 18h). The concentrations of pyridoxine, thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxal, and nicotinic acid were 10, 6, 4, 2.5, and 2 times lower, respectively, compared with overnight incubation without filtration (E_{18h}) . These results suggest that either enzymes or vitamers were bound to insoluble food matrices and were removed by microfiltration.

Validation

The performance of the LC-MS-TOF method (e.g., separation of the peaks, linear working range, and correlation coefficients of the standards) is described, in detail, by Hälvin et al. [16]. In this study, pyridoxamine could not be adequately determined due to its very low retention under the chromatographic conditions used.

The method of quantification was validated with SRM 3234 (soy flour) using the most efficient method of extracting free vitamers (C_{Fi} _{Pi}—cold extraction with phosphatase and protease inhibitors) and total content of vitamers (E_{18h} —overnight incubation with endogenous enzymes). The results of the total vitamin concentrations correlate well with the certified data (Table 2). However, the distribution of the content of

nicotinamide and nicotinic acid in soy flour was slightly different compared with the certified data while simultaneously correlating well with the certified total content of vitamin B_3 . The difference in the distribution of nicotinamide and nicotinic acid is probably related to the different sample extraction techniques applied; however, because the NIST certificate of analysis only indicates a dilute acid extraction, fundamental conclusions cannot be drawn. In addition, also, other vitamin B_3 derivatives, nicotinic acid riboside, and nicotinamide mononucleotide were observed in the mass spectra of soy flour after overnight incubation with endogenous enzymes; thus, the total concentration of vitamin B_3 in soy flour can be even higher than reported by NIST.

Validation was also performed for quinoa matrix; the method validation parameters LOD and LOQ (μ g/g), recovery (%), and values for both intra-day and inter-day precision are provided in Table 3 (free vitamers) and Table 4 (total concentration of vitamers). The MS chromatograms of the studied vitamers and their respective MS spectra determined in the sample E_{18h} are shown in Fig. 3.

Discussion

Efficacy of extraction methods

In the present work, we study the effect of different sample pre-treatment processes on the concentration of free and bound forms of five B-group vitamins (B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅, and B₆) in quinoa. The lowest concentrations of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, pyridoxine, and pyridoxal were measured in the sample subjected to short cold extraction (C). It can be speculated that those vitamers may not have been completely released from the sample matrix with cold extraction and perhaps longer extraction time, sonication, or a higher solvent temperature would result in further extraction. The addition of phosphatase and protease inhibitors to quinoa powder (S_{Fi Pi}) inhibited the extraction of both riboflavin and pyridoxal which suggests that both are liberated by endogenous enzymes

Free vitamers $(n=5)$	Total content of vitamers $(n=5)$	Certified value
0.33±0.05	8.74±0.26	8.60±0.20
$0.07 {\pm} 0.00$	3.35±0.06	$3.363 {\pm} 0.041$
8.16±0.69	8.62±1.06	11.49 ± 0.13
$4.13 {\pm} 0.54$	6.90±1.35	4.59 ± 0.17
12.31±0.30	15.46±2.03	16.04 ± 0.24
11.62 ± 0.12	11.48±0.62	11.45 ± 0.12
$0.04{\pm}0.01$	$1.82{\pm}0.07$	1.72 ± 0.10
$0.24{\pm}0.03$	$0.83 {\pm} 0.05$	$0.734 {\pm} 0.089$
	$\begin{array}{c} 0.33 \pm 0.05 \\ 0.07 \pm 0.00 \\ 8.16 \pm 0.69 \\ 4.13 \pm 0.54 \\ 12.31 \pm 0.30 \\ 11.62 \pm 0.12 \\ 0.04 \pm 0.01 \end{array}$	$\begin{array}{cccccc} 0.33 \pm 0.05 & 8.74 \pm 0.26 \\ 0.07 \pm 0.00 & 3.35 \pm 0.06 \\ 8.16 \pm 0.69 & 8.62 \pm 1.06 \\ 4.13 \pm 0.54 & 6.90 \pm 1.35 \\ 12.31 \pm 0.30 & 15.46 \pm 2.03 \\ 11.62 \pm 0.12 & 11.48 \pm 0.62 \\ 0.04 \pm 0.01 & 1.82 \pm 0.07 \end{array}$

 Table 2
 The certified concentrations of B-group vitamers in the SRM 3234 and those determined by our method (free vitamers and total content of vitamers)

Free vitamers	LOD (µg/g) (<i>n</i> =6)	LOQ (µg/g) (<i>n</i> =6)	Recovery (%) (0.5 mg/L) (n=3)	Recovery (%) (0.25 mg/L) (<i>n</i> =3)	Recovery (%) (0.1 mg/L) (n=3)	Intra-day precision ^a (%) (n=6)	Inter-day precision ^a (%) (n=4)
Thiamine	0.04	0.11	102±1	106±2	104±3	5.7	8.8
Riboflavin	0.02	0.06	91 ± 1	95±4	95±2	4.2	9.2
Nicotinamide	1.09	3.28	-	-	-	-	-
Nicotinic acid	0.69	2.08	96±9	99±14	89±6	14.4	23.4
Pantothenic acid	0.04	0.11	98±1	100 ± 1	99±1	1.5	3.3
Pyridoxal	0.06	0.18	87±4	97±4	98±7	11.6	13.2
Pyridoxine	0.04	0.13	$84{\pm}0$	85±2	88±4	10.2	15.3

Table 3 Method validation parameters for free forms of vitamers

a Expressed as coefficient of variance

during extraction at room temperatures. Thus, inhibitors ought to be used when the concentration of riboflavin and pyridoxal is to be determined. By contrast, thiamine extraction was not reduced with the addition of phosphatase inhibitor. It is likely that the enzymes responsible for thiamine liberation from thiamine phosphates are insensitive to this inhibitor. This could be related to the fact that the protein responsible for thiamine phosphate hydrolysis in plants and animals is, according to the KEGG database, unknown and thus could have only slight similarity with conventional phosphatases. In case of pyridoxine, the inhibitory effect of phosphatase inhibitor was also not observed. Thus, it can be assumed that the enzymes responsible for pyridoxine liberation from pyridoxine phosphate are also insensitive to this inhibitor. In contrast with thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxine, and pyridoxal, the most efficient method for the determination of the free form of nicotinic acid is cold extraction together with inhibitors which gave the highest result. The phosphatase inhibitors probably inhibited the activity of nicotinate phosphoribosyltransferase [EC:2.4.2.11] and, thus, prevented the conversion of NA into nicotinic acid mononucleotide [19]. Thus, cold extraction with phosphatase inhibitors ought to be used when the concentration of free nicotinic acid is to be determined. With regard to pantothenic acid, it was not possible to ascertain a method

Table 4 Method validation parameters for total content of vitamers

which provided the lowest concentration because neither cold extraction nor the use of inhibitors had a significant influence on its concentration.

The liberation of free vitamers via enzymatic activity can be efficiently eliminated using ultrafiltration by removing endogenous enzymes, as seen by examining experiment S_U 18h. However, sample pre-treatment procedures should be optimized in order to suppress enzymatic processes prior to ultrafiltration while determining the distribution of vitamers in foods. Another benefit of ultrafiltration, in addition to removing endogenous enzyme activities, is that the content of interfering compounds in the sample extract can be considerably reduced in the mass spectra of vitamers (e.g., thiamine) (Fig. 4). This effect is probably related to the removal of soluble proteins and other high molecular weight compounds; the hydrolysis products of which (e.g., peptides) could interfere with the spectra of vitamers during LC-MS determination [16]. Thus, ultrafiltration is recommended as an additional sample purification as well as fixation step. In addition, our results demonstrate that microfiltration is also able to remove some insoluble matrix-bound enzymatic activity; however, because this also probably affects the results by removing the matrix-bound vitamers, we do not recommend this as a pre-treatment step.

Total vitamers	LOD (µg/g) (<i>n</i> =6)	LOQ (µg/g) (n=6)	Recovery (%) (0.5 mg/L) (<i>n</i> =3)	Recovery (%) (0.25 mg/L) (n=3)	Recovery (%) (0.1 mg/L) (<i>n</i> =3)	Intra-day precision ^a (%) (n=6)	Inter-day precision ^a (%) (n=4)
Thiamine	0.03	0.08	105±1	104±2	106±1	4.2	3.5
Riboflavin	0.03	0.08	96±1	93±2	96±4	3.7	10.1
Nicotinamide	0.80	2.39	-	_	-	-	-
Nicotinic acid	0.67	2.00	87±5	89±5	94±2	15.2	18.5
Pantothenic acid	0.05	0.16	101±3	100 ± 2	102 ± 1	5.2	7.4
Pyridoxal	0.06	0.18	$86{\pm}8$	86 ± 6	85±8	9.8	10.5
Pyridoxine	0.08	0.24	88±5	90±4	88±2	8.6	14.5

^a Expressed as coefficient of variance

🖄 Springer

Fig. 3 MS chromatograms of unlabelled (${}^{12}C$ and ${}^{1}H$) and stable isotope-labelled (${}^{13}C$ or D) B-group vitamers (*left*) and the respective MS spectra (*right*) in the sample E_{18b}



For the sake of simplicity, we seek a "universal" extraction procedure for all water-soluble vitamers to measure the total concentration of vitamins. To determine the total concentration of thiamine and riboflavin, overnight incubation in the presence of endogenous enzymes (E_{18h}) was sufficient while pyridoxal required additional thermal treatment for 30 min at 70 °C (T⁷⁰_{18h}) prior to overnight incubation to obtain the highest extraction. This suggests that some pyridoxal might be bound into forms that are not liberated by the endogenous enzymes, but can be liberated by thermal treatment under acidic conditions. Those bound forms could be imines, which are hydrolyzed under acidic conditions, seen in our previous study [16]. Moreover, quinoa contains a considerable amount of protein, especially lysine-rich proteins (15 %), which form Schiff base linkages during the formation of these imines [20, 21]. The concentration of pyridoxal increased even further when applying β -glucosidase treatment in combination with

high temperature extraction ($T^{100}_{\beta \ 18h}$). This increase is probably due to the phosphatase side activity of the β-glucosidase enzyme preparation [18]. Thus, to determine the total concentration of pyridoxal, additional phosphatase activity is required even after thermal treatment. However, thermal extraction at 100 °C negatively affected the concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, and pyridoxine, and further treatment with β-glucosidase, containing acid phosphatase and pyrophosphatase side activities, did not help to reach the maximal extraction observed in samples E_{18h} , T_{18h}^{70} , $E_{\beta \ 18h}$, and E_{F 18h}. Thus, high temperature treatment at 100 °C probably inactivated some of the endogenous enzymes responsible for liberation of free vitamers from bound forms. The most efficient extraction method for pyridoxine was β-glucosidase treatment ($E_{\beta \ 18h}$), which indicates the existence of pyridoxine glucosides in quinoa. This result was expected because in plants, pyridoxine can exist in the form of pyridoxine

🙆 Springer

Fig. 4 Interfering compounds (m/z 262.10 and 263.08) in the MS spectrum of thiamine (m/z 265.11)



glucosides (e.g., pyridoxine-5'- β -D-glucoside) [22]. Although pyridoxine glucosides are thought to be approximately 50 % bioavailable as a source of vitamin B₆ in humans, their determination ought to be important because glycosylated forms of pyridoxine could form up to 75 % of the total vitamin B₆ pool in fruits, vegetables, and grains [23].

The efficacy of the extraction methods for determination of the total concentration of vitamins in quinoa was evaluated by searching the residual phosphorylated and cofactor forms of thiamine, riboflavin, and pyridoxal (samples E_{18h} , T^{70}_{18h} , $E_{\beta 18h}$, $E_{F 18h}$, and $T^{100}_{\ \beta 18h}$); external standards were used to identify the compounds of interest: thiamine monophosphate (TMP, $[M]^+=345.06$) and thiamine diphosphate (TDP, $[M]^+=425.03$) in case of vitamin B₁, riboflavin-5'-phosphate (FMN, $[M+H]^+=457.10$) and riboflavin flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD, $[M+H]^+=786.18$) in case of vitamin B₂, and pyridoxal phosphate (PLP, $[M+H]^+=248.03$) in case of vitamin B₆. No traces of TMP, TDP, FMN, FAD, and PLP were found from the respective samples.

Unfortunately, it was not possible to determine the total concentration of either vitamin B_3 or B_5 . With regard to vitamin B_5 , the addition of enzymes used in the present study may not have liberated pantothenic acid from its bound forms (CoA, pantetheine, etc.). To liberate bound forms of pantothenic acid, additional pantetheinase and alkaline phosphatase treatment should be used, as suggested by Rychlik [24]. With regard to vitamin B_3 , it was not possible to determine the concentration of nicotinamide because the intensity in the MS-TOF was very low, which is probably caused by matrix effects. Although the presence of other bound forms of nicotinic acid and nicotinamide–nicotinamide riboside (NR,

 $[M]^+=255.09$, NaR ($[M]^+=256.08$), and nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN, $[M+H]^+=335.06$) were observed in the MS spectra of quinoa samples (Fig. 5), their exact concentration could not be determined due to a lack of labelled internal standards.

Distribution of free and bound vitamers in quinoa

To determine the concentration of free thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxine, and pyridoxal, we consider short time cold extraction with enzyme inhibitors to provide the most reliable results. Thus, the concentration of free thiamine in quinoa seeds was found to be 60 μ g/100 g (sample C_{Fi} Pi) which is about 15 % of the total B_1 concentration (400 µg/100 g, samples E_{18h} , T^{70}_{18h} , $E_{\beta \ 18h}$, $E_{F \ 18h}$). In the sample utilizing cold extraction incubated overnight for 18 h after microfiltration (CM 18h), the respective concentration for thiamine was 70 μ g/100 g which indicates that the concentration of thiamine phosphates (e.g., TDP) unbound to a matrix in quinoa seeds is less than a few percent. This suggests that up to 85 % of the total thiamine is bound to the food matrix, most probably to membrane proteins such as pyruvate and α -ketoglutarate dehydrogenase thiamine-diphosphate complexes [25].

The concentration of free riboflavin in quinoa seeds was even smaller than that of thiamine, with about 10 μ g/100 g in the cold extracted sample (C_{Fi Pi}) and 65 μ g/100 g in the cold extracted and microfiltered sample incubated overnight (C_{M 18h}), while the concentration of total vitamin B₂ was found to be 250 μ g/100 g (samples E_{18h}, T⁷⁰_{18h}, E_{β 18h}, E_{F 18h}). This indicates that about 5 % of the B₂ pool is in the 100

7365



Fig. 5 MS chromatograms of NR, NaR, and NMN (left) and the respective MS spectra (right) in the sample C

form of free riboflavin and only about 20 % is in the form of the cofactors FMN and FAD unbound to the matrix. These results suggest that vitamin B₂ is mostly found in the insoluble matrix of quinoa seeds (75 %), consisting of membrane-bound FAD binding proteins, for example, succinate dehydrogenase and acyl-CoA dehydrogenase [26, 27].

Of the vitamin B₆ vitamers in quinoa, we measured the concentrations of both pyridoxal and pyridoxine. The concentration of free pyridoxal in cold-extracted quinoa seeds was negligible (4 μ g/100 g, sample C_{Fi Pi}) while the concentration of PLP unbound to the matrix was rather low (10 μ g/100 g, sample C_{M 18b}). In contrast, the total concentration of pyridoxal extracted with overnight incubation in the presence of phosphatase or β -glucosidase was 150 µg/100 g (samples $E_{\beta 18h}$, $E_{F 18h}$) and reached up to 200 µg/100 g when applying thermal treatment before incubation with ß-glucosidase (sample T^{100}_{β} (18h). This suggests that, practically, all pyridoxal and PLP in quinoa seeds are bound to the insoluble matrix (95 %), of which, approximately 25 % is probably bound to proteins through aldimine (Schiff base) and substituted aldamine linkages and only 5 % is found as soluble PLP. The concentration of free pyridoxine in quinoa seeds was 10 µg/100 g in the cold extracted sample (C_{Fi} Pi) and practically the same in the sample incubated overnight (C_{M 18h}) while the concentration of pyridoxine determined after incubation was 30 µg/100 g (samples E_{18h} , T^{70}_{18h} , and $E_{F\ 18h}$) and reached up to 45 μ g/ 100 g when β -glucosidase was used (sample $E_{\beta \ 18h}$). Thus,

most of the pyridoxine is found in bound forms-approximately 40 % is bound to the insoluble matrix as pyridoxine and pyridoxine phosphate, 35 % is glycosylated, and the rest is found in a free form (25 %).

With regard to vitamins B3 and B5, it is impossible to draw conclusions concerning their distribution of different vitamers in quinoa because we only determined the concentration of nicotinic acid and pantothenic acid.

The obtained results were compared with the literature data (Table 5). As there was no comparative literature data concerning distribution of different forms of vitamins in quinoa, only the "total" content of vitamins was compared. In the case of vitamin B1 and vitamin B2, our results correlated well with the literature data; in the case of vitamins B_3 and B_6 , our

Table 5 Comparison of "total" B-group vitamin content in quinoa seeds as determined in this work and in previous studies

Vitamin (mg/100 g grain)	Ruales and Nair [30]	Ranhotra et al. [31]	USDA [32]	Our results
Vitamin B ₁	0.4	0.29-0.36	0.36	0.40
Vitamin B ₂	0.2	0.30-0.32	0.32	0.25
Vitamin B3	No data	1.24-1.52	1.52	0.40^{a}
Vitamin B ₆	-	-	0.49	0.25 ^b

^a Free nicotinic acid

^b Total content of pyridoxal and pyridoxine

results were over three and two times lower, respectively; and in case of vitamin B_5 , there was no literature data available. The lower result for vitamin B_3 was rather expected as only nicotinic acid was determined in this study. The lower result for vitamin B_6 could partially be explained by the fact that pyridoxamine was not determined. However, it is unlikely that pyridoxamine constitutes half of the total vitamin B_6 content as its content in foods is rather negligible compared to other vitamin B_6 vitamers. For example, the content of pyridoxamine in flour has been reported to be only 10–12 % of the total B_6 content [28]. Also, other factors can affect the results, e.g., origin of the sample as well as different analytical methods.

The most similar food matrix to quinoa seeds for which the distribution of different vitamin forms has been studied is wheat flour. In earlier studies, the distribution of vitamins B_1 , B_2 , and B_6 in wheat flour has been determined as follows: 50, 30, and 85 % of free forms; 5, 5, and 15 % of free cofactor forms; and 45, 65, and 0 % of protein-bound forms of thiamine, riboflavin, and vitamin B₆ (pyridoxine, pyridoxal, and pyridoxamine) [29]. The present work indicates that the proportion of vitamers bound to the food matrix in quinoa is even more significant reaching levels of 85, 65, and up to 90 % for B₁, B₂, and B₆, respectively. In case of soy flour (SRM 3234), the tendency is the same-vitamins B₁, B₂, and B₆ are mostly in bound forms, probably bound to food matrix, as the concentration of free cofactors in foods seems to be low. During food processing: hydration, mechanical, and thermal treatment (samples S and T⁷⁰), the amount of free thiamine, riboflavin, and pyridoxal significantly increases reaching over 50 % of the total concentration of those vitamers. Thus, we suppose that main mechanism of delivering free vitamers from the food matrix is enzymatic hydrolysis of protein-bound cofactors.

In conclusion, the LC-MS-TOF quantification method employed, combined with SIDA, has proven to be an efficient method to study the distribution of free and bound forms of Bgroup vitamins in quinoa. However, attention should be paid to developing effective sample pre-treatment procedures. The most suitable method to determine simple vitamers is cold extraction in the presence of phosphatase and protease inhibitors followed by ultrafiltration to prevent enzymatic conversion of cofactors into simple vitamers before injection. To determine the total concentration of vitamers, overnight incubation with endogenous enzymes is recommended. With regard to pyridoxal, thermal treatment followed by enzymatic treatment with phosphatase activity containing enzyme is recommended while pyridoxine is best liberated using β glucosidase treatment. To determine the total content and distribution of the various forms of vitamins B3 and B5 in foods, several isotope-labelled vitamers (e.g., pantetheine, NR, NaR, and NMN) should be synthesized to supplement the isotope-labelled vitamers utilized in this study.

Acknowledgments The financial support for this research was provided by the European Regional Development Fund project EU29994 and by the Estonian Science Foundation grant G9189.

References

- 1. Gregory JF III (2012) Food Nutr Res 56:5809
- 2. EVS-EN 14122:2003
- 3. EVS-EN 14152:2003
- 4. EVS-EN 15652:2009
- 5. EVS-EN 14663:2006
- Miranda M, Vega-Gálvez A, Uribe E, López J, Martínez E, Rodríguez MJ, Quispe I, Di Scala K (2011) Proc Food Sci 1:1439–1446
- Miranda M, Vega-Gálvez A, Quispe-Fuentes I, Rodríguez MJ, Maureira H, Martínez EA (2012) Chil J Agric Res 72(2):175–181
- Goldschmidt RJ, Wolf WR (2010) Anal Bioanal Chem 397: 471–481
- Giri KV, Seshagiri Rao P (1946) P Indian Acad Sci B 24(6): 264–278
- Peterson ME, Eisenthal R, Danson MJ, Spence A, Daniel RM (2004) J Biol Chem 279:20717–20722
- Vercet A, Burgos J, Crelier S, Lopez-Buesa P (2001) Innov Food Sci Emerg Technol 2(2):139–150
- Stavinoha WB, Weintraub ST, Modak AT (1973) J Neurochem 20(2): 361–371
- Alvarez-Jubete L, Arendt EK, Gallagher E (2010) Trends Food Sci Technol 21(2):106–113
- Schumacher AB, Brandelli A, Macedo FC, Pieta L, Klug TV, de Jong EV (2010) J Food Sci Technol 47(2):202–206
- Caussette M, Kershaw JL, Shelton DR (1997) Food Chem 60(4): 587–592
- Hälvin K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I (2013) Anal Bioanal Chem 405(4):1213–1222
- Gentili A, Caretti F, D'Ascenzo G, Marchese S, Perret D, Di Corcia D, Mainero Rocca L (2008) Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22: 2029–2043
- Mihhalevski A, Nisamedtinov I, Hälvin K, Ošeka A, Paalme T (2013) J Cereal Sci 57:30–38
- Ashihara H, Stasolla C, Yin Y, Loukanina N, Thorpe TA (2005) De novo and salvage biosynthetic pathways of pyridine nucleotides and nicotinic acid conjugates in cultured plant cells. Plant Sci 169:107–114
- 20. Kozioł MJ (1992) J Food Compos Anal 5(1):35-68
- 21. Heldt H-W, Piechulla B (2010) Plant Biochemistry. Academic, USA
- 22. Jesse F, Gregory III (1998) Annu Rev Nutr 18:277–296
- 23. Tarr JB, Tamura T, Stokstad ELR (1981) Am J Clin Nutr 34 (7):1328–1337
- 24. Rychlik M (2000) J Agric Food Chem 48:1175-1181
- Rapala-Kozik M, Wolak N, Kujda M, Banas AK (2012) BMC Plant Biol 12:2
- 26. Hederstedt L, Rutberg L (1981) Microbiol Rev 45(4):542-555
- 27. Bode K, Hooks MA, Couée I (1999) Plant Physiol 119(4): 1305-1314
- 28. Polansky MM, Toepfer EW (1971) Cereal Chem 48:392-396
- Ndaw S, Bergaentzle M, Aoude-Werner D, Hasselmann C (2000) Food Chem 71:129–138
- 30. Ruales J, Nair BM (1993) Food Chem 48(2):131-136
- Ranhotra G, Gelroth J, Glaser B, Lorenz K, Johnson D (1993) Cereal Chem 70(3):303–305
- USDA Nutrient Database for Standard Reference (2014) U.S. Department of Agriculture, Maryland. http://ndb.nal.usda.gov/ndb/ search/. Accessed 5 May 2014

PUBLICATION V

Paalme T, Kevvai K, Vilbaste A, <u>Hälvin K</u>, Nisamedtinov I

Uptake and accumulation of B-group vitamers in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in ethanol-stat fed-batch culture

World J of Microb Biotech 30(9):2351-9 (2014)

ORIGINAL PAPER

Uptake and accumulation of B-group vitamers in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* in ethanol-stat fed-batch culture

T. Paalme · K. Kevvai · A. Vilbaste · K. Hälvin · I. Nisamedtinov

Received: 3 February 2014/Accepted: 22 April 2014/Published online: 30 April 2014 © Springer Science+Business Media Dordrecht 2014

Abstract The uptake and accumulation of the B-group vitamins thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid and pyridoxine in Saccharomyces cerevisiae was studied by gradually increasing the specific dosage of vitamins in an ethanol-stat fed-batch culture. Thiamine, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine were almost completely taken up at low vitamin dosages. Thiamine was determined to be the major accumulating form of vitamin B1 while most of the assimilated nicotinamide and pantothenic acid accumulated in cofactor forms. Despite the obvious uptake of pyridoxine, accumulation of B₆ vitamers was not observed. In contrast with the other vitamins studied, riboflavin began accumulating in the culture medium immediately after vitamin addition was initiated. By the end of the experiment, the apparent uptake of all vitamins exceeded their accumulation in the cells. Variations in the growth rate of yeast at different vitamin dosages demonstrate the importance of balancing the vitamins in the media during cultivation.

T. Paalme · A. Vilbaste · K. Hälvin · I. Nisamedtinov Department of Food Processing, Tallinn University of Technology, Tallinn, Estonia

K. Kevvai · A. Vilbaste · K. Hälvin · I. Nisamedtinov (\boxtimes) Competence Centre of Food and Fermentation Technologies, Akadeemia tee 15a, 12618 Tallinn, Estonia e-mail: inisamedtinov@lallemand.com

K. Kevvai Department of Chemistry, Tallinn University of Technology, Tallinn, Estonia

I. Nisamedtinov Lallemand, Inc., Montréal, QC, Canada **Keywords** B-group vitamins · *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* · Fed-batch · LC–MS · Stable isotope dilution assay

Introduction

Baker's and brewer's yeasts are well known for their high content of B-group vitamins, which also justifies their use as nutritional supplements. Most wild-type strains of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* are prototrophic for all B-group vitamins. The exception is biotin, the synthesis of which is a variable trait (Hall and Dietrich 2007). In addition to de novo synthesis, a number of vitamers can also be taken up from the growth environment. Considering the complexity of the vitamin synthesis pathways, the uptake of vitamins from the extracellular medium would allow cells to save intracellular resources for other biosynthetic processes.

Vitamin B1 occurs in yeast as free thiamine and its phosphoesters thiamine phosphate, thiamine pyrophosphate, and thiamine triphosphate, with thiamine pyrophosphate being the main bioactive form. Thiamine is synthesized from pyridoxine and histidine, the precursors of its pyrimidine unit (Tazuya et al. 1989, 1993), and glycine and ribulose 5-phosphate, the precursors of its thiazole unit (Linnett and Walker 1968; White and Spenser 1979, 1982). In addition to de novo synthesis, yeasts can readily take up thiamine from the extracellular environment by the plasma membrane transporter Thi7p $(K_m = 0.18 \ \mu\text{M})$ (Enjo et al. 1997). In addition, lowaffinity transport of thiamine via the nicotinamide riboside tranporter Nrt1p (Thi71p) (Enjo et al. 1997; Belenky et al. 2008; Li et al. 2010) as well as via Thi72p (Mojzita and Hohmann 2006) has been reported. The expression of genes encoding the enzymes involved in the metabolism of

thiamine (*THI* genes), including *THI7*, are coordinately repressed by exogenous thiamine and induced in its absence, whereas thiamine pyrophosphate seems to serve as a corepressor (Nishimura et al. 1991, 1992; Nosaka et al. 2005).

The de novo synthesis of riboflavin (vitamin B₂) and the cofactors flavin adenine dinucleotide (FAD) and flavin mononucleotide (FMN) occurs from guanosine 5'-triphosphate and ribulose 5-phosphate over a number of consecutive reactions catalysed by Rib1-7p, ATP-dependent riboflavin kinase (Fmn1p), and FAD synthase (Fad1p) (Oltmanns and Bacher 1972; Santos et al. 1995; Reihl and Stolz 2005). The uptake of riboflavin from the growth medium can occur by facilitated diffusion via the plasma membrane transporter Mch5p ($K_m = 17 \mu$ M). In contrast with riboflavin auxotrophic strains, the uptake of riboflavin by commercial baker's yeast strains has been shown to be relatively poor, even under conditions where its extracellular concentration exceeded the K_m value by several times (Perl et al. 1976). Years later, it was suggested that the expression of MCH5 is regulated by the intracellular flavin content (Reihl and Stolz 2005).

Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotides NAD⁺ and NADP⁺ are essential cofactors for cellular redox reactions and energy metabolism, the de novo synthesis of which can occur from tryptophan via kynurenine (Bedalov et al. 2003) or via the NAD⁺ salvage pathway from the B₃ vitamers nicotinic acid and nicotinamide. In *S. cerevisiae*, the uptake of nicotinic acid from the culture medium is mediated by the high affinity permease Tna1p ($K_m = 1.7 \mu$ M), the expression of which is inversely related to the extracellular concentration of nicotinic acid (Llorente and Dujon 2000). No transporters with nicotinamide affinity have been identified (Belenky et al. 2011).

Pantothenic acid (B₅) serves as a precursor for the synthesis of coenzyme A (CoA) in a five-step pathway with some organism-specific variations. The respective enzymes in yeast (Cab1-5p) have been identified (Olzhausen et al. 2009; Ruiz et al. 2009). *S. cerevisiae* is able to perform de novo synthesis of pantothenic acid from β -alanine and pantoate, which are derived from methionine and valine, respectively (White et al. 2001). *S. cerevisiae* can also acquire pantothenic acid from the surrounding medium by the proton symporter Fen2p ($K_m = 3.5 \mu$ M). The transport rate has been shown to be modulated by the content of pantothenate in the growth medium, with maximal rate occurring at low concentrations (Stolz and Sauer 1999).

Pyridoxal 5-phosphate (PLP), the bioactive form of vitamin B_6 , has multiple roles as a versatile cofactor of enzymes that almost exclusively function in the metabolism of amino compounds (Stolz and Vielreicher 2003). The B_6 vitamers pyridoxine, pyridoxine 5-phosphate, pyridoxamine, pyridoxamine 5-phosphate, and pyridoxal can

all be converted to PLP via the PLP salvage pathway. The only known carrier of pyridoxine, pyridoxal, and pyridoxamine in *S. cerevisiae* is the proton symporter Tpn1p, which has high affinity for pyridoxine ($K_m = 0.55 \mu$ M) (Stolz and Vielreicher 2003). Expression of *TPN1* is transcriptionally regulated, and is highly induced when either the pyridoxine concentration in the growth medium drops below the threshold concentration needed to support maximal growth, or in response to nitrogen depletion (Gasch et al. 2000).

Among other environmental factors, the assimilation of vitamins may also depend on the growth rate, the sources of carbon and nitrogen, and the state of metabolism (i.e., fermentative or respiratory growth), as occurs with the assimilation of riboflavin (Perl et al. 1976; Reihl and Stolz 2005). The majority of studies that measure B-group vitamin accumulation in yeast have focused on the uptake of one or two particular vitamins in shake flask cultures; studies which utilize industrially relevant fed-batch conditions are scarce. In this work we study the simultaneous assimilation of five B-group vitamins (thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine) by *S. cerevisiae* in an ethanol-stat cultivation using gradually increasing specific dosage of vitamins.

Materials and methods

Fed-batch cultivation with continuous addition of B-complex vitamins

This study utilizes commercial baker's yeast strain S. cerevisiae 210NG, kindly provided by AS Salutaguse Pärmitehas (Estonia). A 7 L "BioBench" fermenter (Applikon, The Netherlands), equipped with pH, pO_2 , O_2 , CO_2 , and temperature sensors was used for cultivation. The ethanol concentration was measured online using a "Chemgard" infrared gas monitor (Mine Safety Appliances, USA) and cultivation conditions were controlled using the cultivation control software "BioXpert" (Applikon). Two variable speed pumps (Cole Parmer, USA) were used to pump the feeding media with and without the mixture of B-group vitamins. The feeding media vessels were placed on digital scales (Sartorius, Germany) to precisely determine the pumping rates. Cultivation was carried out at 30 °C and pH 4.75, maintained by titration with 1 M NH₄OH. The dissolved oxygen concentration (pO₂) was controlled at min 20 % of air saturation by adjusting the ratio of air and oxygen in the aeration gas mixture while the reactor was continuously stirred at 800 rpm.

The compositions of the cultivation media were based on those described previously by Nisamedtinov et al. (2010),



Fig. 1 Ethanol-stat cultivation of *S. cerevisiae* 210NG with gradual increase of B-group vitamins concentration in the feeding medium. *z*—the fraction of vitamin supplemented medium (*Medium 2*) in the

feeding medium (in relative units); X—biomass concentration (g_{DW}/L) , μ —specific growth rate (1/h); S_{EtOH} —ethanol concentration in the cultivation medium (g/L)

and modified in terms of vitamin content. The Batch medium contained 50 g/L glucose, 0.5 g/L NaCl, 0.5 g/L CaCl₂, 3 g/L KH₂PO₄, 2.5 g/L NH₄Cl, 0.8 g/L MgSO₄·7H₂O, 1.9 mg/L ZnSO₄·7H2O, 1.9 mg/L FeSO₄·7H₂O, 0.6 mg/L CuSO₄· 5H₂O, 0.5 mg/L MnSO₄·H₂O, 0.4 mg/L CaCl₂·H₂O, 0.1 mg/L CoSO₄·7H₂O, 25 µg/L (NH₄)₆Mo₇O₂₄·4H₂O, and vitamins (µM): biotin 2, myo-inositol 165. Upon completion of the batch phase and before the start of the fedbatch the following mineral salts were additionally added into the cultivation medium: 6 g NH₄Cl, 34 g KH₂PO₄ and 12 g MgSO₄ \times 7H₂O. Two feeding media (*Medium 1* and Medium 2) were used in the fed-batch phase of the experiment. Both media contained 400 g/L glucose, 30 mg/L CaCl₂·2H₂O, 15 mg/L ZnSO₄·7H2O, 15 mg/L FeSO₄·7H₂O, 5 mg/L CuSO₄·5H₂O, 4 mg/L MnSO₄·H₂O, 3 mg/L CaCl₂· H₂O, 1 mg/L CoSO₄·7H₂O, 0.2 mg/L (NH₄)₆Mo₇O₂₄·4H₂O. Medium 1 contained (µM): biotin 2, myo-inositol 1400; Medium 2 contained, in addition to biotin and myo-inositol, also (µM): thiamine 180, riboflavin 50, nicotinamide 2750, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine 120. The vessel of Medium 2 was covered with aluminium foil in order to prevent lightinduced degradation of riboflavin.

The experiment was started by inoculating the *Batch medium* (2 L) with 20 mL of culture grown without vitamins (except biotin and myo-inositol). The yeast was then grown in pH- and pO₂-controlled batch culture until nearly all ethanol was consumed. Subsequently, the fed-batch phase was initiated using *Medium 1* in ethanol-stat mode (ethanol set-point, $S_{EtOH}^{set} = 0.2 \text{ g/L}$) as described by Nisamedtinov et al. (2010). These conditions allow for cultivation near the maximum respiratory growth rate ($\mu \approx \mu_{crit}$). After stabilization of the culture (as indicated by constant μ), a gradual increase in the specific dosage of vitamins was applied by increasing the fraction of *Medium* 2 in the feed from 30 to 100 % over 10 h (Fig. 1). Sampling routines and determination of vitamer concentrations

The concentrations of vitamers in the biomass and culture medium were determined by LC–MS combined with a stable isotope dilution assay method (Hälvin et al. 2013; Mihhalevski et al. 2013). When available, commercial isotope labelled vitamers where used. For quantification of a number of vitamers (nicotinamide riboside, nicotinamide mononucleotide, and NAD⁺) we used ¹⁵N-labelled yeast hydrolysate, prepared as described by Kevvai et al. (2014). The vitamers were extracted from the freeze-dried hydrolysate with hot ammonium formate (0.05 M, 70 °C, pH 4.5) followed by separation in a SuperdexTM Peptide 10/300 GL size-exclusion column (GE Healthcare, USA). The concentration of labelled vitamers was determined by LC–MS using unlabelled internal standards.

Culture samples were withdrawn from the fermenter at 1 h intervals. To determine the extracellular vitamin concentration, 1 mL of sample was immediately centrifuged at $18,000 \times g$ for 3 min, the supernatant was filtered through 0.2 µm filter and stored at -40 °C until analysis. For analysis of intracellular vitamer concentrations, the biomass samples (10 mL) were promptly quenched in 40 mL of 60 % MeOH-MilliQ solution (-40 °C) as described by Villas-Boas et al. (2005). The quenched samples were centrifuged at $18,000 \times g$ for 3 min. The yeast biomass pellets were washed twice with 60 % MeOH-MilliQ solution (-40 °C). The washed pellets were freeze-dried and stored at -40 °C until analysis. Vitamin extraction from lyophilized yeast samples (50 mg in five replicates) was carried out in 1 mL of 70 °C 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) for 30 min. The sample extracts were centrifuged at $18,000 \times g$ for 5 min at room temperature and the supernatants were filtered through 0.2 µm filters (Millipore, USA).

To determine the concentrations of free B-group vitamins, 1 mL aliquots of diluted sample extracts (dilution factor 5) were added into LC-MS vials containing isotope labelled internal standards and injected into LCT Premier LC-MS (Waters Corp., Milford, MA, USA). To determine nicotinamide riboside, nicotinamide mononucleotide, and NAD⁺, 1 mL aliquots of diluted sample extracts (dilution factor 25) were added into LC-MS vials containing purified ¹⁵N-labelled yeast hydrolysate and injected into the LC-MS. To determine the total concentration of vitamins, 2 mL aliquots of diluted sample extracts (dilution factor 5) were treated with 0.17 mg of potato acid phosphatase (Sigma, P1146) at 37 °C for 18 h. After incubation, the samples were centrifuged at $18,000 \times g$ for 5 min at room temperature, filtered through 0.2 µm filters, and analysed using LC-MS-TOF as described in Hälvin et al. (2013). The following ions were detected (m/z): thiamine— $[M]^+ = 265.11$, labelled thiamine— $[M]^+ =$ 268.12, riboflavin— $[M + H]^+ = 377.15$, labelled ribofla $vin-[M + H]^+ = 383.16$, nicotinamide— $[M + H]^+ =$ 123.06, labelled nicotinamide— $[M + H]^+ = 127.08$, nicotinic acid— $[M + H]^+ = 124.04$, labelled nicotinic acid— $[M + H]^+ = 128.06,$ pantothenic $acid - [M + H]^+ =$ 220.12, labelled pantothenic acid— $[M + H]^+ = 224.13$, pyridoxal— $[M + H]^+ = 168.07$, labelled pyridoxal- $[M + H]^+ = 171.09,$ $pyridoxine - [M + H]^+ = 170.08,$ labelled $pyridoxine - [M + H]^+ = 174.10,$ NAD^+ $[M]^+ = 664.08$, labelled NAD⁺— $[M]^+ = 671.08$, NR⁺— $[M]^+ = 255.09$, labelled NR⁺--[M]⁺ = 257.09, nicotinamide mononucleotide— $[M + H]^+ = 335.06$, labelled nicotinamide mononucleotide— $[M + H]^+ = 337.06$.

Calculation of culture parameters

The specific dosage of vitamer $i [F_i (t)]$, mol/g_{DW} which shows the amount of a given vitamer added per unit of dry biomass in the fermenter was calculated as follows:

$$F_i(t) = \frac{\int_{t_0}^t S_i^F \cdot z(t) \cdot \operatorname{pump}(t) dt}{X(t) \cdot V(t)},\tag{1}$$

where S_i^F (M) is the concentration of vitamer *i* in the vitamin-supplemented feeding medium (*Medium 2*), *z*(*t*) is the fraction of *Medium 2* in the feeding medium, pump(*t*) (L/h) is the total flow rate of the feeding medium into the reactor, *V*(*t*) (L) is the current volume of the culture medium, and *X*(*t*) (g/L) is the dry biomass concentration in the culture medium, t_0 (h) is the fermentation time corresponding to the start of vitamin addition, *t*(h) is the current fermentation time.

The apparent specific uptake rate of vitamer *i* $[U_i(t), \text{mol}/(g_{DW}h)]$ shows the amount of vitamer *i* assimilated by the cells per unit dry biomass per unit time and was calculated as follows:



Fig. 2 Accumulation of vitamin B_1 in *S. cerevisiae* 210NG as the concentration of thiamine in the feeding medium was gradually increased. C_{thi} —concentration of thiamine in the biomass (μ M); U_{thi} —apparent specific uptake rate of thiamine [nmol/(g_{DW} h)]; S_{thi} —concentration of thiamine in the culture medium (μ M); Q_{B1} —specific accumulation rate of vitamin B_1 in the biomass [nmol/(g_{DW} h)]

$$U_i(t) = \mu(t) \cdot \left(F_i(t) - \frac{S_i(t)}{X(t)}\right),\tag{2}$$

where $\mu(t)$ (1/h) is the specific growth rate,

$$\mu = \frac{d(X \cdot V)}{X \cdot V dt}.$$
(3)

The intracellular molar concentration of vitamer *i* (C_i , M) was calculated with the assumption that the intracellular water space in the yeast cells is constant at $v = 2.1 \text{ mL/g}_{DW}$ (Okada and Halvarson 1964).

The specific accumulation rate of vitamer i in the dry biomass $[Q_i, mol/(g_{DW}h)]$ was calculated as follows:

$$Q_i = \mu \cdot C_i \cdot \nu. \tag{4}$$

Results

The experiment presented herein used ethanol-stat fedbatch culture which simulates the industrial production conditions of yeast for the purpose of studying the effect of increasing the specific dosage of B-group vitamins (Eq. 1) on the intracellular accumulation of each respective vitamer (Eq. 4). After all ethanol was consumed in the batch phase, the culture was switched to ethanol-stat fed-batch mode. The specific growth rate ($\mu \approx \mu_{crit}$) in the fed-batch after stabilization on a vitamin-free feeding medium (*Medium 1*) was 0.14 1/h and increased to 0.17 1/h with the gradual increase in the concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine in the feeding medium (Fig. 1). At higher specific dosages of vitamins and at higher biomass concentration, a slow decrease in the specific growth rate was observed.

The intracellular concentration of thiamine (C_{thi}) during growth on the vitamin-free medium (henceforth referred to as the 'de novo concentration') was 12.1 μ M (Fig. 2;
Table 1 Intracellular concentrations of vitamers in an ethanol-stat culture on vitamin free medium and their maximum intracellular concentrations observed at the highest vitamer dosage at 15 h ($C_i^{\rm de\ novo}$ and $C_i^{\rm 15h}$, respectively), the concentration of vitamers in

the culture medium at the end of the experiment (S_i^{l5h}) , the maximum apparent uptake rate of vitamers (U_i^{l5h}) , the specific vitamin accumulation rate during growth without vitamins and at the highest vitamer dosage $(Q_i^{de novo}, Q_i^{l5h})$, respectively)

Vitamer/vitamin	C _i ^{de novo} (µM)	C^{15h} (µM)	<i>S</i> ^{15h} (μM)	U ^{15h} nmol/ (g _{DW} h)	Q ^{de novo} nmol/ (g _{DW} h)	Q_i^{15h} nmol/ $(g_{ m DW}h)$
Thiamine	12.1 ± 0.5	105 ± 18	< 0.1	57	4	23
Total B_1 (Thi + ThiP + ThiPP)	13.0 ± 1.3	113 ± 21	< 0.1	57	4	26
Riboflavin	5.9 ± 0.8	7.6 ± 1.8	4.0 ± 0.1	17	3	4
Total B_2 (Riboflavin + FMN + FAD)	40.8 ± 3.3	45.4 ± 2.6	4.0 ± 0.1	17	10	13
Nicotinamide (NAM)	59.6 ± 3.4	161 ± 17	0.5 ± 0.1	905	17	37
Nicotinic acid (NA)	9.7 ± 0.9	70.3 ± 8.6	8.4 ± 0.6	0	3	16
Nicotinamide riboside (NR)	8.3 ± 1.2	12.5 ± 3.6	N/A	0	2	3
Nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN)	70.7 ± 4.8	106 ± 14	N/A	0	20	24
NAD	922 ± 53	$2,\!152\pm52$	N/A	0	265	493
$ \begin{array}{l} \text{Fotal } B_3 \\ (\text{NAM} + \text{NA} + \text{NR} + \text{NMN} + \text{NAD}) \end{array} $	$1,\!080\pm63$	$2{,}497\pm96$	8.9 ± 0.6	905	307	573
Pantothenic acid	5.8 ± 0.6	62.7 ± 16.6	5.5 ± 0.1	101	2	13
Total B ₅	N/A	N/A	N/A	101	N/A	N/A
Pyridoxine (PN)	0^{a}	0^{a}	10.1 ± 0.1	35	0	0
Pyridoxal (PL)	9.3 ± 1.2	16.5 ± 3.5	0^{a}	0	3	4
PL + PLP	18.2 ± 1.6	25.1 ± 3.3	0^{a}	0	5	7
Total B ₆	N/A	N/A	N/A	35	N/A	N/A

N/A not analysed

^a Below detection limit



Fig. 3 Accumulation of vitamin B₂ in *S. cerevisiae* 210NG as the concentration of riboflavin in the feeding medium was gradually increased. $C_{\rm rib}$ —concentration of riboflavin in the biomass (μ M); $U_{\rm rib}$ —apparent specific uptake rate of riboflavin [nmol/(g_{DW}h)]; $S_{\rm rib}$ —concentration of riboflavin in the culture medium (μ M); $Q_{\rm B2}$ —specific accumulation rate of vitamin B₂ in the biomass [nmol/(g_{DW}h)]

Table 1), and accounted for over 90 % of the total de novo synthesized B_1 vitamers. This ratio remained largely unchanged over the course of the entire experiment. With an increase in the specific thiamine dosage, the intracellular vitamin B_1 concentration increased proportionally. The extracellular concentration of thiamine remained negligible $(S_{\text{thi}} < 0.1 \,\mu\text{M})$ throughout the experiment, which indicates its active uptake by the Thi7p transporter $(K_m = 0.18 \,\mu\text{M})$; Iwashima et al. 1973; Enjo et al. 1997). The apparent specific uptake rate of thiamine (U_{thi}) was over two times higher than the calculated accumulation rate of vitamin B₁ (Q_{B1}) in the cells.

The de novo concentration of riboflavin in the cells (C_{rib}) was around 5.9 μ M (Fig. 3; Table 1) and approximately 20 % of the total B₂ vitamers determined. In contrast to thiamine, we did not observe an accumulation of riboflavin or the other B₂ vitamers in the cells while the riboflavin concentration in the feed was increased, even though the apparent uptake rate (U_{rib}) increased.

The de novo concentration of B_3 vitamers and cofactors was found to be two orders of magnitude higher than the other vitamins studied (1,080 µM; Table 1). The majority of the total B_3 pool existed as cofactor NAD⁺ (922 µM). The concentrations of other B_3 vitamers were significantly lower: 9.7 µM for nicotinic acid (C_{NA}), 59.6 µM for nicotinamide (C_{NAM}), 8.3 µM for nicotinamide riboside (C_{NR}) and 70.7 µM for nicotinamide mononucleotide (C_{NMN}). With a gradual increase in the concentration of nicotinamide in the feed, the total intracellular concentration of B_3 vitamers and cofactors increased to 2,497 µM, mainly due to an increase in the concentration of NAD⁺ (not illustrated). The extracellular concentration of nicotinamide



Fig. 4 Accumulation of vitamin B₃ in *S. cerevisiae* 210NG as the concentration of nicotinamide in the feeding medium was gradually increased. C_{NA} —concentration of nicotinic acid in the biomass (μ M); U_{NAM} —apparent specific uptake rate of nicotinamide [nmol/(g_{DW}h)]; S_{NA} —concentration of nicotinic acid in the culture medium (μ M); Q_{B3} —specific accumulation rate of vitamin B₃ in the biomass [nmol/(g_{DW}h)]



Fig. 5 Accumulation of pantothenic acid in *S. cerevisiae* 210NG as its concentration in the feeding medium was gradually increased. C_{pan} —concentration of pantothenic acid in the biomass (μ M); U_{pan} apparent specific uptake rate of pantothenic acid [nmol/(g_{DW} h)]; S_{pan} —concentration of pantothenic acid in the culture medium (μ M); Q_{pan} —specific accumulation rate of pantothenic acid in the biomass [nmol/(g_{DW} h)]

remained close to zero over the course of the entire experiment (S_{NAM} , Fig. 4), suggesting that it was actively transported into the cells. Notably, we observed that nicotinic acid accumulated in the culture medium (S_{NA}) at high specific nicotinamide dosages. The specific uptake rate of nicotinamide (U_{NAM}) was higher than the accumulation rate of total vitamin B₃ (Q_{B3}).

The de novo concentration of pantothenic acid (C_{pan}) was 5.8 μ M (Fig. 5; Table 1). The concentrations of other B₅ vitamers and cofactors (pantetheine and coenzyme A) were not determined in the present study, which at least



Fig. 6 Accumulation of vitamin B₆ (pyridoxal and pyridoxal phosphate) in *S. cerevisiae* 210NG as the pyridoxine concentration in the feeding medium was gradually increased. C_{PL+PLP} —concentration of pyridoxal and pyridoxal phosphate in the biomass (μ M); C_{PN} —concentration of pyridoxine in the biomass (μ M); U_{PN} —apparent specific uptake rate of pyridoxine [nmol/(g_{DW}h)]; S_{PN} —concentration of pyridoxine in the culture medium (μ M); Q_{PL+PLP} —specific accumulation rate of pyridoxal and pyridoxal phosphate in the biomass [nmol/(g_{DW}h)]

partly explains why its apparent uptake rate (U_{pan}) was an order of magnitude higher than the accumulation rate of vitamin B₅ (Q_{B5}). As additional pantothenic acid was added in the feed, its extracellular concentration remained low ($S_{pan} = 5.5 \mu$ M), suggesting near complete uptake. Despite this, its accumulation over the de novo concentration in the cells was only observed 3 h after the start of vitamin addition. At high specific dosages of pantothenic acid, we observed its accumulation in the culture medium, which suggests either saturation or feed-back repression of its transport system.

From the B₆ vitamers only pyridoxal and its phosphorylated form were determined to be above the detection limit in the biomass. Of these, pyridoxal phosphate accounted for nearly 50 % of the B₆ vitamer pool; the intracellular concentration of pyridoxine remained below the detection limit over the course of the entire experiment. The concentration of pyridoxal and pyridoxal phosphate (C_{PL+PLP}) at the end of the batch phase was over 35 µM (Fig. 6; Table 1). Notably, with the switch to the ethanol-stat culture without vitamins, the concentration of this pool decreased by approximately twofold to 18.2 µM. During the first stages (6-10 h) of vitamin feeding, the pyridoxine concentration in the culture medium was low, which suggests near-complete uptake. At higher specific dosages, it was found to accumulate in the medium. The specific uptake rate of pyridoxine $(U_{\rm PN})$ was approximately five times higher than the specific accumulation rate of pyridoxal and pyridoxal phosphate $(Q_{\rm PL+PLP}).$

Discussion

In the present work the effect of the gradual addition of B-group vitamins (thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, pantothenic acid, and pyridoxine) on their rate of assimilation in S. cerevisiae was studied. An ethanol-stat fedbatch culture was used, simulating the conditions often applied in industrial baker's yeast production. The results suggest that while supplementation of the culture with these vitamins is not strictly required, adding them in optimal concentrations can increase the productivity of the process by increasing the specific growth rate. This positive effect can be related to the reduced amount of cellular resources required for de novo synthesis of vitamins and cofactors, as well as the biosynthetic enzymes. Although we only observed a modest increase in the maximum respiratory growth rate (0.03 1/h), it is possible that a more profound effect could be observed while increasing the dosage of vitamins at a reduced rate due to better adaptation. In addition, the relative concentration of some vitamins in the feeding medium may not have been optimal. For example, the de novo concentration of vitamin B₃ in the cells was approximately 100 times higher than that of vitamin B₁, however, the concentration of nicotinamide in the feed was only ten times higher than that of thiamine. It is possible that such imbalances in vitamin concentrations may lead to specific limitations or inhibitory effects.

At high specific vitamin dosages, the specific growth rate started to decrease slowly. This decrease could have been caused by over-accumulation of vitamins and cofactors. However, no growth inhibition could be demonstrated using shake flask experiments with the same vitamin concentrations as used in *Medium 2* (results not illustrated). Thus, the observed decreasing growth rate at high vitamin concentrations was most likely due to the inhibitory effects related to high biomass concentrations. We have previously shown that at biomass concentrations higher than 50 g_{DW}/L, a slow and consistent decrease in the specific growth rate occurred (Nisamedtinov et al. 2010).

The gradual increase in the specific dosage of B-group vitamins clearly increased the total intracellular concentration of B_1 , B_3 , and B_5 vitamers and cofactors, whereas no remarkable accumulation of B_2 and B_6 vitamers over de novo values were observed (Table 1). During vitamin addition, a marked increase in the specific accumulation rates (Eq. 4) relative to the respective de novo values was observed for both B_1 and B_3 vitamers as well as for pantothenic acid (approximately six, two and sixfold, respectively). These observed differences in vitamin and cofactor accumulation rates could be even greater because the maximum values of intracellular vitamin and cofactor concentrations were not reached in the present study.

Although no nicotinamide transporters in S. cerevisiae have been identified, its low extracellular concentration $(S_{\text{NAM}}^{15\text{h}} = 0.5 \,\mu\text{M})$ compared to its concentration in the cells ($C_{\text{NAM}}^{15\text{h}} = 160 \ \mu\text{M}$) suggests that an active transporter should be involved. Interestingly, the intracellular concentration of nicotinamide exceeded that of nicotinic acid by nearly seven times during growth without vitamins, whereas the concentrations of these two vitamers became very similar during vitamin addition (Table 1; Fig. 4). This indicates that following its uptake, nicotinamide was converted into nicotinic acid in the nicotinamidase reaction and then used for NAD⁺ synthesis. The observed increase in both the intra- and extracellular nicotinic acid concentrations indicates possible feed-back inhibition or saturation of the NAD⁺ synthesis pathway. These results also fit with the findings of Belenky et al. (2011) who found that nicotinamide taken up by cells was readily converted to nicotinic acid and the excess of the latter was excreted from the cells in a Tna1p independent manner. Nicotinic acid may be excreted to mitigate toxic effects caused by its overaccumulation.

Saccharomyces cerevisiae was long considered a pantothenate auxotroph (Stolz and Sauer 1999; Leonian and Lilly 1942). However, White et al. (2001) showed its ability to synthesize it via a pathway involving methioninederived spermine. The growth of yeast observed in this experiment with a vitamin-free feeding medium supports this fact. Uptake of pantothenic acid occurred immediately after its concentration in the feeding medium was increased; its intracellular concentration, however, started to increase only several hours later. This could be explained by the prompt conversion of imported pantothenic acid into coenzyme A, the concentrations of which in yeast, according to data of Seifar et al. (2013), are in the range of 200 µM, which is several times higher than the intracellular concentrations of pantothenic acid measured in our study ($\sim 6-60 \mu$ M). It is likely that the intracellular pantothenic acid concentration started to increase only after the coenzyme A pools were saturated.

Intracellular pyridoxine levels remained below detection limit throughout the experiment, suggesting its prompt conversion into other B_6 vitamers. However, we did not observe a remarkable increase in the intracellular concentrations of either pyridoxal or pyridoxal phosphate with an increase in pyridoxine dosage. This could result from partial condensation of pyridoxal phosphate with the amino acid substrate to form a Schiff base, a uniform component of all pyridoxal phosphate catalysed enzyme reactions (Eliot and Kirsch 2004). It is possible that pyridoxal from such aldimines may not have been released with the acid phosphatase treatment used in the present study. At higher specific dosages, we observed an accumulation of pyridoxine in the culture medium. It can be speculated that this to a medium containing 2 μ M of pyridoxine. Interestingly, we observed a gradual decrease in the intracellular concentration of total pyridoxal ($C_{\rm PL+PLP}$) after the switch from batch to ethanol-stat fed-batch. The reasons behind this phenomenon remain unclear. It is possible that the decrease was induced by the switch from relatively slow growth on ethanol in the final stages of batch to higher growth rates in the ethanol-stat culture.

The intracellular concentration of riboflavin and related cofactors did not increase significantly with an increase in the specific dosage of riboflavin even though its apparent uptake rate reached a value close to that of its de novo accumulation rate (Fig. 6). By the end of the experiment the extracellular concentration of riboflavin (S_{rib}^{15h}) reached 4.0 µM which was close to the intracellular concentration (7.6 μ M). Considering that the riboflavin translocation into the cells is believed to occur only by facilitated diffusion via Mch5p ($K_m = 17 \mu$ M) (Reihl and Stolz 2005) its poor uptake into the cells under these experimental conditions could be expected. It is also possible that the concentration of free riboflavin was overestimated due to endogenous pyrohosphatase activitiy which could have released it from flavin nucleotides during sample preparation. Because S. cerevisiae wild type strains are invariably riboflavin prototrophs, our findings, together with previous studies, demonstrate the poor ability of S. cerevisiae to transport and accumulate riboflavin (Perl et al. 1976). This raises a general question regarding the physiological roles of plasma membrane transporter Mch5p.

A common feature of all vitamins studied in the present work, with the exception of riboflavin, was that their specific accumulation rates were lower than their respective apparent uptake rates. This was most probably due to an underestimation of vitamin and cofactor accumulation. Underestimation of vitamin and cofactor accumulation can occur due to losses during sample processing or due to vitamers that remain undetermined due to technical reasons. The latter was clearly the case for vitamin B₅, and most likely also B₆, where coenzyme A and protein-bound pyridoxal phosphate were not determined. However, underestimation of the accumulation of the other vitamins was probably not significant. Although the catabolic pathways of vitamins and cofactors are not described in yeast, vitamin turnover may also be a partial reason for the low recovery in some cases. Overestimation of vitamin uptake could result from the instability of vitamins in the culture medium, e.g. in case of light-induced degradation of riboflavin. Nevertheless, according to the information available about the stability of vitamins used in the present study (Troy and Beringer 2006), their degradation in the cultivation medium was most likely negligible.

The present study revealed significant differences in the uptake and accumulation between the B-group vitamins studied. The reasons underlying these differences remain to be elucidated. While in some cases this can be explained by the fact that some related compounds were simply not measured in the present work, in other cases it raises important questions regarding the fate of vitamers in S. cerevisiae. New (enzymatic) techniques probably need to be developed to determine all the vitamers in each group. Alternatively, vitamin catabolism may play a much more significant role than has previously been assumed. While our approach does not necessarily reveal the role of individual vitamins with regards to the observed changes in specific growth rate, the smooth increase in the dosage of specific vitamins is, nevertheless, a useful tool to study the accumulation of vitamers under industrially relevant conditions.

Acknowledgments This work was supported by the European Regional Development Fund (project EU29994), institutional research funding IUT1927 of the Estonian Ministry of Education and Research and Estonian Science Foundation research grant ETF9189. The authors would like to thank Dr. David Schryer (University of Tartu) for critical revision of the manuscript.

Conflict of interest The authors declare that they have no conflict of interest.

References

- Bedalov A, Hirao M, Posakony J, Nelson M, Simon JA (2003) NAD⁺-dependent deacetylase Hst1p controls biosynthesis and cellular NAD⁺ levels in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Mol Cell Biol 23:7044–7054
- Belenky PA, Moga TG, Brenner C (2008) Saccharomyces cerevisiae YOR071C encodes the high affinity nicotinamide riboside transporter Nrt1. J Biol Chem 283:8075–8079
- Belenky P, Stebins R, Bogan KL, Evans CR, Brenner C (2011) Nrt1 and Tna1-independent export of NAD⁺ precursor vitamins promotes NAD⁺ homeostasis and allows engineering of vitamin production. PLoS ONE 6:e19710
- Eliot AC, Kirsch JF (2004) Pyridoxal phosphate enzymes: mechanistic, structural, and evolutionary considerations. Annu Rev Biochem 73:383–415
- Enjo F, Nosaka K, Ogata M, Iwashima A, Nishimura H (1997) Isolation and characterization of a thiamin transport gene, *THI10*, from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J Biol Chem 272:19165–19170
- Gasch AP, Spellman PT, Kao CM, Carmel-Harel O, Eisen MB, Storz G, Botstein D, Brown PO (2000) Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes. Mol Biol Cell 11:4241–4257
- Hall C, Dietrich FS (2007) The reacquisition of biotin prototrophy in Saccharomyces cerevisiae involved horizontal gene transfer, gene duplication and gene clustering. Genetics 177(4): 2293–2307

- Hälvin K, Paalme T, Nisamedtinov I (2013) Comparison of different extraction methods for simultaneous determination of B complex vitamins in nutritional yeast using LC/MS-TOF and stable isotope dilution assay. Anal Bioanal Chem 405:1213–1222
- Iwashima A, Nishino H, Nose Y (1973) Carrier-mediated transport of thiamine in baker's yeast. Biochim Biophys Acta 330:222–234
- Kevvai K, Kütt ML, Nisamedtinov I, Paalme T (2014) Utilization of ¹⁵N-labelled yeast hydrolysate in *Lactococcus lactis* IL1403 culture indicates co-consumption of peptide-bound and free amino acids with simultaneous efflux of free amino acids. Antonie Van Leeuwenhoek. doi:10.1007/s10482-013-0103-2
- Leonian LH, Lilly VG (1942) The effect of vitamins on ten strains of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Am J Bot 29:459–464
- Li M, Petteys BJ, McClure JM, Valsakumar V, Bekiranov S, Frank EL, Smith JS (2010) Thiamine biosynthesis in Saccharomyces cerevisiae is regulated by the NAD⁺-dependent histone deacetylase Hst1. Mol Cell Biol 30:3329–3341
- Linnett PE, Walker J (1968) Biosynthesis of thiamine. Incorporation experiments with ¹⁴C-labelled substrates and with [¹⁵N]glycine in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Biochem J 109:161–168
- Llorente B, Dujon B (2000) Transcriptional regulation of the Saccharomyces cerevisiae DAL5 gene family and identification of the high affinity nicotinic acid permease TNA1 (YGR260w). FEBS Lett 475:237–241
- Mihhalevski A, Nisamedtinov I, Hälvin K, Ošeka A, Paalme T (2013) Stability of B-complex vitamins and dietary fiber during rye sourdough bread production. J Cereal Sci 57:30–38
- Mojzita D, Hohmann S (2006) Pdc2 coordinates expression of the THI regulon in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Mol Genet Genomics 276(2):147–161
- Nisamedtinov I, Kevvai K, Orumets K, Rautio JJ, Paalme T (2010) Glutathione accumulation in ethanol-stat fed-batch culture of Saccharomyces cerevisiae with a switch to cysteine feeding. Appl Microbiol Biotechnol 87:175–183
- Nishimura H, Kawasaki Y, Nosaka K, Kaneko Y, Iwashima A (1991) A constitutive thiamine metabolism mutation, thi80, causing reduced thiamine pyrophosphokinase activity in Saccharomyces *cerevisiae*. J Bacteriol 173:2716–2719
- Nishimura H, Kawasaki Y, Kaneko Y, Nosaka K, Iwashima A (1992) A positive regulatory gene, *THI3*, is required for thiamine metabolism in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J Bacteriol 174:4701–4706
- Nosaka K, Onozuka M, Konno H, Kawasaki Y, Nishimura H, Sano M, Akaji K (2005) Genetic regulation mediated by thiamin pyrophosphate-binding motif in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Mol Microbiol 58:467–479
- Okada H, Halvarson HO (1964) Uptake of α-thioethyl D-glucopyranoside by Saccharomyces cerevisiae I. The genetic control of facilitated diffusion and active transport. Biochim Biophys Acta 82:538–546
- Oltmanns O, Bacher A (1972) Biosynthesis of Riboflavine in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*: the role of genes *RIB1* and *RIB7*. J Bacteriol 110:818–822

- Olzhausen J, Schubbe S, Schuller HJ (2009) Genetic analysis of coenzyme A biosynthesis in the yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*: identification of a conditional mutation in the pantothenate kinase gene CAB1. Curr Genet 55(2):163–173
- Perl M, Kearney EB, Singer TP (1976) Transport of riboflavin into yeast cells. J Biol Chem 251:3221–3228
- Reihl P, Stolz J (2005) The monocarboxylate transporter homolog Mch5p catalyzes riboflavin (vitamin B₂) uptake in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Biol Chem 280:39809–39817
- Ruiz A, Gonzalez A, Munoz I, Serrano R, Abrie JA, Strauss E, Arino J (2009) Moonlighting proteins Hal3 and Vhs3 form a heteromeric PPCDC with Ykl088w in yeast CoA biosynthesis. Nat Chem Biol 5(12):920–928
- Santos MA, García-Ramírez JJ, Revuelta JL (1995) Riboflavin Biosynthesis in Saccharomyces cerevisiae cloning, characterization, and expression of the *RIB5* gene encoding riboflavin synthase. J Biol Chem 270:437–444
- Seifar RM, Ras C, Deshmmukh AT, Bekers KM, Saurez-Mendez CA, da Cruz ALB, van Gulik WM, Hejinen JJ (2013) Quantitative analysis of intracellular coenzymes in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* using ion pair reversed phase ultra high performance liquid chromatography tandem mass spectrometry. J Chromatogr A 1311:115–120
- Stolz J, Sauer N (1999) The fenpropimorph resistance gene FEN2 from Saccharomyces cerevisiae encodes a plasma membrane H1-pantothenate symporter. J Biol Chem 274:18747–18752
- Stolz J, Vielreicher M (2003) Tpn1p, the plasma membrane vitamin B₆ transporter of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Biol Chem 278:18990–18996
- Tazuya K, Yamada K, Kumaoka H (1989) Incorporation of histidine into the pyrimidine moiety of thiamin in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Biochim Biophys Acta 990:73–79
- Tazuya K, Yamada K, Kumaoka H (1993) Pyridoxine is a precursor of the pyrimidine moiety of thiamin in *Saccharomyces cerevi*siae. Biochem Mol Biol Int 30:893–899
- Troy DB, Beringer P (2006) Remington: the science and practice of pharmacy. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, Philadelphia
- Villas-Boas SG, Mas S, Akesson M, Smedsgaad J, Nielsen J (2005) Mass spectrometry in metabolome analysis. Mass Spectrom Rev 24:613–646
- White RL, Spenser ID (1979) Thiamin biosynthesis in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Origin of carbon-2 of the thiazole moiety. Biochem J 179:315–325
- White RL, Spenser ID (1982) Thiamin biosynthesis in yeast. Origin of the five-carbon unit of the thiazole moiety. J Am Chem Soc 104:4934–4943
- White WH, Gunyuzlu PL, Toyn JH (2001) Saccharomyces cerevisiae is capable of de Novo pantothenic acid biosynthesis involving a novel pathway of β-alanine production from spermine. J Biol Chem 276:10794–10800

PUBLICATION VI

Hälvin K, Paalme T, Vilbaste A, Nisamedtinov I

LC-MS for quantification of B-group vitamins in yeast

Advances in Science and Industrial Production of Bakers' Yeast. Proceedings of the 27th VH Yeast Conference. (2014) Publication in progress.

LC-MS for quantification of B-group vitamins in yeast

Kristel Hälvin^{1,2}, Toomas Paalme¹, Allan Vilbaste^{1,2} and Ildar Nisamedtinov^{1,2,3}

¹ Tallinn University of Technology, Department of Food Processing, Ehitajate tee 5, 19086, Tallinn, Estonia
 ² Competence Centre of Food and Fermentation Technologies, Akadeemia tee 15a, 12618, Tallinn, Estonia
 ³Lallemand, Inc., 5494 Notre-Dame East, Montréal QC H1N 2C4, Canada

Abstract

Consumer demand for reliable nutrition labelling has created the need for high throughput methods for simultaneous quantitative determination of B-group vitamins in foods. In spite of the rapid development of analytical techniques, the simultaneous quantification of water soluble vitamins in vitamin rich foodstuffs, including yeast, remains challenging. The major hindrances include a relatively low concentration and stability of vitamins, as well as their different chemical structures. LC-MS combined with a stable isotope dilution assay (SIDA) is at the moment the most sensitive and selective method, which can be conducted using relatively simple sample pre-treatment procedure compared to conventional methods. Although there are several authors who have used LC-MS-MS with isotope labelled internal standards for determination of B-group vitamins in tablets and dietary supplements the data for real food samples is rather limited. In the present work we demonstrate a rapid, convenient and cost-efficient method for simultaneous determination of vitamins B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅, and B₆ in nutritional yeast and yeast extracts using LC-MS.

Introduction

In spite of the rapid development of analytical techniques, the simultaneous quantification of Bgroup vitamins in foods, including yeast, remains challenging, with major hindrances being their low concentration in the food matrix, relatively low stability, as well as their different structures and chemical properties [Gentili et al 2008]. LC-MS combined with a stable isotope dilution assay (SIDA) is at the moment the most sensitive and selective method, which can be conducted using relatively simple sample pre-treatment procedure compared to conventional methods. Although there are several authors who have used LC-MS-MS with isotope labelled internal standards for determination of B-group vitamins in tablets and dietary supplements [Chen et al 2007; Goldschmidt and Wolf 2010; Phinney et al 2011] the data for real food samples is rather limited. The method development for simultaneous determination of B-group vitamins in natural samples is quite challenging, mainly due to complexity of sample preparation processes and unavailability of isotope-labelled internal standards of many naturally occurring vitamers. Thus, the extraction of vitamers from the real food matrix should be maximized, and all vitamers should be converted into the same forms as the used internal and external standards. Ideally, the method should also allow high throughput analysis and should, thus, consist of a simple, single-step procedure for complete extraction and the same chromatographic conditions for all vitamins under study. The currently used standard extraction procedures [EVS-EN 14122:2003; EVS-EN 14152:2003; EVS-EN 15652:2009; EVS-EN 14663:2006] are designed for single vitamin analysis and determine the total concentration of vitamin. They are time consuming and usually do not provide additional information about distribution of individual vitamers in food matrix. In addition, these methods use extraction buffers which are unsuitable for MS detection (e.g. hydrochloric acid) and high temperatures which are not suitable for simultaneous analysis of some B-group vitamers (e.g. pantothenic acid) and are also uncommon to physiological conditions in the human GIT. An alternative would be to use hydrolytic enzymes instead of acid hydrolysis for liberation of vitamins from their bound forms, as proposed by Ndaw and co-workers [2000]. Thus, proper enzyme or enzyme mixtures with required activities should be used and MS compatible extraction buffers should be preferred.

Baker's and brewer's yeasts belonging to the genus *Saccharomyces* are well known for their high content of B-group vitamins, which also justifies their use as nutritional supplements, e.g. nutritional yeast, yeast extract. Thus, they are excellent model food matrices for vitamin B-group method development and testing. In the present work we demonstrate a rapid, convenient and cost-efficient method and a respective analytical kit for simultaneous determination of vitamins B₁, B₂, B₃, B₅, and B₆ in nutritional yeast, yeast extracts and for studying the biological enrichment of yeast with B-group vitamins.

Materials and Methods

Chemicals

Unlabelled standards of nicotinamide (99.9 %), nicotinic acid (99 %), thiamine-HCl (99 %), pyridoxine-HCl (99.9 %), pyridoxal-HCl (99 %), Ca-pantothenate (99 %), riboflavin (99 %), β-nicotinamide mononucleotide (95 %) and β-nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (99 %) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (Steinheim, Germany). Nicotinamide riboside was purchased from LGC Standards AB (Borås, Sweden). The stable isotope labelled standards of nicotinamide-[D₄, 98 %], nicotinic acid-[D₄, 98%], thiamine-HCl-[¹³C₃, 99 %], and pyridoxine-HCl-[¹³C₄, 99 %] were obtained from Cambridge Isotope Laboratories, Inc. (Andover, MA, USA); Ca-pantothenate-[¹³C₃¹⁵N, 98 %], riboflavin-[¹³C₄¹⁵N₂, 98 %] and pyridoxal-HCl-[D₃, 99 %] were obtained from Isosciences, LLC (King of Prussia, PA, USA). Acetonitrile (HPLC grade) was obtained from Rathburn Chemicals Ltd. (Walkeburn, Scotland, UK), while formic acid (LC-MS grade), ammonium formate (puriss. p.a., for HPLC) and hydrochloric acid (puriss. p.a., ACS) were all purchased from Sigma-Aldrich. High purity water was produced by a Millipore water purification system (Millipore S.A.S., Malsheim, France).

Enzyme

Acid phosphatase from potato (P1146) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich.

Samples

Commercial nutritional yeast powder Engevita Bland (lot no 206477E) and yeast extract FNI 100 (lot. 10103308) were kindly provided by Lallemand, Inc. (Canada). The performance of the used LC-MS method was assessed by analyzing a standard reference material (SRM) 1849 - Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula which was obtained from the National Institute of Standards and Technology (Gaithersburg, MD, USA).

Standard preparation and calibration

The concentration of each vitamer in the sample was calculated using seven-point calibration curves. Calibration curve standards were prepared by adding 1 ml of extraction buffer (0.05 M ammonium formate buffer, pH 4.5) was added into calibration vials. Calibration vials A contained external standards' mixtures of thiamine-HCl, riboflavin, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxal-HCl, and pyridoxine-HCl with varying concentrations (1.0, 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 μ g) and an internal standard mixture containing the respective isotope labelled vitamers 0.4 μ g of [¹³C₃] thiamine-HCl, [¹³C₄¹⁵N₂] riboflavin, [D₄] nicotinamide, [D₄] nicotinic acid, [¹³C₃¹⁵N] Capantothenate, [¹³C₄] pyridoxine-HCl, and [D₃] pyridoxal-HCl. Calibration vials B contained external standards' mixtures of nicotinamide riboside (NR), nicotinamide mononucleotide (NMN), and nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide (NAD⁺) with varying concentrations (1.0, 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 μ g) and an internal standard mixture containing¹⁵N-labelled yeast hydrolysate as a source of labelled NR⁺, NMN, and NAD⁺.

Thus, the final concentration of each vitamer in the external standards' mixtures vials were 1.0, 0.5, 0.2, 0.1, 0.05, 0.025, and 0.01 mg/L and internal standard concentration in the vials was 0.4 mg/L. The calibration curves were composed by relating the concentrations of unlabelled external standards to their relative response factors, as determined by the ratio of the peak intensity of the unlabelled external standards to that of the corresponding labelled internal standards.

Sample preparation

The reference sample SRM 1849 (0.5 g) was weighed into 100 mL volumetric flask, internal standard solution (dissolved content of sample vial A, containing the respective isotope labelled vitamers 0.4 μ g of [¹³C₃] thiamine-HCl, [¹³C₄¹⁵N₂] riboflavin, [D₄] nicotinamide, [D₄] nicotinic acid, [¹³C₃¹⁵N] Capantothenate, [¹³C₄] pyridoxine-HCl, and [D₃] pyridoxal-HCl was added, filled to the volume with 0.05

M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5), mixed thoroughly. 2 mL of each sample extract was centrifuged (14 000 rpm, 5 min at room temperature) to remove insoluble matter and filtered through a Millex-LG 13mm Philic PTFE 0.2 μ m filter (Millipore, Ireland). 1000 μ L aliquots of this filtrate were then transferred to the amber LC-MS vials and injected into the LC-MS-TOF.

Samples of nutritional yeast powder and yeast extract (0.2 g) were weighed into 10 mL volumetric flasks in three parallels, internal standard solution (dissolved content of sample vial A or B (containing¹⁵N-labelled yeast hydrolysate)) was added, filled to the volume with 0.05 M ammonium formate buffer (pH 4.5) and mixed thoroughly. The final concentration of each internal standard in the vials was 0.4 mg/L. To determine the total concentration of vitamins in the samples 1 ml of acid phosphatase solution (10 U/ml) was added to the samples which contained dissolved content of sample vial A. Samples with and without acid phosphatase were incubated at 37 °C under subdued lighting conditions for 16 h using continual shaking. After incubation the sample extracts were centrifuged, filtered, and analysed using LC-MS-TOF.

In comparison to enzymatic extraction hot acid extraction was also tested on nutritional yeast powder and yeast extract using 0.1 M hydrochloric acid. For acid extraction, 0.5 g of sample was weighed into a 50 mL volumetric flask, internal standard solution (dissolved content of sample vial A) was added, filled to the volume with 0.1 M HCl mixed thoroughly, and transferred into a 100 mL flask. Acid extraction was carried out in the autoclave at 121 °C for 30 min as described in Ndaw et al. [2000], followed by the analysis of sample extracts as described below.

LC-MS-TOF analysis

The concentration of B-group vitamins (thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, pantothenic acid, pyridoxine, pyridoxal, NR, NMN, and NAD⁺) was determined using an ACQUITY UPLC[®] system coupled with LCT Premier[™] XE ESI TOF MS (Waters, USA) with an ACQUITY UPLC HSS C-18 1.8-µm (2.1×150 mm) column. Elution was carried out using water + 0.1 % formic acid and acetonitrile + 0.1 % formic acid gradient: 0-3 min 100 % A; 3-8.5 min 80 % A and 20 % B; 8.5-10 min: 5 % A and 95 % B; 10–15 min 100 % A. A flow rate of 0.25 mL/min, an auto sampler temperature of 4 °C, a column temperature of 25 $^{\circ}$ C and a sample injection of 5 μ L were used. MS analysis was carried out in a positive electrospray ionization mode [M+H]⁺ using a capillary voltage of 2.0 kV, a sample cone voltage of 30 V, a desolvation temperature of 300 $^{\circ}$ C and a source temperature of 120 $^{\circ}$ C. The following ions were detected (m/z): thiamine - $[M]^+=265.11$, labelled thiamine - $[M]^+=268.12$, riboflavin - [M+H]⁺=377.15, labelled riboflavin - [M+H]⁺=383.16, NAM - [M+H]⁺=123.06, labelled NAM - [M+H]⁺=127.08, NA - [M+H]⁺=124.04, labelled NA - [M+H]⁺=128.06, pantothenic acid -[M+H]⁺=220.12, labelled pantothenic acid - [M+H]⁺=224.13, PL - [M+H]⁺=168.07, labelled PL -[M+H]⁺=171.09, PN - [M+H]⁺=170.08, labelled PN - [M+H]⁺=174.10, NAD⁺ - [M]⁺=664.08, labelled NAD⁺ - [M]⁺=671.08, NR⁺ - [M]⁺=255.09, labelled NR⁺ - [M]⁺=257.09, NMN - [M+H]⁺=335.06, labelled NMN- $[M+H]^{+}=337.06$. Full scan mass spectra were acquired in the range of 100 to 1000 m/z. Data were collected and reprocessed using Mass Lynx 4.0 software (Waters, Milford, MA, USA).

Results and Discussion

Fine separation of the peaks of all studied vitamers was achieved in an HSS C-18 column using a gradient system (Figures 1A and B). Responses for all the vitamins were linear over the working range (0.01 - 0.9 mg/L) with correlation coefficients ranging between 0.9995 and 0.9999.

The performance of the used LC-MS method was assessed by analyzing the standard reference material (SRM 1849) which contained most of the vitamers determined in this study. Our results correlated well with the certified data (Table 1).

Table 1. Vitamer concentrations in the SRIVI 1849.					
Vitamin, mg/kg	Our results ^a (n=30)	Certified Concentration			
Thiamine Cl HCl	15.5 ± 0.3	15.8 ±1.3			
Riboflavin	17.2 ± 0.3	17.4 ± 1.0			
Nicotinamide	99.7± 1.9	97.5 ± 2.3			
Pantothenic acid	63.9 ± 0.9	64.8 ± 2.2			
Pyridoxine HCl	14.2 ± 0.2	14.2 ± 1.5			

Table 1. Vitamer concentrations in the SRM 1849.

^a Results are expressed as a mass fraction for the material as received and as the mean of at least 30 measurements on five different days during one month. The uncertainties are expressed as an expanded uncertainty, U. The expanded uncertainty is calculated as U=k*u_c, where u_c is uncertainty of the measurement results and k is a coverage factor.

The concentrations of B-group vitamers in nutritional yeast and yeast extract with and without enzymatic treatment (total content and free forms, respectively) and by using hot HCl extraction are shown in Figures 2, 3, and 4. The concentration of NAD, NMN, and NR in nutritional yeast is shown in Figure 5.



Figure 1A. MS chromatograms of unlabelled (¹²C and ¹H) and labelled (¹³C or D) B-complex vitamins (left) and the respective MS spectra (right)



Figure 1B. MS chromatograms of unlabelled (¹⁴N) and labelled (¹⁵N) NAD, NMN, NR (left) and the respective MS spectra (right)



Figure 2. The concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, and pantothenic acid in nutritional yeast with and without enzymatic treatment (total content and free forms, respectively) and by using hot HCl extraction



Figure 3. The concentration of pyridoxal and pyridoxine in nutritional yeast with and without enzymatic treatment (total content and free forms, respectively) and by using hot HCl extraction



Figure 4. The concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, nicotinic acid, nicotinamide, and pantothenic acid in yeast extract with and without enzymatic treatment (total content and free forms, respectively) and by using hot HCl extraction



Figure 5. The concentration of NAD, NMN, and NR in nutritional yeast

Enzymatic extraction increased the concentration of thiamine, riboflavin and pyridoxal in nutritional yeast indicating the existence of phosphorylated forms and cofactors of those vitamins. In yeast extract the enzymatic treatment with acid phosphatase increased only the concentration of riboflavin, thus all the other phosphorylated forms of vitamins are probably already hydrolysed into simple forms of vitamins during yeast extract production. The concentration of nicotinamide, nicotinic acid, and pantothenic acid remained the same in the both samples, which is rather expected as the enzyme preparation used does not liberate the bound forms of those vitamers. In yeast extract no pyridoxal and pyridoxine were detected. Thus, those vitamers are probably degraded during yeast extract production.

Nutritional yeast also contained some small quantities of NAD, NMN and NR. As yeast cells usually contain quite considerable amount of NAD [Sporty et al. 2008] most of it is probably degraded into nicotinamide due to high temperatures during nutritional yeast production. Yeast extract contained no traces of NAD, NMN, and NR. Thus, those vitamers are probably degraded into nicotinamide during yeast extract production.

In comparison to enzymatic treatment hot hydrochloric acid extraction was tested on nutritional yeast and yeast extract samples. Hot hydrochloric acid extraction had no effect on the concentration of thiamine, riboflavin, pyridoxine, nicotinamide and nicotinic acid while the concentration of pyridoxal in nutritional yeast increased 1.7 times compared to enzymatic extraction. Surprisingly, pyridoxal was also found in yeast extract ($0.15 \pm 0.02 \text{ mg}/100\text{g}$). The concentration of pyridoxal increased during hot hydrochloric acid extraction probably due to the hydrolysis of imines, which can be formed at high temperatures in the presence of amino acids PL or PLP during the production of nutritional yeast or yeast extract and which could not be hydrolyzed by the enzymes but were hydrolyzed at lower pH values during acid extraction. As it is not known whether such imines would be hydrolyzed in the human gastrointestinal tract their contribution to total vitamin B₆ content in food remains to be elucidated. In addition, a significant decrease in pantothenic acid concentration was observed with a hot hydrochloric treatment in both samples, which is explained by its hydrolysis to β -alanine and pantoic acid under acidic conditions [Velišek and Davidek 2000].

Conclusions

The developed LC-MS-TOF method with soft acid extraction can be applied for simultaneous quantification of respective B-group vitamins in nutritional yeast and yeast extracts.

Acknowledgements

The financial support for this research was provided by the European Regional Development Fund project EU29994 and by Estonian Science Foundation grant G9189.

References

Chen P, Ozcan M, Wolf WR (2007) Contents of selected B vitamins in NIST SRM 3280 multivitamin/multielement tablets by liquid chromatography isotope dilution mass spectrometry. Anal BioanalChem 389:343-347

EVS-EN 14122:2003 Foodstuffs - Determination of vitamin B1 (thiamin) by HPLC

EVS-EN 14152:2003 Foodstuffs - Determination of vitamin B2 by HPLC

EVS-EN 14663:2006 Foodstuffs - Determination of vitamin B6 (including its glycosylated forms) by HPLC

EVS-EN 15652:2009 Foodstuffs - Determination of niacin by HPLC

Gentili A, Caretti F, D'Ascenzo G, Marchese S, Perret D, Di Corcia D, Mainero Rocca L (2008) Rapid Commun Mass Spectrom 22:2029–2043

Goldschmidt RJ, Wolf WR (2010) Simultaneous determination of water-soluble vitamins in SRM 1849 Infant/Adult Nutritional Formula powder by liquid chromatography-isotope dilution mass spectrometry. Anal Bioanal Chem 397:471-481

Ndaw S, Bergaentzle M, Aoude-Werner D, Hasselmann C (2000) Extraction procedures for the liquid chromatographic determination of thiamin, riboflavin and vitamin B_6 in foodstuffs. Food Chem 71:129-138

Phinney KW, Rimmer CA, Thomas JB, Sander LC, Sharpless KE, Wise SA (2011) Isotope Dilution Liquid Chromatography – Mass Spectrometry Methods for Fat- and Water-Soluble Vitamins in Nutritional Formulations. Anal Chem 83:92-98

Sporty JL, Kabir MM, Turteltaub KW, Ognibene T, Lin SJ, Bench G (2008) Single sample extraction protocol for the quantification of NAD and NADH redox states in Saccharomyces cerevisiae. J Sep Sci 31(18):3202-11

Velišek J, Davidek J (2000) In De Leenheer AP, Lambert WE, Van Bocxlaer JF (eds) Modern Chromatographic Analysis of Vitamins, 3rd edn. Marcel Dekker Inc, New York

DISSERTATIONS DEFENDED AT TALLINN UNIVERSITY OF TECHNOLOGY ON NATURAL AND EXACT SCIENCES

1. Olav Kongas. Nonlinear Dynamics in Modeling Cardiac Arrhytmias. 1998.

2. **Kalju Vanatalu**. Optimization of Processes of Microbial Biosynthesis of Isotopically Labeled Biomolecules and Their Complexes. 1999.

3. Ahto Buldas. An Algebraic Approach to the Structure of Graphs. 1999.

4. **Monika Drews**. A Metabolic Study of Insect Cells in Batch and Continuous Culture: Application of Chemostat and Turbidostat to the Production of Recombinant Proteins. 1999.

5. **Eola Valdre**. Endothelial-Specific Regulation of Vessel Formation: Role of Receptor Tyrosine Kinases. 2000.

6. Kalju Lott. Doping and Defect Thermodynamic Equilibrium in ZnS. 2000.

7. **Reet Koljak**. Novel Fatty Acid Dioxygenases from the Corals *Plexaura homomalla* and *Gersemia fruticosa*. 2001.

8. **Anne Paju**. Asymmetric oxidation of Prochiral and Racemic Ketones by Using Sharpless Catalyst. 2001.

9. Marko Vendelin. Cardiac Mechanoenergetics in silico. 2001.

10. **Pearu Peterson**. Multi-Soliton Interactions and the Inverse Problem of Wave Crest. 2001.

11. Anne Menert. Microcalorimetry of Anaerobic Digestion. 2001.

12. **Toomas Tiivel**. The Role of the Mitochondrial Outer Membrane in *in vivo* Regulation of Respiration in Normal Heart and Skeletal Muscle Cell. 2002.

13. **Olle Hints**. Ordovician Scolecodonts of Estonia and Neighbouring Areas: Taxonomy, Distribution, Palaeoecology, and Application. 2002.

14. Jaak Nõlvak. Chitinozoan Biostratigrapy in the Ordovician of Baltoscandia. 2002.

15. Liivi Kluge. On Algebraic Structure of Pre-Operad. 2002.

16. Jaanus Lass. Biosignal Interpretation: Study of Cardiac Arrhytmias and Electromagnetic Field Effects on Human Nervous System. 2002.

17. Janek Peterson. Synthesis, Structural Characterization and Modification of PAMAM Dendrimers. 2002.

18. **Merike Vaher**. Room Temperature Ionic Liquids as Background Electrolyte Additives in Capillary Electrophoresis. 2002.

19. **Valdek Mikli**. Electron Microscopy and Image Analysis Study of Powdered Hardmetal Materials and Optoelectronic Thin Films. 2003.

20. Mart Viljus. The Microstructure and Properties of Fine-Grained Cermets. 2003.

21. **Signe Kask**. Identification and Characterization of Dairy-Related *Lactobacillus*. 2003

22. **Tiiu-Mai Laht**. Influence of Microstructure of the Curd on Enzymatic and Microbiological Processes in Swiss-Type Cheese. 2003.

23. **Anne Kuusksalu**. 2–5A Synthetase in the Marine Sponge *Geodia cydonium*. 2003.

24. **Sergei Bereznev**. Solar Cells Based on Polycristalline Copper-Indium Chalcogenides and Conductive Polymers. 2003.

25. Kadri Kriis. Asymmetric Synthesis of C_2 -Symmetric Bimorpholines and Their Application as Chiral Ligands in the Transfer Hydrogenation of Aromatic Ketones. 2004.

26. Jekaterina Reut. Polypyrrole Coatings on Conducting and Insulating Substracts. 2004.

27. **Sven Nõmm**. Realization and Identification of Discrete-Time Nonlinear Systems. 2004.

28. **Olga Kijatkina**. Deposition of Copper Indium Disulphide Films by Chemical Spray Pyrolysis. 2004.

29. **Gert Tamberg**. On Sampling Operators Defined by Rogosinski, Hann and Blackman Windows. 2004.

30. Monika Übner. Interaction of Humic Substances with Metal Cations. 2004.

31. **Kaarel Adamberg**. Growth Characteristics of Non-Starter Lactic Acid Bacteria from Cheese. 2004.

32. Imre Vallikivi. Lipase-Catalysed Reactions of Prostaglandins. 2004.

33. Merike Peld. Substituted Apatites as Sorbents for Heavy Metals. 2005.

34. **Vitali Syritski**. Study of Synthesis and Redox Switching of Polypyrrole and Poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene) by Using *in-situ* Techniques. 2004.

35. Lee Põllumaa. Evaluation of Ecotoxicological Effects Related to Oil Shale Industry. 2004.

36. Riina Aav. Synthesis of 9,11-Secosterols Intermediates. 2005.

37. Andres Braunbrück. Wave Interaction in Weakly Inhomogeneous Materials. 2005.

38. **Robert Kitt**. Generalised Scale-Invariance in Financial Time Series. 2005.

39. **Juss Pavelson**. Mesoscale Physical Processes and the Related Impact on the Summer Nutrient Fields and Phytoplankton Blooms in the Western Gulf of Finland. 2005.

40. **Olari Ilison**. Solitons and Solitary Waves in Media with Higher Order Dispersive and Nonlinear Effects. 2005.

41. **Maksim Säkki**. Intermittency and Long-Range Structurization of Heart Rate. 2005.

42. **Enli Kiipli**. Modelling Seawater Chemistry of the East Baltic Basin in the Late Ordovician–Early Silurian. 2005.

43. **Igor Golovtsov**. Modification of Conductive Properties and Processability of Polyparaphenylene, Polypyrrole and polyaniline. 2005.

44. **Katrin Laos**. Interaction Between Furcellaran and the Globular Proteins (Bovine Serum Albumin β -Lactoglobulin). 2005.

45. **Arvo Mere**. Structural and Electrical Properties of Spray Deposited Copper Indium Disulphide Films for Solar Cells. 2006.

46. **Sille Ehala**. Development and Application of Various On- and Off-Line Analytical Methods for the Analysis of Bioactive Compounds. 2006.

47. **Maria Kulp**. Capillary Electrophoretic Monitoring of Biochemical Reaction Kinetics. 2006.

48. **Anu Aaspõllu.** Proteinases from *Vipera lebetina* Snake Venom Affecting Hemostasis. 2006.

49. **Lyudmila Chekulayeva**. Photosensitized Inactivation of Tumor Cells by Porphyrins and Chlorins. 2006.

50. **Merle Uudsemaa**. Quantum-Chemical Modeling of Solvated First Row Transition Metal Ions. 2006.

51. **Tagli Pitsi**. Nutrition Situation of Pre-School Children in Estonia from 1995 to 2004. 2006.

52. **Angela Ivask**. Luminescent Recombinant Sensor Bacteria for the Analysis of Bioavailable Heavy Metals. 2006.

53. **Tiina Lõugas**. Study on Physico-Chemical Properties and Some Bioactive Compounds of Sea Buckthorn (*Hippophae rhamnoides* L.). 2006.

54. **Kaja Kasemets**. Effect of Changing Environmental Conditions on the Fermentative Growth of *Saccharomyces cerevisae* S288C: Auxo-accelerostat Study. 2006.

55. **Ildar Nisamedtinov**. Application of ¹³C and Fluorescence Labeling in Metabolic Studies of *Saccharomyces* spp. 2006.

56. **Alar Leibak**. On Additive Generalisation of Voronoï's Theory of Perfect Forms over Algebraic Number Fields. 2006.

57. Andri Jagomägi. Photoluminescence of Chalcopyrite Tellurides. 2006.

58. **Tõnu Martma**. Application of Carbon Isotopes to the Study of the Ordovician and Silurian of the Baltic. 2006.

59. **Marit Kauk**. Chemical Composition of CuInSe₂ Monograin Powders for Solar Cell Application. 2006.

60. Julia Kois. Electrochemical Deposition of CuInSe₂ Thin Films for Photovoltaic Applications. 2006.

61. Ilona Oja Açik. Sol-Gel Deposition of Titanium Dioxide Films. 2007.

62. **Tiia Anmann**. Integrated and Organized Cellular Bioenergetic Systems in Heart and Brain. 2007.

63. **Katrin Trummal**. Purification, Characterization and Specificity Studies of Metalloproteinases from *Vipera lebetina* Snake Venom. 2007.

64. **Gennadi Lessin**. Biochemical Definition of Coastal Zone Using Numerical Modeling and Measurement Data. 2007.

65. **Enno Pais**. Inverse problems to determine non-homogeneous degenerate memory kernels in heat flow. 2007.

66. Maria Borissova. Capillary Electrophoresis on Alkylimidazolium Salts. 2007.

67. **Karin Valmsen**. Prostaglandin Synthesis in the Coral *Plexaura homomalla*: Control of Prostaglandin Stereochemistry at Carbon 15 by Cyclooxygenases. 2007.

68. **Kristjan Piirimäe**. Long-Term Changes of Nutrient Fluxes in the Drainage Basin of the Gulf of Finland – Application of the PolFlow Model. 2007.

69. **Tatjana Dedova**. Chemical Spray Pyrolysis Deposition of Zinc Sulfide Thin Films and Zinc Oxide Nanostructured Layers. 2007.

70. **Katrin Tomson**. Production of Labelled Recombinant Proteins in Fed-Batch Systems in *Escherichia coli*. 2007.

71. Cecilia Sarmiento. Suppressors of RNA Silencing in Plants. 2008.

72. **Vilja Mardla**. Inhibition of Platelet Aggregation with Combination of Antiplatelet Agents. 2008.

73. **Maie Bachmann**. Effect of Modulated Microwave Radiation on Human Resting Electroencephalographic Signal. 2008.

74. Dan Hüvonen. Terahertz Spectroscopy of Low-Dimensional Spin Systems. 2008.

75. **Ly Villo**. Stereoselective Chemoenzymatic Synthesis of Deoxy Sugar Esters Involving *Candida antarctica* Lipase B. 2008.

76. **Johan Anton**. Technology of Integrated Photoelasticity for Residual Stress Measurement in Glass Articles of Axisymmetric Shape. 2008.

77. **Olga Volobujeva**. SEM Study of Selenization of Different Thin Metallic Films. 2008.

78. Artur Jõgi. Synthesis of 4'-Substituted 2,3'-dideoxynucleoside Analogues. 2008.

79. **Mario Kadastik**. Doubly Charged Higgs Boson Decays and Implications on Neutrino Physics. 2008.

80. **Fernando Pérez-Caballero**. Carbon Aerogels from 5-Methylresorcinol-Formaldehyde Gels. 2008.

81. **Sirje Vaask**. The Comparability, Reproducibility and Validity of Estonian Food Consumption Surveys. 2008.

82. **Anna Menaker**. Electrosynthesized Conducting Polymers, Polypyrrole and Poly(3,4-ethylenedioxythiophene), for Molecular Imprinting. 2009.

83. Lauri Ilison. Solitons and Solitary Waves in Hierarchical Korteweg-de Vries Type Systems. 2009.

84. Kaia Ernits. Study of In_2S_3 and ZnS Thin Films Deposited by Ultrasonic Spray Pyrolysis and Chemical Deposition. 2009.

85. **Veljo Sinivee**. Portable Spectrometer for Ionizing Radiation "Gammamapper". 2009.

86. **Jüri Virkepu**. On Lagrange Formalism for Lie Theory and Operadic Harmonic Oscillator in Low Dimensions. 2009.

87. Marko Piirsoo. Deciphering Molecular Basis of Schwann Cell Development. 2009.

88. **Kati Helmja**. Determination of Phenolic Compounds and Their Antioxidative Capability in Plant Extracts. 2010.

89. **Merike Sõmera**. Sobemoviruses: Genomic Organization, Potential for Recombination and Necessity of P1 in Systemic Infection. 2010.

90. **Kristjan Laes**. Preparation and Impedance Spectroscopy of Hybrid Structures Based on CuIn₃Se₅ Photoabsorber. 2010.

91. **Kristin Lippur**. Asymmetric Synthesis of 2,2'-Bimorpholine and its 5,5'-Substituted Derivatives. 2010.

92. **Merike Luman**. Dialysis Dose and Nutrition Assessment by an Optical Method. 2010.

93. **Mihhail Berezovski**. Numerical Simulation of Wave Propagation in Heterogeneous and Microstructured Materials. 2010.

94. Tamara Aid-Pavlidis. Structure and Regulation of BDNF Gene. 2010.

95. **Olga Bragina**. The Role of Sonic Hedgehog Pathway in Neuro- and Tumorigenesis. 2010.

96. **Merle Randrüüt**. Wave Propagation in Microstructured Solids: Solitary and Periodic Waves. 2010.

97. **Marju Laars**. Asymmetric Organocatalytic Michael and Aldol Reactions Mediated by Cyclic Amines. 2010.

98. **Maarja Grossberg**. Optical Properties of Multinary Semiconductor Compounds for Photovoltaic Applications. 2010.

99. **Alla Maloverjan**. Vertebrate Homologues of Drosophila Fused Kinase and Their Role in Sonic Hedgehog Signalling Pathway. 2010.

100. **Priit Pruunsild**. Neuronal Activity-Dependent Transcription Factors and Regulation of Human *BDNF* Gene. 2010.

101. **Tatjana Knjazeva**. New Approaches in Capillary Electrophoresis for Separation and Study of Proteins. 2011.

102. **Atanas Katerski**. Chemical Composition of Sprayed Copper Indium Disulfide Films for Nanostructured Solar Cells. 2011.

103. **Kristi Timmo.** Formation of Properties of CuInSe₂ and Cu₂ZnSn(S,Se)₄ Monograin Powders Synthesized in Molten KI. 2011.

104. **Kert Tamm**. Wave Propagation and Interaction in Mindlin-Type Microstructured Solids: Numerical Simulation. 2011.

105. **Adrian Popp**. Ordovician Proetid Trilobites in Baltoscandia and Germany. 2011.

106. **Ove Pärn**. Sea Ice Deformation Events in the Gulf of Finland and This Impact on Shipping. 2011.

107. Germo Väli. Numerical Experiments on Matter Transport in the Baltic Sea. 2011.

108. Andrus Seiman. Point-of-Care Analyser Based on Capillary Electrophoresis. 2011.

109. **Olga Katargina**. Tick-Borne Pathogens Circulating in Estonia (Tick-Borne Encephalitis Virus, *Anaplasma phagocytophilum, Babesia* Species): Their Prevalence and Genetic Characterization. 2011.

110. **Ingrid Sumeri**. The Study of Probiotic Bacteria in Human Gastrointestinal Tract Simulator. 2011.

111. Kairit Zovo. Functional Characterization of Cellular Copper Proteome. 2011.

112. **Natalja Makarytsheva**. Analysis of Organic Species in Sediments and Soil by High Performance Separation Methods. 2011.

113. **Monika Mortimer**. Evaluation of the Biological Effects of Engineered Nanoparticles on Unicellular Pro- and Eukaryotic Organisms. 2011.

114. **Kersti Tepp**. Molecular System Bioenergetics of Cardiac Cells: Quantitative Analysis of Structure-Function Relationship. 2011.

115. Anna-Liisa Peikolainen. Organic Aerogels Based on 5-Methylresorcinol. 2011.

116. **Leeli Amon**. Palaeoecological Reconstruction of Late-Glacial Vegetation Dynamics in Eastern Baltic Area: A View Based on Plant Macrofossil Analysis. 2011.

117. **Tanel Peets**. Dispersion Analysis of Wave Motion in Microstructured Solids. 2011.

118. Liina Kaupmees. Selenization of Molybdenum as Contact Material in Solar Cells. 2011.

119. Allan Olspert. Properties of VPg and Coat Protein of Sobemoviruses. 2011.

120. Kadri Koppel. Food Category Appraisal Using Sensory Methods. 2011.

121. Jelena Gorbatšova. Development of Methods for CE Analysis of Plant Phenolics and Vitamins. 2011.

122. **Karin Viipsi**. Impact of EDTA and Humic Substances on the Removal of Cd and Zn from Aqueous Solutions by Apatite. 2012.

123. **David Schryer**. Metabolic Flux Analysis of Compartmentalized Systems Using Dynamic Isotopologue Modeling. 2012.

124. Ardo Illaste. Analysis of Molecular Movements in Cardiac Myocytes. 2012.

125. **Indrek Reile**. 3-Alkylcyclopentane-1,2-Diones in Asymmetric Oxidation and Alkylation Reactions. 2012.

126. **Tatjana Tamberg**. Some Classes of Finite 2-Groups and Their Endomorphism Semigroups. 2012.

127. **Taavi Liblik**. Variability of Thermohaline Structure in the Gulf of Finland in Summer. 2012.

128. Priidik Lagemaa. Operational Forecasting in Estonian Marine Waters. 2012.

129. **Andrei Errapart**. Photoelastic Tomography in Linear and Non-linear Approximation. 2012.

130. **Külliki Krabbi**. Biochemical Diagnosis of Classical Galactosemia and Mucopolysaccharidoses in Estonia. 2012.

131. **Kristel Kaseleht**. Identification of Aroma Compounds in Food using SPME-GC/MS and GC-Olfactometry. 2012.

132. **Kristel Kodar**. Immunoglobulin G Glycosylation Profiling in Patients with Gastric Cancer. 2012.

133. **Kai Rosin**. Solar Radiation and Wind as Agents of the Formation of the Radiation Regime in Water Bodies. 2012.

134. **Ann Tiiman**. Interactions of Alzheimer's Amyloid-Beta Peptides with Zn(II) and Cu(II) Ions. 2012.

135. **Olga Gavrilova**. Application and Elaboration of Accounting Approaches for Sustainable Development. 2012.

136. **Olesja Bondarenko**. Development of Bacterial Biosensors and Human Stem Cell-Based *In Vitro* Assays for the Toxicological Profiling of Synthetic Nanoparticles. 2012.

137. **Katri Muska**. Study of Composition and Thermal Treatments of Quaternary Compounds for Monograin Layer Solar Cells. 2012.

138. **Ranno Nahku**. Validation of Critical Factors for the Quantitative Characterization of Bacterial Physiology in Accelerostat Cultures. 2012.

139. **Petri-Jaan Lahtvee**. Quantitative Omics-level Analysis of Growth Rate Dependent Energy Metabolism in *Lactococcus lactis*. 2012.

140. **Kerti Orumets**. Molecular Mechanisms Controlling Intracellular Glutathione Levels in Baker's Yeast *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and its Random Mutagenized Glutathione Over-Accumulating Isolate. 2012.

141. Loreida Timberg. Spice-Cured Sprats Ripening, Sensory Parameters Development, and Quality Indicators. 2012.

142. Anna Mihhalevski. Rye Sourdough Fermentation and Bread Stability. 2012.

143. Liisa Arike. Quantitative Proteomics of *Escherichia coli*: From Relative to Absolute Scale. 2012.

144. Kairi Otto. Deposition of In₂S₃ Thin Films by Chemical Spray Pyrolysis. 2012.

145. **Mari Sepp**. Functions of the Basic Helix-Loop-Helix Transcription Factor TCF4 in Health and Disease. 2012.

146. **Anna Suhhova**. Detection of the Effect of Weak Stressors on Human Resting Electroencephalographic Signal. 2012.

147. **Aram Kazarjan**. Development and Production of Extruded Food and Feed Products Containing Probiotic Microorganisms. 2012.

148. **Rivo Uiboupin**. Application of Remote Sensing Methods for the Investigation of Spatio-Temporal Variability of Sea Surface Temperature and Chlorophyll Fields in the Gulf of Finland. 2013.

149. Tiina Kriščiunaite. A Study of Milk Coagulability. 2013.

150. **Tuuli Levandi**. Comparative Study of Cereal Varieties by Analytical Separation Methods and Chemometrics. 2013.

151. **Natalja Kabanova**. Development of a Microcalorimetric Method for the Study of Fermentation Processes. 2013.

152. Himani Khanduri. Magnetic Properties of Functional Oxides. 2013.

153. Julia Smirnova. Investigation of Properties and Reaction Mechanisms of Redox-Active Proteins by ESI MS. 2013.

154. **Mervi Sepp**. Estimation of Diffusion Restrictions in Cardiomyocytes Using Kinetic Measurements. 2013.

155. **Kersti Jääger**. Differentiation and Heterogeneity of Mesenchymal Stem Cells. 2013.

156. Victor Alari. Multi-Scale Wind Wave Modeling in the Baltic Sea. 2013.

157. **Taavi Päll**. Studies of CD44 Hyaluronan Binding Domain as Novel Angiogenesis Inhibitor. 2013.

158. Allan Niidu. Synthesis of Cyclopentane and Tetrahydrofuran Derivatives. 2013.

159. Julia Geller. Detection and Genetic Characterization of *Borrelia* Species Circulating in Tick Population in Estonia. 2013.

160. **Irina Stulova**. The Effects of Milk Composition and Treatment on the Growth of Lactic Acid Bacteria. 2013.

161. Jana Holmar. Optical Method for Uric Acid Removal Assessment During Dialysis. 2013.

162. **Kerti Ausmees**. Synthesis of Heterobicyclo[3.2.0]heptane Derivatives *via* Multicomponent Cascade Reaction. 2013.

163. **Minna Varikmaa**. Structural and Functional Studies of Mitochondrial Respiration Regulation in Muscle Cells. 2013.

164. Indrek Koppel. Transcriptional Mechanisms of BDNF Gene Regulation. 2014.

165. **Kristjan Pilt**. Optical Pulse Wave Signal Analysis for Determination of Early Arterial Ageing in Diabetic Patients. 2014.

166. **Andres Anier**. Estimation of the Complexity of the Electroencephalogram for Brain Monitoring in Intensive Care. 2014.

167. **Toivo Kallaste**. Pyroclastic Sanidine in the Lower Palaeozoic Bentonites – A Tool for Regional Geological Correlations. 2014.

168. **Erki Kärber**. Properties of ZnO-nanorod/In₂S₃/CuInS₂ Solar Cell and the Constituent Layers Deposited by Chemical Spray Method. 2014.

169. Julia Lehner. Formation of Cu_2ZnSnS_4 and $Cu_2ZnSnSe_4$ by Chalcogenisation of Electrochemically Deposited Precursor Layers. 2014.

170. **Peep Pitk**. Protein- and Lipid-rich Solid Slaughterhouse Waste Anaerobic Codigestion: Resource Analysis and Process Optimization. 2014. 171. **Kaspar Valgepea**. Absolute Quantitative Multi-omics Characterization of Specific Growth Rate-dependent Metabolism of *Escherichia coli*. 2014.

172. **Artur Noole**. Asymmetric Organocatalytic Synthesis of 3,3'-Disubstituted Oxindoles. 2014.

173. **Robert Tsanev**. Identification and Structure-Functional Characterisation of the Gene Transcriptional Repressor Domain of Human Gli Proteins. 2014.

174. **Dmitri Kartofelev**. Nonlinear Sound Generation Mechanisms in Musical Acoustic. 2014.

175. **Sigrid Hade**. GIS Applications in the Studies of the Palaeozoic Graptolite Argillite and Landscape Change. 2014.